

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2017

Exploring Business Planning Strategies of Women-Owned Small Businesses in the Construction Trades

Diana Fay-Spina Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations Part of the <u>Business Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Diana Fay-Spina

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Patricia Fusch, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Romuel Nafarrete, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Patsy Kasen, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2017

Abstract

Exploring Business Planning Strategies of Women-Owned Small Businesses in the

Construction Trades

by

Diana Fay-Spina

MS, Walden University, 2010

BS, Walden University, 2008

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2017

Abstract

Many small businesses fail to survive past 5 years, listing the primary reason given for failure as inadequate business planning strategies. The construction industry provides the building and upkeep of physical infrastructure (buildings and roadways) in developed societies and is a major contributor to the gross domestic product for many nations. In the United States, the construction trades primarily consist of small businesses, with a smaller portion of the sector classified as women-owned. The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the business planning strategies that successful women-owned small business (WOSB) construction leaders in New Jersey use for sustainability and growth. Contingency theory and expectancy theory of motivation served as the conceptual framework for this study. The sample was comprised of 3 women small business owners in the construction trade in New Jersey. Data collection included semistructured face-to-face interviews, a review of organization documents, business website review, and field notes. Member checking strengthened creditability and trustworthiness. Based on Rowley's 3-step data analysis plan and a thematic analysis of the data, 5 themes emerged: constant review of goals and plans, communication and teamwork, reliance on expertise, networking, and continuous education. The findings in this study may contribute to social change by providing knowledge for sustainability and growth of women owned businesses (WOBs). By putting the findings to practical use, WOBs could sustain beyond 5 years, which would positively influence society by enhancing the local economy, promoting job development and fostering positive community relations.

Exploring Business Planning Strategies of Women-Owned Small Businesses in the

Construction Trades

by

Diana Fay-Spina

MS, Walden University, 2010

BS, Walden University, 2008

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2017

Dedication

It is with sincere pride that I dedicate this doctoral study to my mother Arleen and my father Robert S., United States Navy Retired, who always believed in me. I would also like to dedicate this work to my husband and my family. I thank all of you for your patience, support, and understanding in my desire to fulfill my academic goals. I further dedicate this work to all the small business leaders who work relentlessly to create opportunity and livelihood for others. Above all, I give my thanks to God who makes all things possible.

Acknowledgments

I would like to acknowledge my Committee Chairs, Dr. Patricia Fusch and Dr. Gregory Banks who have been the motivational force throughout this doctoral process. I thank you for your guidance and inspiration. I would like to acknowledge my committee members, Dr. Romuel (Roy) Nafarrete and Dr. Patsy Kasen as well as Walden dean Dr. Freda Turner. Thank you for all your support and encouragement. Importantly as well, I would like to extend a heartfelt thank you to the individuals that agreed to participate in my study. Without your passion, insight, and desire to share your experiences and add to the body of knowledge, this study would not be possible.

List of Tables	iv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Problem	2
Problem Statement	3
Purpose Statement	3
Nature of the Study	4
Research Question	6
Interview Questions	6
Conceptual Framework	7
Operational Definitions	8
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	9
Assumptions	9
Limitations	10
Delimitations	11
Significance of the Study	11
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	12
Application to Applied Business Problem	13
Synthesis of Literature	14
Theoretical Motivation for Research	16
Identifying Small Business Enterprise and Classification of WOSB	
Business Plan, Models, and Strategies	

Table of Contents

Business Success Factors	
Human Relations and Small Business	
Assessment of Gender in Business	
Review of Women in the Construction Trades	
Summary	
Transition	51
Section 2: The Project	53
Purpose Statement	53
Role of the Researcher	54
Participants	56
Research Method and Design	
Research Method	
Research Design	59
Population and Sampling	62
Ethical Research	63
Data Collection Instruments	64
Data Collection Technique	67
Data Organization Technique	69
Data Analysis	70
Reliability and Validity	72
Reliability	
Validity	

Transition and Summary	75
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	76
Introduction	76
Presentation of the Findings	78
Emergent Theme One: Constant Review of Goals and Plans	80
Emergent Theme Two: Communication and Teamwork	85
Emergent Theme Three: Reliance on Expertise	90
Emergent Theme Four: Continuous Education	
Emergent Theme Five: Networking	100
Application to Professional Practice	106
Implications for Social Change	107
Recommendations for Action	109
Recommendations for Further Research	110
Reflections	112
Conclusion	114
References	116
Appendix A: Interview Protocol	165

List of Tab

Table 1.	Reference	Sources	15	5
----------	-----------	---------	----	---

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

In the United States in the year 2015, the construction trades affected 4% of the gross national product (GNP) and influenced the national economy (Simonson, 2016). In 2012, the construction industry employed 10.1% of the nation's workforce (U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics [BLS], 2016), and 83.3% of the construction industry were classified as small business enterprises (U.S. Small Business Administration [SBA], 2015b). In 2007, men owned 74.6% of the construction sector in the United States (SBA, 2015b). The rate of construction business failure is on the increase, and this failure will have a serious impact on a nation's economic stability (Abd-Hamid, Azizan, & Sorooshian, 2015).

Mitchelmore and Rowley (2013b), Roberson-Saunders, Smith, and Goel (2014), and Ruiz-Arroyo, Fuentes-Fuentes, Bojica, and Rodriguez-Ariza (2012) noted that female business entrepreneurship is experiencing incremental growth. Perry (2002) conducted a study in 2002 to explore the failure rate of businesses, focusing on the gender of the business owner and success rates. Perry concluded that there was not a significant difference in business failure rates between genders; however, planning initiatives from either gender had an influence on business success, noting that planning was essential to business growth. Mitchelmore and Rowley (2013b) indicated the need to understand the strategic planning that women entrepreneurs employ, the projected time horizons for strategic business planning, and the potential for the success of their businesses. Changes in the financial, environmental, and social elements are inevitable in business (Masood, Weston, & Rahimifard, 2013). Preparing for change is essential to ensure a competitive advantage (Masood et al., 2013). In this study, I explored the business planning strategies that women-owned small business (WOSB) owners engage in to achieve sustainability and growth.

Background of the Problem

The success of any firm, large or small, depends on the ability of the organizational leaders to anticipate and plan for a changing environment (Cordeiro, 2013). Small business in the United States accounts for 99.7% of employers, 63% of private job generation, and 33% exporting value (Hyder & Lussier, 2016). The individual and collective networks associated with the organization may influence the success or failure of a WOSB (Bullough, Renko, & Abdelzaher, 2014). The gender in business leadership has an effect on the implementation of business strategies with women demonstrating the least participation in human resources training and growth in an organization (Cesaroni, Sentuti, & Buratti, 2015).

Business planning provides direction for the firm's operations and supports the decision process for stability and growth (Mazzarol, Clark, & Reboud, 2014). Effective business planning assists the owner in decreasing costs of vital resources (Kotey, Sharma, & Gao, 2013). Enhancing the knowledge and understanding of the business planning strategies of New Jersey-based WOSBs in the construction trades was the motivation for conducting this multiple case exploratory study. The findings of this empirical research

can serve as a mentoring tool for women who are starting their venture and can function as a foundation for further research in business planning strategies for women-owned enterprises.

Problem Statement

Many business-planning strategies created by WOSBs are inadequate in time horizons, and thereby negatively affect the overall growth and performance of the organization (Mitchelmore & Rowley, 2013b). Small businesses support 99.7% of employing organizations in the United States and are responsible for 63% of new job creation, but only half of the new establishments survive 5 years or more (SBA, 2014). The general business problem is that WOSBs initiate operations without adequate planning strategies (Mitchelmore & Rowley, 2013a). The specific business problem is that some WOSBs in the construction trades lack business-planning strategies for sustainability and growth.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore what business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth. The population for this study was three WOSB owners in the construction trades in New Jersey who have been in operation for 5 years or more and have successfully created business-planning strategies. The requirement of 5 years ensured that the participant group demonstrated a sufficient proficiency and understanding of the construction trade in comparison to an inexperienced, nascent organization. Additionally, the participants could demonstrate the impact that business-planning strategies have had on their operations. The outcome of the study may be of benefit to the community and provide social change by offering strategies for female small business owners to develop and grow their small business venture through effective business planning strategies. An increase in the viability of WOSBs could improve the economy, employment and the standard of living in local communities.

Nature of the Study

In conducting the research study, consideration of the phenomena to study, the desired knowledge, and the interpretive framework is mandatory before selection of a methodological approach (Landrum & Garza, 2015; Svensson & Doumas, 2013). There are three research methods in contemporary research: quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods. The qualitative research method requires the use of open-ended questions that provide rich research data in text that translates into codes and themes (Yin, 2014). Researchers use the quantitative method to measure data in the numerical and statistical form (Landrum & Garza, 2015). Mixed-methods are both quantitative and qualitative, and the combination of the data from both approaches is the criterion that determines the mixed-method approach (Dworkin, 2012; Landrum & Garza, 2015; Lee, 2014; Svensson & Doumas, 2013). The use of mixed methods is significant when a single method does not provide an understanding of the topic of study (Lee, 2014).

Qualitative research methodology includes several designs with different procedures based on the particular need of the researcher and the foundation of the research questions (Lee, 2014). Qualitative research designs include grounded theory, narrative, case study, ethnography, and phenomenology. Grounded theory research design involves the development of emerging theory through the interaction of data collection and analysis from the perspective of the participants (Wu & Beaunae, 2014). The analysis of the data employs the method of induction, and once analyzed, develops into theory creation (El Hussein, Hirst, Salyers, & Osuji, 2014). The narrative research design concerns the use of life history or stories that provide identification and meaning to the researcher of the individual's circumstances and life experiences (McMahon & McGannon, 2016; Suárez-Ortega, 2013). The narrative process involves reiteration of the participant's life stories, can be in the form of oral or written presentation, and typically involves retrospection from the main participant of the story (Suárez-Ortega, 2013). Ethnographic research involves extensive fieldwork and the in-depth observation of the participants in their environment to explain the member's culture and way of life (Hallett & Barber, 2014). Phenomenological research is the exploration of the lived experiences of the participants or the subjective view of phenomena from the individual (Finlay, 2013; Roberts, 2013).

The research method chosen for this study was a qualitative research method with an exploratory multiple case study design, as opposed to employing the quantitative or mixed method research. The use of the exploratory design assists the researcher in answering questions about what the participant experienced and involves the process of data collection through direct observation, interviews of participants, document collection, and focus groups (Yin, 2014). Exploratory case studies allow researchers to study phenomena in real time and to link events over time (Yin, 2014). Choosing a qualitative method reflected my desire to understand the business planning strategies that affect the viability of a WOSB in the construction trades in New Jersey. Interviewing WOSB owners provided an intuitive and deductive understanding of the company conditions that the participants encounter. Employing inductive qualitative research enhanced the participants' comprehension of the phenomena and the conditions that influenced their opinions (Lee, 2014). The case study research design provided the most comprehensive information and data relating to the topic of study.

Research Question

The central research question that guided this research study was: What business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth?

Interview Questions

The creation of interview questions to align with the research question assists in the production of data about the topic of study (Rowley, 2014). The following interview questions aided in the exploration of business planning strategies used by successful WOSBs that participated in this study.

- 1. What planning strategies do you use to sustain and grow your business?
- 2. What obstacles did you face in developing and implementing planning strategies?
- 3. What factors motivate your strategies in goal planning?

- 4. How do you update planning strategies based on changing conditions?
- 5. What are your business strengths, weakness, opportunities, and threats (SWOT)?
- 6. What differentiates your organization from others in the same industry that avails the organization a competitive advantage?
- 7. What business strategies did you use to start up your business?
- 8. What goals and strategic elements did your business plan contain when you initially established your business?
- 9. How have the goals and business plan changed since business start-up?
- 10. How have you increased your knowledge in business planning strategies over the years of operation?
- 11. What additional information would you like to communicate in regards to your business planning strategies?

Conceptual Framework

In this study of the exploration of business planning strategies that WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth, two theories provided understanding: the contingency theory (CT) and expectancy theory (ET). The perspectives found in CT are a focus on the ability of a manager to lead in a changing external and internal environment (Grotsch, Blome, & Schleper, 2013) and to incorporate change initiatives in the business planning process. The business environment is ever changing and to stay competitive, managers and leaders need to modify their actions

based on situational factors (Marín-Idárraga & Cuartas-Marín, 2013). Fiedler (1967) was a leading advocate for the CT of leadership effectiveness. Fiedler (2006) indicated that shifts in the environment (internal and external) influence the way leaders manage. The concept of best fit in CT is an organization's ability to adapt their strategies to the contingencies experienced in the business environment (Frigotto, Coller, & Collini, 2013).

The motivations of individuals are the guiding constructs of ET (Purvis, Zagenczyk, & McCray, 2015) and the primary consideration for the use of ET in this study. The factors of valence, instrumentality, and expectancy are the attributes of ET that influence business goals (Purvis et al., 2015). In 1964, Vroom developed ET with a focus on the motivations of individuals, particularly in the work environment (Vroom, 1995). Using ET serves as a lens in viewing the inspiration of the development of business planning strategies of WOSBs. In this study, there was an exploration of the planning strategies used by WOSB leaders. I focused this study on the strategies used by WOSBs that influence growth of the organization through change and the motivations behind the development of business planning strategies.

Operational Definitions

The definitions of terms in this study originate on the topic of WOSB and the business planning strategies used to strengthen and build their organizations. The explanation of critical terms enables the reader to have a clearer understanding of the subject matter of the study. Defining the key terms utilized in the study provides clarity of the topic content for the reader. The definitions of terms are as follows:

Business plan: A business plan is a documented analysis of the factors affecting the business including the steps in the operation of the business (Cavico, Orta, Muffler, & Mujtaba, 2014).

NAICS: The acronym NAICS stands for the North American Industry Classification System that the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics uses for classification of industries (SBA, 2015d).

Small business: The classification of small business is determined by the number of employees and average annual receipts; for nonmanufacturing industries, the established standard is 500 or fewer employees and \$7.5 million or less in annual revenues (SBA, 2015b).

Women-owned business: A woman-owned business is a business whose primary owner is a woman, meaning she owns 51% or more of the organization and is responsible for overseeing daily operations (SBA, 2015c).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

An assumption is an individual's learned belief, a readily acceptable truth, that assists in the interpretation of surroundings (Leedy & Ormrod, 2013). The research method employed can have an impact on the conclusions and assumptions derived by the researcher (Kirkwood & Price, 2013). The intent of conducting this study was to explore what business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth in New Jersey. Areas of exploration included the influence that businessplanning strategies had on the success of the company and the trade knowledge WOSBs possess to sustain business growth. The first assumption was that the small business organizations would not change the critical core of the enterprise during the study process. Any shifts in the foundation or core practice of the firm could alter the validity of the outcome of the study and analysis of the data collected. While using a multiple case study approach, a second assumption was that the interview questions were appropriate for addressing the problem. A key supposition was that the research participants would answer the interview questions truthfully and without bias or prejudice and would provide adequate information to benefit the findings of the study. The last assumption was that the sample size selected for the study appropriately represented the WOSB community for the contemporary event analyzed.

Limitations

Limitations are barriers that can impede the research study and fall under three categories: real, imaginary, and psychological limitations (Singh, 2015). Understanding the limitations within a research study encourages further research (Singh, 2015). The first limitation in this study was the narrow selection of the participant pool, which only included WOSB enterprises within the construction trades located in New Jersey. My concentrated focus was on the factors inhibiting the growth of WOSBs as well as the challenges the business owners' faced related to business planning strategies.

Additionally, the participants are required to agree to participate in the study. The second limitation was that the participants of the study would only include individuals from organizations classified as a WOSB; therefore, the findings of this study may not apply to all business groups unless defined as a small business and woman-owned. The third limitation was the use of only a small sample size that restricted the application of the findings to other conditions; however, this aspect provided a more comprehensive understanding of the topic of study (Farquhar, 2012). A fourth limitation was the researcher's personal experience attained as a WOSB owner within the construction trades. Due to knowledge I possessed within the construction trades, this position could have had an influence on the limitations of this research.

Delimitations

Delimitations are the boundaries the researcher sets to include or exclude in the study and provide clarity for the reader in understanding the limitations (Kromidha & Kristo, 2014). There are many viable small construction businesses owned by women in New Jersey that I could have pursued in this study; however, I chose a defined class and vocation. The limitations of this study included the participant criteria: (a) only owners of a WOSB as identified by the SBA who are, (b) in the construction trades, (c) geographically located in New Jersey, and (d) have been in operation for over 5 years.

Significance of the Study

Ruiz-Arroyo et al. (2012) demonstrated that WOBs experienced substantial growth and played a considerable role in regional development. Most research conducted

on WOB involved the analysis of gender differences and motivation (Ruiz-Arroyo et al., 2012). There has been little research on women in the traditionally male-dominated bluecollar work of the construction trade (Duke, Bergmann, Cunradi, & Ames, 2013).

The intent in conducting this study was to contribute to the body of knowledge of the impact of business planning strategies and how a WOSB in the construction trade can benefit from the learned planning processes of industry leaders. The findings of this study may help fill a gap in the literature by providing insight into business planning strategies of women business owners. Organizations such as the SBA, Service Corps of Retired Executives (SCORE), Women Business Enterprise National Council (WBNEC), Professional Women in Construction (PWC), and countless women trade organizations that assist WOSBs may also benefit from the information in this study to direct business owners in small business growth.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

A literature review is a critical analysis and summary of the academic writings and written work on a particular topic of research (Kowalczyk & Truluck, 2013; Ozmutaf, Aktekin, Ergani, & Cita, 2015.) A literature review includes an introduction to the subject of study, research questions and objectives (Kowalczyk & Truluck, 2013). The stages of a literature review are (a) identifying the inclusion and exclusion criteria, (b) selecting the databases for the search, and (c) reconstructing and synthesizing content (Smith, & Noble, 2016). The following literature review is an analysis of the planning strategies that influence the success of WOSBs in the United States, focusing on New Jersey enterprises. Small companies are a valued asset to society and are responsible for the creation of employment for many individuals above the rate that many larger organizations can provide (Bates & Robb, 2014). The success of any business enterprise depends on the knowledge, skills, and abilities of the employees and leaders. In small firms, many times the owners (or leaders) may have the technical competencies for the particular work but may lack skills and knowledge in administrative applications that can compromise business sustainability (Massey & Campbell, 2013). Factors that influence the longevity of a small business enterprise include social, financial, and human resources (Omri, Ayadi Frikha, & Amine Bouraoui, 2015). Information obtained in research studies defines business success as greater access to the social, financial, and human factors that in turn promote innovation (Omri, Ayadi Frikha, & Amine Bouraoui, 2015).

Application to Applied Business Problem

The research question is the basis for the literature review, and the study should align with the theory and be interesting to the reader (Lili, Zi, Youchun, & Chao, 2013; Okimoto, 2014). The research question for this study was as follows: What business planning strategies do women-owned construction trade small businesses use to achieve sustainability and growth?

The role of a self-employed business owner can enhance the work-life balance for women in contrast to employment in an external or public organization (Swarnalatha & Vasantha, 2013). Work-life balance enables an individual to allow time for work as well as for family and friends. Work-life balance is a prime motivator for women to initiate their business ventures (Belwal, Belwal, & Al Saidi, 2014). For women, the absence of education in business is a weakness (Ha & Kim, 2013); therefore, to encourage female entrepreneurship or ownership, training and teaching of business planning strategies will enhance existing and emerging WOBs in the development of gender-based business operations (Swarnalatha & Vasantha, 2013).

The purpose of this proposed qualitative multiple case study was to explore what business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth. The application of CT for organizational change and ET in motivations of the small business owner identified the conceptual framework constructs within the body of the literature review. The relevant literature review provided a focus on the challenges WOSBs face in the application of business planning strategies to the organization. The literature review process highlighted the following concepts: (a) theoretical motivation for research. (b) identification of small business and classification of WOSB, (c) business plan, models, and strategies, (d) business success factors, (e) human resource factors, (f) assessment of gender in business and, (g) review of women in construction trade

Synthesis of Literature

Various sources of literature including peer-reviewed journal articles, government and trade websites, books, and dissertations developed the foundation of this study. The following list highlighted the source summary. The year 2013 established the criteria to evaluate the compliance of literature sources for the Walden Chief Academic Officer (CAO). In the entire study, there are a total of 308 references used and 114 in the literature review. Of the total references (308) 91% are refereed or peer reviewed and

95% are contemporary sources.

Table 1

Reference Sources

Entire study Number of references	Туре	Percentage
281	Peer-reviewed Journal Articles	91%
2	Non-peer reviewed	1%
2	Dissertations dated after 2012	1%
7	Government websites	2%
16	Books	5%
308	Total sources	
Literature review		
Number of references	Туре	Percentage
Number of references	Type Peer-reviewed Journal Articles after 2012	Percentage 90%
	Peer-reviewed Journal Articles after 2012	<u>_</u>
102		90%
102 4	Peer-reviewed Journal Articles after 2012 Articles prior 2012	90% 3%

In the commission of this research study, exploration of several resources on the topic included previous research and academic writings. The resources included online library databases such as EBSCO, Thoreau, ProQuest, Sage, Google Scholar, ScienceDirect, Questia, and Emerald as well as government Internet website searches and local brick and mortar library access. Keywords used for searching included *small business, enterprise, entrepreneurship, small business success, business planning,*

women-owned business, minority business, business plan, construction and *gender*. The concentration of the study was on business planning strategies that WOSB leaders engaged in to promote organizational success.

Theoretical Motivation for Research

There were two main theories chosen as the foundation for the conceptual framework of this study. The two theories complemented the research question in regard to my desire to understand the business planning strategies of WOSBs. In the revised version (1995) of the original book by Vroom (1995), *Work and Motivation*, the author identified the similarities of CT and ET. Vroom (1995) explained the similarity of ET and CT in the process of assessing alternatives in business. Alternatives are inevitable in a changing environment. It was, therefore, reasonable and rational to pair the two theories to analyze the business planning strategies of WOSBs.

Expectancy theory (ET). Individuals and organizations engage in work through motivation. Motivation is an activity of choice made in place of alternate options. People are motivated to work for many reasons such as the sense of power, wealth, satisfaction, or security. Vroom (1995) was the founder of ET in 1964 and based the theory on motivation, identified as an individual's capacity to choose alternate options. The structure of ET is the decision model of valence, instrumentality, and expectancy, otherwise known as the VIE model (Ernest, 2014; Purvis et al., 2015).

Valence is the scale of measure that individuals' display towards an outcome, or value (Ernest, 2014; Vroom, 1995). Instrumentality is the correlation of duty performed

and the effect achieved (Ernest, 2014; Vroom, 1995). In the process of understanding the planning strategies of WOSB owners, it is important to comprehend the motivation that inspires women to embark in employment in a typically male dominated field. Vroom (1995) used ET to address three questions of individual motivation about career choice, work satisfaction, and effective job performance. The philosophies presented in ET within this study were to understand the motivation of WOSB owners in developing business planning strategies and expectations outlined in their goals. Through the guidelines of the ET model of VIE, one understands the motivations that inspire the intentions of an individual to embark on a business venture, how they outline the tasks performed towards the intended goal, and the choices made in the process. Internal and external factors drive an individual's motivation and consequently can affect overall productivity (Yeheyis, Reza, Hewage, Ruwanpura, & Sadiq, 2016). In construction, labor accounts from 25-40% of the overall costs, so understanding the motivation factors is paramount to the growth and success of the organization (Yeheyis et al., 2016).

Contingency theory (CT). The motivation of business research is the desire to understand the pressures and constraints the business as a whole may encounter (Bitektine & Miller, 2015). Ganescu (2012) outlined the description of the CT as a focus on a leader's ability to adapt their motivational and leadership behavior to the internal and external situations and constraints. The foundation of Fiedler's (1967) concept in the CT focuses on the fundamentals of change in situation variables, the leader/follower relationship, manager/subordinate relationship, the least preferred coworker (LPC), task, position, and power (Saha, 1979). The framework of contingency theory holds that business undergoes a continuous change; efficient organizations adapt and lead change (Ganescu, 2012). The contingency theory aligns the constructs of the environment and the internal administrative functions with the understanding that absolutes do not exist in the business sector (Urquidi & Ripoll, 2013).

The alignment or fit of the internal and external factors are essential for effectiveness and organizational success (Kim, Lee, Chun, & Benbasat, 2014; Urquidi & Ripoll, 2013) as well as high performance (Taylor & Taylor, 2014). Millar (1978) postulated the aspect of business constraints related to CT. Millar (1978) illustrated the need for cohesiveness in organizational structure, referred to as the *best fit*, which later developed aspects of the CT. Best fit also aligns with many strategic human resource management initiatives that are vital to the success of the small business (Fox, 2013). Similar to strategic planning, researchers should consider contingency factors in the process of product development and implementation. Eling, Griffin, and Langerak (2014) outlined that the process in product development starts with the identification of a problem or need with the final solution in development or commercialization of the product. Understanding and considering the shifting external and internal factors and challenges work favorably in successful product development as well as organizational planning strategies.

Related theoretical motivation. The constraint-philosophy proposed by Millar (1978) led to a new theory of consideration to the business enterprise: the theory of

constraints. The theory of constraints is a management philosophy developed by Goldratt with the central theme focusing on the bottlenecks, or constraints affecting the organization that limits efficient operations (Goldratt & Cox, 2004). Although the original concept of the theory of constraints targeted manufacturing firms, the application of the theory over time applied to other concentrations such as retail, production, and product marketing where the constraints force a utilization of product mix (Cannon, Cannon, & Low, 2013). The primary goal of the theory of constraints is the implementation of ongoing improvement through a process of throughput (Goldratt & Cox, 2004). To achieve continuous improvement, business leaders must: (a) identify potential bottlenecks within the system, (b) exploit the bottleneck, (c) subordinate the bottleneck, (d) elevate the system bottleneck, and (e) repeat the process continually (Goldratt & Cox, 2004).

Considering constraints in an organization is to understand how an organization operates, otherwise referred to as a system. The philosophies in the general systems theory provides principals for analysis. The general systems theory developed by von Bertalanffy in 1950 examined the wholeness of an organization without looking at the elements of the firm independently from each other (von Bertalanffy, 1968). Aspects of the systems theory provided insight and definition in social sciences in viewpoints such as wholeness, directives, differentiation, and organization (von Bertalanffy, 1968). The characteristics of the adaptation, purpose, and goal seeking are aspects of human nature that require consideration when assessing organizational system structure (von Bertalanffy, 1968). The use of general systems theory is the synthesis of relationships within an organization and analysis of how the system operates collectively in a complex system in a nonlinear fashion (Montgomery & Oladapo, 2014; Sturmberg, Martin, & Katerndahl, 2014; von Bertalanffy, 1968). Communication and information transmission is vital to the success of general systems theory (von Bertalanffy, 1968). Further development of systems theory addressed the characteristics of uncertain systems where there was incomplete information. Elements of uncertainty included incomplete parameters or elements of the system, structure of the system, and boundaries for the behavior of the system (Liu, Forrest, & Yang, 2012). Commonly known as grey system theory, established in 1982 by Deng, the application of this conceptual framework focused on studying problems where the researcher only has access to small sample size and the presence of limited information (Liu et al., 2012; Omidvari & Lashgary, 2014). Concepts of the grey system theory are applicable in social system research where the external and internal relationships are not clear and are hard to define (Liu et al., 2012).

In construction, a major concern for any manager is the performance of the applied safety processes. Omidvari and Lashgary (2014) posited the grey system theory with the utilization of quantitative research method to analyze the positive impacts and performance evaluation of a safety program. According to Omidvari and Lashgary, the judgment of the decision makers carries uncertainty not explained with exactness; precisely the criteria of grey system theory. The standards evaluated in the study consisted of optimization of parameters and performance assessment of safety units in

determining performance indicators in a subway system in Tehran, Iran (Omidvari & Lashgary, 2014).

The subway system in Omidvari and Lashgary's (2014) study divides into two units and the information on 22 main criteria was gathered then divided into three categories and weighted; white for the complete certainty of information, grey insufficient, and entirely unknown information in black. The researchers indicated safety implementation and continuous improvement at a certain point of performance within the units; even in environments where some standards measured was unknown or uncertain (Omidvari & Lashgary, 2014).

A further application of theory was the segmented labor market theory indicated by Wagner (2014) in the study of the impact of tradeswomen organizations to the population of women in construction. Segmented labor market theory came from the economist view of the inconsistencies in labor market practices for earnings, discrimination, and unemployment (Leontaridi, 1998). Segmented labor market theory originates from the classical labor market theory but approaches further into the institutional and social influences that affect the labor market (Leontaridi, 1998). Wagner (2014) expanded the research on segmented market view to understand why the representation of women in the construction trade remains underweighted. While focusing on the stratification of relationships in work practice and theory, Cox (2015) concluded that the use of the feminist theory contributed to the development in studies of labor, job satisfaction, and women experience in society. The feminist theory developed out of the need to expand upon the female experience to social issues (Cox, 2015). The development of the feminist theory opened up avenues of research normally only based on the male gender (Cox, 2015) and helped researchers rethink gender, class, and policies (Bezanson, Doucet, & Albanese, 2015). As outlined by Kalnins and Williams (2014), gender expectations by the external environment influence industry and geographic locations so the consideration of gender factors affect business survival.

Implicit leadership theory was essential when discussing the various leadership styles about gender, and leadership perception. Implicit (implied) stereotypes targeted to a certain gender or industry could lead to obstacles to success (Burnette, Pollack, & Hoyt, 2010). Bauer (2015) posited that the tenets of implicit leadership theory include individual personal beliefs, values, and perceptions that enable their judgment of an effective or ineffective leader. Additionally, changes in environment and culture can alter the perception of the members towards the leader's capability (Bauer, 2015). In the quest to understand the acceptance of women in a male-dominated industry, the importance lies in the ability to review underlying perceptions. Gender or biological differences can have an influence on leadership success; masculinity is favored over the feminine, contributed from the ancient belief in the role of hunters and gathers in a dominant male role (Junker & Van Dick, 2014). Understanding the stereotypes encountered by individual female employees and clients can inspire women entrepreneurs to analyze if the perceptions of others are weaknesses or perceptions that can enable opportunities for the organization.

Identifying Small Business Enterprise and Classification of WOSB

Rodríguez Gutiérrez, Fuentes Fuentes, and Rodríguez Ariza (2014) postulated that there is little research about women-owned enterprises. Increased exploration on the topic is imperative to gain a versed understanding. Foremost, it is important to understand the structure in the classification of a WOB status to provide clarity to the scope of the study topic. In addition, a review of the standards for classification of a small business in the United States establishes a foundation in the creation of WOSBs.

The title of entrepreneur and small-business owner appears reciprocally in this study; however, the primary focus of the topic pertains to WOSBs. Although many characteristics of small business owner and entrepreneur overlap, a significant difference is that an entrepreneur may preside over a small or large enterprise, as opposed to a small business owner that only presides over a small organization (Volery & Mazzarol, 2015). Two main differences between an entrepreneur and small business owner are in market growth and strategic objectives. Entrepreneurs tend to target the market on a global level with the primary purpose of profit and growth in contrast to a small business owner whose target market is usually local, and the profit is for personal gain (Volery & Mazzarol, 2015).

The SBA (2015b) determines the criteria for a small business in the United States. There are two main criteria for the determination of a small business: annual receipts over 3 years and the average number of employees over a 12-month period (SBA, 2015b). The type of industry, (manufacturing, service, professional), impacts small business size standards along with annual receipts and coincides with the North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) (SBA, 2015d). The NAICS is a standard system that the Federal Statistical Agency uses for classification of industries in the United States and enables the collection of statistics on that industry (SBA, 2015d). Industry sector classifies the vocations for small business and determines the ranking by the number of employees and average annual receipts in that vocation. In non-manufacturing industries, the established standard for small business is 500 employees or less and \$7.5 million in annual receipts or less (SBA, 2015b). Additional standards for small business classification include that the (a) organization is for profit, (b) independently owned and operated, (c) has an operation located in the United States and, (d) the operation of the business contributes to the U.S. national economy (SBA, 2015b).

WOB was the second characteristic of discussion for this study, and therefore, necessary to describe the elements that determine a WOB status in the United States. As outlined by the SBA (2015c), a definition of a WOSB is a small business in which one or more women own at least 51% of the organization demonstrated through the shares held or as listed in the articles of a corporation if incorporated and the women owners control daily operations of the business (SBA, 2015c). Organizations that desire recognition as a WOB can self-certify, certify on a state level, or federally through third-party certifiers. WOBs wishing to obtain recognition for federal contracts should complete the national certification process for women-owned status by proving through documentation and work history that the company is woman owned and operated (SBA, 2015c). Awarding of national women-owned certification empowers the enterprise to further their status as a WOB with federal contracts. Third party certifiers handle the national WOSB certification process for the United States (SBA, 2015c). In 2016, the SBA accepted four organizations as third party national certifiers for minority/WOB; El Paso Hispanic Chamber of Commerce, National Women Business Owners Corporation, U.S. Women's Chamber of Commerce and the Women's Business Enterprise National Council (SBA, 2015c).

The certification process through the four third party SBA certifiers is similar, so in this study I only included an overview of the Women's Business Enterprise National Council (WBENC) certification process. The certification process for the WOB enterprise through the WBENC involves the submittal and processing of organizational documents, interviews, and site visits. The first step is the completion of an application and required corporate documents. The organizational documentation includes financial records of the organization, evidence of gender status through photo identification and U.S. residency and citizenship, a resume for the women owner, a list of employees of the enterprise, and W-2 for all compensated officers-directors-owners (WBENC, 2015). After review and acceptance of the documentation, a council representative conducts a site visit and interview with the WBO. After careful examination from the Regional Partner Organization (RPO) of the WBENC, the enterprise application is accepted or rejected depending on the qualifications of the proprietor and the supporting documentation (WBNEC, 2015). The certification for WBENC is valid for 1 year, and recertification on an annual basis is required (WBENC, 2015). State certifications follow a similar format; however, the expiration of certification may be longer in duration.

The combination of the classification of a small business enterprise and womenowned certification were the characteristics of the participants of this proposed study. The concentration of the research was on the analysis of the preparation or absence of business planning strategies in their operations. Further investigation of the business plan, model, and strategy follow, outlining the definition of a business plan and the strategies incorporated in developing a business plan.

Business Plan, Models, and Strategies

Business plans and models. Business plans are thought to be a necessity for firms, especially small businesses to gain support for finances, counseling, assistance in establishing a new venture (Fernández-Guerrero, Revuelto-Taboada, & Simón-Moya, 2012), and exploiting new opportunities (Botha & Robertson, 2014). The business plan provides insight on the viability of the prospective business to investors, funding agencies, and the principals involved in the enterprise (Alstete, 2014; Fernández-Guerrero et al., 2012) and is a crucial tool for the progression of a forming organization (Chang & Lee, 2013). The development of a business plan can assist the business owner to answer what and how questions in the purpose of the organization. Issues that business owners address in business planning strategies are: (a) what is the business all about, (b) what are the goals or main purpose of the organization and, (c) what are the key activities regarding how to achieve the goal (Cordeiro, 2013). There are many resources available for business owners to create the business plan document. There are professional organizations that will prepare a business plan for a fee, government agencies such as the SBA that provide business planning tools on the agency website (SBA, 2016b), as well as numerous templates on the Internet that can aid the business proprietor in plan preparation. As a general guideline, the individual sections outlined in most business plans are financial, marketing, and human resource intentions. Factors such as economic viability, financial capabilities, and organizational competence are indicators of the quality of a business plan (Fernández-Guerrero et al., 2012). In developing a business plan, it is necessary to understand the objectives of the organization.

Determining a course of action based on the established goals (Miles & Snow, 1978) as well as cohesiveness between opportunity and the actions performed by the individuals in the organization to benefit from the prospect is the foundation of a business plan (Švárová & Vrchota, 2014). Talonen and Hakkarainen (2014) postulated the need for organizational resilience in strategic decisions in the fulfillment of the expectations of their customers through quality product and services outlined in the business plan. Understanding objections and means to overcome them is the basis for the development of a business plan and outlines business strategy. The business model formation focuses on the creation of value in conjunction with the financial and business objectives of the operation and enables the enterprise owner to outline the business strategies.

Business strategies. The characterization of a business strategy has evolved since the 1950s and academics argued about the proper naming conventions for business strategies (Steensen, 2014). Popular terminologies used to identify business strategies are policymaking, organizational goals, objectives, organizational behavior, business model, strategic management, and strategic thinking (Steensen, 2014). Shivakumar (2014) identified planning strategies as decision-making, and the overall influence of the strategic decision depends on the degree of commitment of the organization and reversibility of the decision. Decision classifications are strategic, non-strategic, tactical, and operational (Shivakumar, 2014). The development of business strategies describes the competitive advantage of the organization that includes the position of the firm in the industry and separates the organization from competitors (Švárová & Vrchota, 2014).

The classic method of composing a business strategy is the conception of how to compete, the intended goal of the organization, and policies to carry out the goal (Porter, 1980). Each business owner executes business strategies to match objectives and intentions (Steensen, 2014). They incorporate their developmental theory, assumptions, organizational change, and approach to the business idea in a descriptive or prescriptive manner (Steensen, 2014). In the creation of a business plan, a business leader should incorporate a strategic structure for the assessment of goals and appropriate actions. Two popular frameworks used for business strategies are Porters five forces model (Alstete, 2014), and strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, threats (SWOT) analysis (Addams & Allfred, 2013). An overview of the two frameworks as mentioned is essential in understanding the importance of evaluation tools in building organizational strategies.

Porter's five forces. The first tool that could be beneficial for the formation of a business plan, developing business strategies, and assessing environmental change is Porter's (1980) five forces model. Porter's five forces model originated in 1979 by economist Porter and based the framework on five key forces (Sumpio, 2013). Two central questions serve as the basis of Porter's five forces framework: (a) what factors determine the industry (organization) profitability, sustainability and return on investment (ROI), and (b) what variations does the organization possess; i.e., what defensible position can the organization hold for the target market (Miles & Snow, 1978). The model structure of Porter's five forces is a cross formation each containing an individual heading of (a) industry competitors, (b) buyers, (c) suppliers, (d) substitutions, and (e) threat of new entrants (Grigore, 2014; Sumpio, 2013; Yetkin, 2013). Organizational leaders must understand which force has the most influence to devise a strategy to gain a competitive advantage over competitors (Grigore, 2014; Ostapenko, 2014; Sumpio, 2013; Yetkin, 2013).

The configuration of the forces is different for each industry (Grigore, 2014). Grigore (2014) provided a comparison of industries to illustrate the differences, for example, an airline business may not encounter a substantial threat of new entrants, and substitutions, yet, the same forces can have a profound effect on a food service organization. The collaboration of the five forces that support industry profitability is high entry barriers, weak suppliers and buyers, few substitutes and little competitive rivalry (Ostapenko, 2014). The use of the model facilitates the ability to determine how an organization can differentiate their skills to the external forces that affect the whole industry to gain a competitive advantage (Porter, 1980).

Since Porter's (1980) initial development of the five forces framework, there were advancements to the structure. Grigore (2014) indicated the development of a sixth force defined as complementor, added to explain reciprocal relationships between industries within the government or the public. Porter refused the sixth force, referring to the entity simply as factors in the environment that affect the five forces (as cited in Grigore, 2014). In the review of scholarly literature, Porter's framework has been used to understand the strategies of various industries such as maritime security (Yetkin, 2013), book publishing (Grigore, 2014), research and development (Gobble, Petrick, & Wright, 2012), E-commerce (Donici, Maha, Ignat, & Maha, 2012), surface mount technology (Chen, Wee, & Lee, 2014), and farming (Ostapenko, 2014). The versatility of the framework and the application to various industries proves that Porter's five forces framework can be a useful tool for developing business-planning strategies.

Strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, threats (SWOT) analysis. The usefulness in SWOT analysis and Porter's five forces for business planning strategy is apparent through existing research in various industries. For example, in the work of Chen et al., (2014), the researchers presented an examination of SWOT analysis and Porter's five forces in regards to logistics of suppliers in a technology manufacturing company located in Taiwan. Donici et al. (2012) conducted a similar evaluation on the E-commerce growth for Amazon.com. In a third study Lu, Ye, Flanagan, and Jewell (2013) evaluated the construction industry and organizational assessment in China based on the theories of Porter's framework and the SWOT approach. Chen et al. (2014) in addition to Donici et al. (2012) focused on the role of suppliers, demonstrating the importance of the supply force in Porter's framework for production management and the cross-relationship to SWOT analysis.

Factors that influence industries are legal, political, economic, social, technology, and environmental (Donici et al., 2012). In conducting a literature review on the subject of SWOT analysis, the results uphold the extensive utilization of SWOT analysis in qualitative and quantitative research. Differences in industries using SWOT analysis globally are composed, but not limited to construction in China (Gao & Low Sui, 2014; Lu et al., 2013), vocational training in Uganda (Tukundane, Minnaert, Zeelen, & Kanyandago, 2015), and counterterrorism compliance in Europe and the United States (Prezelj, 2015).

The background of the origination of SWOT analysis remains inconsistent and unclear (Everett, 2014). It was not imperative for the historical explanation within this study. The concept of the SWOT analysis; however, contributes to the overall success of strategy implementation within an organization in regards to quality management, taking into consideration the environmental (internal and external) factors that implicate change and development based on the four pillars of SWOT (Boca Gratiela, 2012). Gao and Low Sui (2014) paired SWOT analysis with the concept of last planner system (LPS). The construction trade uses the LPS system as a method of action planning that reserves the judgment and decisions of the project to the foreperson or last planner of the project (Gao & Low Sui, 2014).

Business leaders who used the SWOT framework in building business-planning strategies gained a robust analysis of the internal and external elements of strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats that affect an organization. Strengths and weaknesses are the internal factors of an organization. Opportunities and threats are external factors. Strengths are the attributes an organization possesses such as image, competitive pricing, financial standing; weaknesses are opposite of strengths and include low sales volume (Boca Gratiela, 2012). Opportunities provide the possibility of growth circumstances for an organization and an avenue for improvement (Prezelj, 2015). The evaluation of an opportunity is a combination of knowledge, desire, and environmental factors (Hunter, 2013). An essential component of opportunity is identifying prospects and acting upon them before competitors (Hunter, 2013). Threats and weaknesses are the negative factors that affected the success of an organization. In the construction trades, the inability to market a talent into a service can be a weakness for an organization (Lu et al., 2013).

The value of SWOT analysis had fallen under scrutiny in recent years; researchers stated the inflexibility of the tool to real-time applications in a changing environment (Ayub, Razzaq, Aslam, & Iftekhar, 2013). Inflexibility would be in conflict to the CT and the application of business planning in an environment of change. Although there are

critiques in the inspection of SWOT analysis, the value of the model as a vital tool in strategy is recognized (Al-Araki, 2013).

Business Success Factors

Factors that can affect a small business enterprise start-up, success, and survival include the entrepreneur's character (Surdez Pérez, Aguilar-Morales, Sandoval-Caraveo, López-Parra, & Corral-Coronado, 2014) the nature of the organization, and external factors that include location and industry type (Fernández-Guerrero et al., 2012). Aspects that promote business success are financial, social, and human factors; and the indirect influence of such factors enable owners to discover opportunities that create innovation that fosters business success (Omri, Ayadi- Frikha, & Amine-Bouraoui, 2015). Success factors relate to the economic, human talent, and social growth elements of the organization (Hibbler-Britt & Sussan, 2015). Another critical success factor in addition to financial, human and social are the planning strategies business owners engage in (Hayes, Chawla, & Kathawala, 2015).

Change and innovation replace the previously held thought of stability and scale as success factors of an organization (van de Ven, Ganco, & Hinnings, 2013). Small businesses that incorporate planning strategies as a tool show positive performance over businesses that do not (Mitchelmore & Rowley, 2013a). Larger firms have the resources that include time and talent and effectively assist in creating a strategic business plan. Small business owners often are involved with daily operations and are unable to devote time for strategic planning (Botha & Robertson, 2014; Cordeiro, 2013; Skokan, Pawliczek, & Piszczur, 2013) in addition to not having the knowledge to develop a business plan (Alstete, 2014). Incorporating business-planning strategies should enable the organization leader to address the changing business environment and help answer the question of the fundamental undertaking of the company and the operational purpose. Theories related to business planning hold two general assumptions; that the business owner has the necessary knowledge to develop a business plan and to plan, and they have the insight to anticipate the future (Honig & Samuelsson, 2012). Business plans assist the entrepreneurs to differentiate between ideas and opportunity and serves as a roadmap to expand on the opportunity (Botha & Robertson, 2014).

Skokan et al. (2013) conducted a quantitative study on small and medium enterprises in Czech and Slovak Republic to analyze if a documented business plan created with the concentration on the structure and goals of the business created a competitive advantage for an organization. The data in the study originated from business plans generated from 677 participants and included the division of the structure of the plan into categories of (a) business strategy of written detailed, (b) written concise, (c) not written, (d) detailed-not written, and (e) concise-not written (Skokan et al., 2013). Six elements served as criteria for the measurement of the performance of the organization. The criteria included turnover, costs, profit, economic value added (EVA), investments, and period of arranged contracts. Skokan et al. demonstrated that organizations that prepared a detailed strategic written business plan led to an 80% competitive advantage as measured by the six criteria of turnover, cost, profit, EVA investments, and future arranged contracts. The organizations that prepared a brief or partial written strategic plan benefitted from a 40% increase in competitive advantage (Skokan et al., 2013). In a related study conducted in 2014 by researchers from the Financial Planning Association titled *The Drivers of Business Growth* determined that in the financial analysis industry, only 28% of advisors stated they developed a business plan and 9% of that estimate did not set organizational goals (Shortcomings, 2015). Of the participants that did realize growth, the researchers revealed by the data collected that the success criteria rely on a definite value position; the ability to communicate the value (elevator pitch), a *defined business plan*, and a focus on niche markets (Shortcomings, 2015).

In contrast to Skokan's et al. (2013) findings, Honig and Samuelsson (2012) conducted a longitudinal study on nascent entrepreneurs in Sweden and offered a different conclusion of the benefit of business planning. Honig and Samuelsson (2012) determined that business planning does not have an overall impact on business success or failure. The method of obtaining participants for the field depended on carrying on the study on gestational enterprises, not emerging, or existing jobs. Honig and Samuelsson's survey endured for 6 years and enabled the researchers to examine several life cycles of the endeavor and the impact of the business plan. Honig and Samuelsson indicated a significant gap in the literature in the inefficiency of the academic community in assessing if the courses in business planning are effective for business growth. Scholars further debated the value, advantage, or disadvantage in business planning (Honig & Samuelsson, 2012). Principals of legitimation theory served as a lens for the study, and

the researchers analyzed if business planning helps the nascent entrepreneur in the preparation of the activities of the business, access to resources, and increase the venture-level performance (Honig & Samuelsson, 2012). Legitimation theory is society's assumption and evaluation that the behaviors and actions of an organization are suitable (Bitektine & Haack, 2015; Turcan, 2013; Turcan & Norman, 2016). Because of the heterogeneous nature of the life cycle of business, the goals and resources indicated in the plan can diverge over time (Honig & Samuelsson, 2012). Honig and Samuelsson's findings determined no formal association of business planning and successful business operations.

In contrast to Honig and Samuelsson (2012) and aligning with Skokan et al. (2013), Cordeiro (2013) celebrated the planning process, emphasizing planning enables the business owner to address the changes and answer the questions of their present status, where they would like to be (goals) and what strategies will help achieve the goals, thus providing direction. The value of business planning to a nascent entrepreneur utilizing the decision-theoretic approach and the value of a business plan was contingent on the quality of the plan, in addition to the quality of the venture pursued. Assessing both aspects ultimately enables the business leader to evaluate the opportunity and enter into the prospect or decline. Developing a quality plan through the understanding of the venture provides the business leader the rational decision-making process, facilitating optimal choices in the business enterprise. The development of a business plan enables the small business owner to anticipate the changing factors of finance, human resources

(talent), and the environment. For organizations that use employees, human talent is an influential factor that requires prudent consideration within the planning process.

Human Relations and Small Business

Human talent in service industries is crucial to the overall operations and survival of the organization. Appropriate human resource (HR) allocation in an organization is vital to organizational growth (Hayes et al., 2015). Several HR factors can influence the success of an organization; however, I identified three factors in this study: labor turnover, performance management systems, and development training. The three factors of turnover, performance management, and knowledge management in association to training are essential to small business success and a necessity of consideration in business planning strategies.

Labor turnover. The presence of labor turnover is a key measure that can indicate business failure or success (Mitchelmore, Rowley, & Shiu, 2014) and achievements of the organization links to the attributes of the employees (Gialuisi & Coetzer, 2013). Small businesses must compete with large organizations for human talent, and in many instances; the smaller organization cannot offer the compensation packages offered by the larger organizations, creating a disadvantage (Gialuisi & Coetzer, 2013; Massey & Campbell, 2013). An organization that does not provide competitive compensation and benefits experienced employee turnover 26.2% higher than organizations that do (Massey & Campbell, 2013). Individuals are motivated to work because of the intrinsic desire to fulfill an expectation or need (Vroom, 1995). For a small business to be competitive, it is imperative that the organization include the initiatives for their personnel in their strategic planning process (Fox, 2013).

Strategic resource management plays a significant role in the success of a firm (Hartman & Elahee, 2013). There is a gap in the research on the study of human resource functions in small business compared to large enterprises (Allen, Ericksen, & Collins, 2013). The positive relationship of high-commitment human resource (HCHR) practices and organizational performance (Allen et al., 2013). HCHR practices consist of (a) pay structure reflective of performance, (b) autonomy, (c) work teams, (d) training, and (e) employee fit to the organization (Allen et al., 2013). A small business that uses HCHR practices experienced lower turnover rates of employees (Allen et al., 2013). Employees of small business do not receive the benefit of training and development (Gialuisi & Coetzer, 2013). Additionally, because of the flat structure of small organizations, employees experience fewer opportunities for career growth (Gialuisi & Coetzer, 2013).

Masta and Miller (2014) conducted a quantitative study to compare the relationship of gender and employee turnover; measuring the results by the profits that the organization demonstrated over the years. Using the Dun & Bradstreet data source, Masta and Miller assessed year-to-year turnover rates of women-owned enterprises in the United States compared to male organizations with similar characteristics (age, size, NAICS codes) in manufacturing and service trades. Notable differences occur in employee retention and turnover in relation to the gender of the business owner (Matsa & Miller, 2014). The authors demonstrated that WOB leaders retain employees at a much

38

higher rate of 13.9% in comparison to male-led organizations at 5.9% (Matsa & Miller, 2014). Attributes for the lower turnover rate was the propensity of women to nurture and care for the employees (Matsa & Miller, 2014), as opposed to men whose attitude was to dominate and take charge (Hoyt & Murphy, 2015). Detection and prevention of the reasons why employees exit employment and incorporate planning strategies to prevent turnover are essential to the success of a small business enterprise (Long, Ajagbe, & Kowang, 2014). Detection can be conducted through a performance management system.

Performance management system. The performance management (PM) system is a tool that organizational leaders use to evaluate individual and organizational performance. Cohen and Olsen (2015), Wadongo and Abdel-Kader (2014), and Taylor and Taylor (2014) each conducted an analysis of performance management systems and the relationship to contingency perspective. Cohen and Olsen evaluated the link between knowledge management, firm performance, and the contingency view; Taylor and Taylor assessed the differences in performance management of the firm in relation to firm size and the contingency prospect, and Wadongo and Adbel-Kader considered performance management with a contingency perspective for not-for-profit or third sector industry. Factors that influence organization PM is leadership, organizational resources, competition, size, and funding (Wadongo & Abdel-Kader, 2014). In a PM system, the owner makes an investment in human capital with an expectation of return (Wadongo & Abdel-Kader, 2014). The measurement of the return is the basis of the PM system. A key indicator of developing business success is the ability of the organization to embrace and engage in a performance measurement system (PMS). A contributing factor in the PMS process is strategy formulation and implementation (Taylor & Taylor, 2014) that ultimately affects business planning strategies. Four main differences distinguish the small and large firms (Taylor & Taylor, 2014). The characteristics of a smaller company are (a) ability to react quicker to change, (b) the owner determines the decisions, (c) learning is by doing, and (d) owners possess time only for functional or operating tasks of the business (Taylor & Taylor, 2014). The authors posited that due to the four indicators, small enterprises have less structure and formal procedures with limited resources that ultimately becomes a constraint (Taylor & Taylor, 2014). Taylor and Taylor also identified a link between strategy formation and PM, declaring the more strategically aligned the organization is the greater the potential for PM application. Incorporating PM and key performance indicators (KPI) is necessary for effective strategic planning (Taylor & Taylor, 2014).

Wadongo and Adbel-Kader (2014) studied the consequences of PM and organization effectiveness based on a contingency perspective and variables. The authors posited that PM system and the contingency variables, both internal and external, require a fit within the system for organizational effectiveness (Wadongo & Abdel-Kader, 2014). Internal contingency factors include organization size, strategy, culture, technology, and leadership (Wadongo & Abdel-Kader, 2014). External variables include competition and turbulence the organization encounter (Wadongo & Abdel-Kader, 2014). A positive relationship in the internal and external factors results in progressive networking, environmental responsiveness, and constructive organizational management (Wadongo & Abdel-Kader, 2014).

Cohen and Olsen (2015) evaluated knowledge management (KM) in food service in a quantitative study, analyzing both tacit and explicit knowledge, and the effect of KM on performance. Tacit knowledge is the comprehension and experience an individual possesses and not the explicit or common knowledge known by all (Cohen & Olsen, 2015). Per Cohen and Olsen, codified explicit knowledge (CEK) is unlike tacit KM because CEK is an element that an organization could own. Cohen and Olsen concluded that the synergy of explicit and tacit KM working together in alignment provided the most favorable factors in performance and reinforced a positive measurement of performance.

A common thread found in the works of Cohen and Olsen (2015) and Wadongo and Adbel-Kader (2014) was the typology of Miles and Snow (1978) outlining the four strategic contingencies of an individual as a defender, reactor, analyzer, and prospector. Cohen and Olsen fortified the alignment of the four strategies and PM with organizational effectiveness. Wadongo and Adbel-Kader were not as complimentary that the strategic contingencies had any influence on PM and organizational effectiveness.

A PM system aids in the fulfillment of outlining the goals and expectations of the organization. As indicated in the expectancy theory, motivation for work remains contingent on the value (valence) an individual feels they will receive for the actions

performed (Sun, Vancouver, & Weinhardt, 2014; Vroom, 1995). The incentive to achieve goals depends on the individual's ability to perform the tasks associated with the goal (Sun et al., 2014). The measurement of this ability and the desire of the individual to expend resources is the foundation of PM application (Sun et al., 2014).

Use of PM in an organization, regardless of size, is a useful tool to enhance organizational growth. The development of a PM system and program is essential for an organization to understand the expectations, goals, and needs of the organization. A key element of a PM system is the understanding of the knowledge base of the human talent as well as the soft and hard skills the employee possesses. If there is a lack of the hard skills required for the position, the organization must provide the necessary training to improve employee performance (bin Atan, Raghavan, & Nik Mahmood, 2015).

Training of talent in small business. In an organization, the description of training is the efforts expended to complete a short-termed goal in contrast to development, described as the extension of the existing skills and knowledge for future duties (Massey & Campbell, 2013). A substantial factor in the failure of a small business is the lack of skill and expertise of the business owner and the employees (Chinomona, 2013). Two types of knowledge pertain to commercial enterprises; general business knowledge and industry specific knowledge (Soriano & Castrogiovanni, 2012).

Understanding the contribution of knowledge development for organization talent enables and inspires the business owner to increase efforts for business success by expanding knowledge development (Soriano & Castrogiovanni, 2012). Specifically outlined in the study of Soriano and Castrogiovanni (2012) was the timing of knowledge development; before the onset of the business or on the job development in small enterprises and the effect knowledge development has on performance and productivity. In the study, the three factors assessed were the type of knowledge (general business or industry specific), mode of learning (education or experience) and timing (before or during business activity) of education (Soriano & Castrogiovanni, 2012). Soriano and Castrogiovanni incorporated institutional theory in the study, emphasizing that within this social perspective the small business environment emulates the behavior in the norms of society and society factors (Soriano & Castrogiovanni, 2012; Wang, Tseng, & Yen, 2014), and the creation of legitimacy for the organization (Bruton, Ahlstrom, & Han-Lin, 2010; Wang et al., 2014). Soriano and Castrogiovanni (2012) identified that knowledge development acquired when the business was running produced a positive effect on the productivity, performance, and profitability greater than if the owner previously worked in the same industry. Continuous employee training within an organization keeps employees updated on work related status as well as serving as a benefit for employees that helps attract and retain human talent (Hartman & Elahee, 2013).

Additional research conducted on the value of training and development of a business plan for entrepreneurs is in conflict; some researchers are in favor of coaching and advisement for business plan development (Lahti, 2014) while others do not perceive value (Colin & Penaluna, 2013). Jackson (2015) conducted a global review of entrepreneur business training, not specifically on a business plan, but interactive training in the area of strategic planning for competitive advantage, finance, and opportunities. Jackson demonstrated a positive impact on the success of the student's progress in business development. Lahti (2014) indicated the importance of the business plan in the acquisition of venture capital and posited the value added in counseling and advisement on the development of a business plan. Haag (2013) succinctly listed the structure and elements of a business plan to serve as a guideline for the development. Haag noted that many business owners do not prepare business plans because of the failure to see the value of such a plan in a changing environment. The creation of a business plan enables the entrepreneur to become more aware of the business environment and the ability to adjust for change (Haag, 2013).

In contrast to Jackson (2015), Haag (2013), and Lahti (2014) researchers Colin and Penaluna (2013) postulated training for business plan development is of little value to entrepreneurs; stating that a business plan does not offer the insight for opportunities as popularly indicated. The findings of Colin and Penaluna through their vast analysis of literature and research reflected the obsolete nature of education in the preparation of a business plan. They further noted that a budding entrepreneur would benefit in receiving instruction in creative thinking as opposed to creating a document of forecasts of the future that are presented in a business plan (Colin & Penaluna, 2013).

Assessment of Gender in Business

In assessing the similarities and differences of gender owned business, it is important to understand the primary motivators that inspire women to be a business owner and self-employed. What motivates women to become small business owners are similar to the reasoning for minorities; primarily inadequate opportunities to earn a decent wage pushes the individual to seek personal ownership of a company in hopes of better opportunities (Bates & Robb, 2014). Furthermore, is the desire to accommodate the family and domestic commitments (Akehurst, Simarro, & Mas-Tur, 2012; Allen & Curington, 2014; Carter, Mwaura, Ram, Trean, & Jones, 2015; McGowan, Redeker, Cooper, & Greenan, 2012). Accommodating domestic commitments is a primary and most frequently found reason for self-employment among women.

McGowan et al. (2012) discovered in established organizations, the balance of work-life was not apparent. McGowan et al. (2012) along with Adkins et al. (2013) further documented that women business owners may stifle the growth of their business to maintain the work-family balance. Akehurst et al. (2012) referenced the three motivators for self-proprietorship for both genders. The motivators are extrinsic, intrinsic, and transcendental reasons, where women predominately are motivated by intrinsic (desire for independence) and transcendental (flexibility to balance work and home) (Akehurst et al., 2012). A less beneficial characteristic of women entrepreneurs is that women are limited risk takers compared to men (Akehurst et al., 2012; Le & Raven, 2015).

In the process of understanding the determinants of small business success, it is essential to identify the characteristics of the owners and the organization (Blackburn, Hart, & Wainwright, 2013). In an entrepreneurial enterprise, a male stereotype provides

precedence to the masculine over the feminine owned company (Díaz García, & Welter, 2013; Yazdanfar & Abbasian, 2015). Female gender bias can decrease access for a women-owned organization to finance (Wang, 2013; Yazdanfar & Abbasian, 2015), and increase barriers in management skills that are a formula for success (Carter et al., 2015). Adkins and Samaras (2013) indicated that organizations owned by women face greater challenges than the male counterparts.

Adkins and Samaras (2013) compared the perceived challenges that women business owners face in comparison to minority women business owners. Although the findings of the authors are beyond the scope of this proposed study, it is interesting to note that the researchers claim that non-minority WBOs did not experience difficulties obtaining financing in comparison to non-minority male enterprise owners (Adkins & Samaras, 2013). The findings of Adkins and Samaras contradict the results of Carter et al. (2015), Wang (2013), and Yazdanfar and Abbasian (2015) in their claim of decreased access to finance for women-owned enterprises. Adkins and Samaras (2013) indicated that decreased admission to social capital and networks are similar in non-minority and minority WOBs.

Leadership and gender. Leadership is a fundamental component of any organization, and the absence of analysis of the role of gender in leadership can inhibit business advancement (Bullough & de Luque, 2015). The cornerstone of implicit leadership theory bases the concept that leader's characteristics develop from individual experiences, values (Williams, 2014), qualities, and sociocultural exposure (Bullough & de Luque, 2015). Williams (2014) related competencies as the early-learned traits and skills that serve as personality identifiers. Developing leadership through sociocultural exposure incorporates various contexts. The gender of a leader and the individual's perception of leadership is the background of the implicit leadership theory and can describe effective and ineffective leadership (Bullough & de Luque, 2015). Bullough and de Luque (2015) identified five leadership styles recognized as culturally endorsed and conducive to women based leadership; charismatic/value based, team-orientated, participative, autonomous, and self-protective.

Common characteristics of women are gentleness, social, kind, and sensitive; so when a woman demonstrates the leadership behavior of decisiveness and drive, they face problems of respect and legitimacy (Bullough & de Luque, 2015). Bullough and de Luque (2015) indicated that women perform better as leaders in the charismatic/value or team-orientated leadership environment due to their sensitive qualities and interactions with others. This position indicated in the findings of Lanaj and Hollenbeck (2015) as related to the gender role theory; women are helpful, nurturing, and kind, as opposed to their male counterpart, viewed as assertive, confident, and independent. In a further description of gender role theory, Bear, Weingart, and Todorova (2014) concluded that there is a distinction of position; a communal or feminine distinction for the female role and agentic or masculine for the male role. The manner in which the communal role (described as caring and relationship building) as opposed to masculine (assertive and

independence), has an influence on the impressions individuals form, and the stereotypes building on how a particular gender should behave (Bear et al., 2014).

In a similar study, Williams (2014) conducted a comparison study of the leadership qualities, competencies, and skills of an even number of men versus women. Notably, women scored consistently higher in all categories in the competency as well as the behavioral profiles (Williams, 2014). In the category of skill, the three largest fields of significance were a high performer, trainer/developer, and value maker; and for the behavior area consciousness, and openness (Williams, 2014). The qualities of women leaders listed in the findings of Williams (2014) coincide with the traits found by Bullough and de Luque (2015) as well as Lanaj and Hollenbeck (2015).

As organizations change, the leader must adapt their motivation style that is contingent on the external and internal input business leaders' face in the strategic planning of the firm operations. Sometimes the input can result in conflict, which is inevitable in changing environments. Weidenfeller (2012) indicated that women leaders add diversity to the executive level and are a positive resource for organizational vitality. This observation of the researcher considered the advantages of women-led small business and the potential asset for the small business community.

Review of Women in the Construction Trades

Women in the construction trades in the United States felt the element of change as the global financial environment changed. The U.S. Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) listed that the number of women in construction trades in 2007 to 2010 declined considerably in the United States from 1.2 million to 818 thousand, representing 300,000 female workers exiting from the profession (U.S. Department of Labor, (OSHA), 2016). Of the remaining 800,000 female workers in the construction trade in 2010, approximately 200,000 were working in support positions such as administrative, not in the production capacity (OSHA, 2015). In many global communities, the construction trades are largely male dominated (Arditi, Gluch, & Holmdahl, 2013; Ness, 2012; Powell & Sang, 2013; Smith, 2013). The revelation of the lower representation of women in the construction trades inspires the continued research of the current literature in attempts to understand underrepresentation of women. Furthermore, questions arise if this lack of representation has an impact on the success of WOSBs in the construction trades in New Jersey.

To understand the potential viability of women in the construction trades the qualitative multiple case study method was the appropriate method to explore the potential factors that influence growth and the factors that impede or constrain growth to women-owned small construction businesses in New Jersey. In contrast to the intent of this proposed qualitative study, Kalnins and Williams (2014) conducted a quantitative study on the analysis of gender success (female versus male) in business. The intentions of the researchers were to contrast existing studies where the scholars focused on the macro level of success, basing the constructs on gender traits, skills or preferences (Kalnins & Williams, 2014). Kalnins and Williams instead focused on the micro level of the business entity, considering the industry and geographic location of the participants.

Basing their conceptual framework on social constructionism and feminist theory, Kalnins and Williams concluded that geographic location and industry is a predictor of WOB success. The four-digit Standard Industrial Code (SIC) and zip code generated the participant pool. In 2004, the SIC code was modified to six digits and renamed to the North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) (Kalnins & Williams, 2014). Review of the study illustrates gaps in the research that exist because of the limited industries studied and the narrow geographic location.

Wagner (2014) explored the effect that tradeswomen advocacy and training organizations have on the success of women in the construction trades. The research was a comparison of participation of women in construction trades within several geographic areas in the United States that supported a tradeswomen organization in relation to a location that did not. The researchers expanded their explanation of the study with a history of tradeswomen organizations and the relationship to equal rights, Title VII, and the legal filings brought against the construction trades in the United States by women as early as the 1970s (Wagner, 2014). Elaboration on this aspect is beyond the scope of this proposed study. Nevertheless, mention of this inequality represents the stigma that women face for inclusion in the construction trades. In conclusion, in a quantitative comparison study, the researchers established that no evidence indicates that tradeswomen organization presence encourages participation of women in the construction trades (Wagner, 2014). Segmented labor market theory implies barriers to practice to selected groups, which may influence the failure or success of tradeswomen

organizations (Wagner, 2014). In conclusion, Wagner did not condemn the trade organizations for failed practices, but rather that the exhaustive efforts that they endured may be in line for an overhaul to overcome existing barriers to inclusion.

Summary

The purpose of the literature review was to provide an in-depth view of the elements of business planning strategies of WOSBs in the construction trades. A primary concentration in this study centered on WOSB's business planning strategies viewed through the lens of the theories of ET and CT. A review of the contemporary literature revealed a synthesis on the topic of WOB in the construction trades and a need for further study and development in business planning strategies for WOSBs. Gandy (2015) and Haag (2013) advocated for business owners to use the resources available for business planning such as the SBA and other federal programs that offer insight and training on business planning strategies.

Transition

In section 1, I introduced the topic of this study and included the core elements of the presentation of the study of business planning of WOSB owners. The Problem and Purpose statement involved the outline of the intention of the proposed research and the motivation for change for WOSB success. Other key elements in Section 1 included the Background of the Problem, Nature of Study, Research Questions, Conceptual Framework, and Literature Review sections. In this study, the focus was on the exploration of what business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth. In Section 2 I covered the role of the researcher, the participants, selection criteria, data collection and analysis, and ethical concerns. Section 3 contained the presentation of the findings from the interviews, implications for social change, and recommendation for further research.

Section 2: The Project

In Section 1 the foundation, background, and current literature about WOSBs and business planning provided a basis for this study. Section 2 reemphasizes the purpose of the study, the methods of research, the participants involved in the research and the role of the researcher. I concentrated on business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth. My intentions were to collect and organize data that would ensure validity and reliability. The goal was to provide a description of the data collection techniques, the means of data collection, and data analysis. A thorough outline of the process of the data collection provided could ensure transferability in future research (Yin, 2014); however, transferability is always left up to the reader to decide. The description of the study provided to the participants complied with the research standards outlined in the Belmont Report (1979).

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this proposed qualitative multiple case study was to explore what business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth. The population for this study was three WOSB owners in the construction trades in New Jersey whose companies have been in operation for 5 years or more and have successfully created business planning strategies. The requirement of 5 years ensured that the participant group demonstrated a sufficient proficiency and understanding of the construction trade in comparison to an inexperienced nascent organization. Additionally, the participants could demonstrate the impact that business-planning strategies have had on their operations. The outcome of the study may be of benefit to the community and provide social change by offering strategies for female small business owners to develop and grow their small business ventures through effective business planning strategies. An increase in the viability of WOSBs could improve the economy, provide employment, and raise the standard of living in local communities.

Role of the Researcher

In qualitative research, the researcher is the main data collection instrument (Erlingsson & Brysiewicz, 2013). I was the primary data collection instrument for this study. The insight, judgment, knowledge, and skills of the researcher establish the platform in which to analyze the data and interpret the findings into useful insights of participant experience (Moon, 2015). The objectivity of the researcher and variated data assure rigor in qualitative research (Erlingsson & Brysiewicz, 2013). The role of a researcher is to choose a topic of study, adopt a conceptual framework, select a methodology, select the participants, conduct the interviews, collect and analyze the data, verify and report the results. I conducted this study while adhering to the boundaries and principles outlined in the Belmont Report (1979) for ethical research methods in biomedical and behavioral research of human subjects. This strategy included limiting the harm to participants by choosing an appropriate sample and obtaining informed consent (Opsal et al., 2015). The influence of the researcher's judgment is paramount in selecting pertinent interview questions to shape the data collected (Moon, 2015). In qualitative research, interview questions are essential in assisting the researcher in obtaining knowledge from the participants (Mojtahed, Nunes, Martins, & Peng, 2014). In this multiple case study, the intent was to conduct face-to-face, semistructured interviews asking open-ended questions to WOSB owners in the construction trade and to review organizational documents to assist in building knowledge regarding business planning strategies. Using a written interview protocol (Appendix A), I ensured consistency and reliability with each participant in the interview process as proposed by Foley and O'Connor (2013). An interview protocol is a written script of procedures and processes that assist the researcher to achieve quality collection of data (Jacob & Furgerson, 2012).

In 2006, I initiated a family owned small business enterprise in the construction trades that was located in New Jersey. The company is a small organization with fewer than 10 employees. The organization is a certified WOB on a national level and is a selfcertified small business enterprise. The labor personally performed entails physical site work, administrative duties, and decision-making. The NAICS code chosen for the organization is 238220, specializing in Heating, Ventilation, and Air Conditioning (HVAC). The organization is a certified WOB within the construction trades. Bernard (2013) stated that the experience and values of the researcher should not demonstrate bias in research analysis.

Realizing the personal experience and knowledge I possess of the topic of study, using self-reflection through reflexivity generated awareness of my personal perceptions in research analysis and help mitigate bias. Reflexivity is a process of self-reflection that ensured transparency of the research process, which provided trustworthiness to the data analysis and research project (Darawsheh, 2014). In summary, the researcher's experience and familiarity with the research topic may create bias. This characteristic may also provide the researcher with an ability to understand more deeply the participant's experience (Galletta, 2013). Trust and integrity are vital to ethical research implementation (Guillemin et al., 2016). Wolgemuth et al. (2015) noted that participants trust researchers experienced in their topic of study, which provides the participants with an increased sense of community.

Participants

The participants for this case study included three owners of WOSBs who had a main specialization in the construction trade, were located in New Jersey, and were not viewed as a protected class. To locate appropriate participants, I conducted an exploration of small business databases with a focus on WOBs. Further narrowing of likely candidates channeled the selection to organizations in the construction trades. The databases may not have held current business status information, and this volatility could have risked the participant selection. I identified the initial participants through the WBENC or System for Award Management (SAM) website, and then inquired about references or personal contacts within the industry to grow the participant pool. Commonly known as the snowball sampling approach, this method of recruiting participants obtains referrals from existing participants of similar characteristics to grow the participant pool (Rowley, 2012). The process of hand delivering an introduction with

the description of the study, along with communicating with the participant and answering any questions about the study provided familiarity to the business owner. The sample size of participants depended on the element of saturation, which is the point where the data collected does not elicit any new information (Dworkin, 2012; Marshall, Cardon, Poddar, & Fontenot, 2013).

After receiving the approval by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) for the study, I delivered a consent form to the selected business owners for acceptance. The consent form included the reason for the research study, the age criteria of the participants (18 years of age or older), acknowledgment of the voluntary status of participation, and the length of participation (Hersh, 2014). Verification of the status of women-owned included a review of the organization's women-owned certification. The use of the snowballing technique assisted in finding additional participants through the referral from individuals already participating in the study, as recommended by Rowley (2012). The relationship between the participant and the researcher has a significant impact on the contextual reality and assists in understanding the information the participant provides (Bell, 2013; Condit, Korngiebel, & Pfeifer, 2015; Hersh, 2014). In qualitative research, the participant is an active element of the research process, and their similarities and differences can mold the direction of the research (Hersh, 2014). In the process of face-to-face interviews, the participation of the researcher became more vividly apparent which aided in a more open collaboration of data from the participant.

Research Method and Design

Research Method

The research method chosen for the study was the qualitative research method. The qualitative research method enables a researcher to explore the lived experiences of the participants (Koch, Niesz, & McCarthy, 2014; Lee, 2014; McCusker & Gunaydin, 2015; Tufford & Newman, 2012). Quantitative research methods are used to measure data numerically in the form of how many or how much, whereas in qualitative study, researchers aim to understand the outcome of text by answering the questions of what, how, or why of a lived experience, (Lee, 2014; McCusker & Gunaydin, 2015). Opposed to the statistical generalizations of quantitative studies where researchers use a larger participant pool, smaller participant pools are often the basis of qualitative studies. Many critics contend that qualitative studies generate a poor sample size as opposed to the larger sample size of quantitative studies (Yin, 2014). Researchers who are inexperienced with qualitative research do not fully understand the parameters of effective sample size and its association with validity and data saturation (Marshall et al., 2013). The combination of qualitative and quantitative methods is the mixed-methods approach.

The qualitative research method enables an inductive, exploratory process supporting an ongoing search for context and meaning (Galletta, 2013). Some researchers attest that there may be perspectives or truth that may affect the validity of the study, and the qualitative method could assist to uncover the various prospects (Leedy & Ormrod, 2013). Data retrieved within the qualitative research process often renders words and themes as opposed to numbers within a quantitative study. Researchers who wish to understand lived experience from the participants of their topic as opposed to measuring an aspect would use the qualitative research method (Leedy & Ormrod, 2013). The intent of conducting this study was to explore what business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth. The best method in which to gain new insight and understand multiple perspectives was through the qualitative research method.

Research Design

The research design is a structured plan providing the procedures for the research project (Leedy & Ormrod, 2013). Consideration of the research problem and the data collected is vital in determining the research design (Lee, 2014; Leedy & Ormrod, 2013; Yin, 2014). Grounded theory method design involves the creation of new theory (Wu & Beaunae, 2014; Yin, 2014). Case study design enables the analysis of existing theory (Ulriksen & Dadalauri, 2016). A researcher using case study design desires to understand the how, why, or what of contemporary phenomena (Dasgupta, 2015; Yin, 2014) and to enable exploratory research in real-life settings (Cronin, 2014). In multiple case study research, researchers study two or more cases to understand a situation similar to all groups (Leedy & Ormrod, 2013). The boundaries of this study included the type of business (WOSB), time (2016), industry (construction), location (New Jersey), and size (30 or fewer employees).

Assessing the quality of the chosen research design at various stages of the research phase is essential in appraising the trustworthiness of the study (Yin, 2014). There are four quality tests; construct validity, internal validity, reliability, and external validity (Hersh, 2014; Yin, 2014). Conducting external validity assessment at the design stage of the research study is a notable concern in case study because of the possible generalization of findings, which creates an obstacle for case study research (Yin, 2014); qualitative case study design uses transferability as the standard.

Researchers who use a smaller sample size and interview questions as a primary data source need to ensure the reliability of the study through data saturation (Marshall et al., 2013). Other factors that can affect data saturation include researcher experience, sampling procedures, quality of the interview, and the number of interviews conducted (Marshall et al., 2013). Three methods in which to determine the appropriate sample size for a qualitative study refer to (a) the guidelines from qualitative methodologists, (b) cite the practices of similar studies, and (c) provide internal statistical justification of saturation within the dataset (Marshall et al., 2013). Including information on the sample size, the number of interviewees, interviews and sampling strategy provides the understanding of the limitations and conclusions of the study (Lee, 2014; Marshall et al., 2013). In a case study design, participants often represent criterion-based sampling because of the bounding of the study in time and space with relevant and pre-determined participants (Patton, 2014).

Some qualitative research designs include (a) narrative, (b) ethnography, (c) phenomenology, and (d) case study (Yin, 2014). A narrative study reads like a story with a beginning, middle and an end that is a representation of a personal life story told to the researcher (Lohuis, Sools, van Vuuren, & Bohlmeijer, 2016). The ethnographic design is the study of persons in their social setting and culture with the use of field observation; the primary mode of data collection can be field notes, participant observation, direct observation, and interviews while noting changes within the context of the setting (Balestrery, 2016). In the phenomenological design, researchers endeavor to understand the lived experiences of the participants who have experienced a common event (Oxley, 2016). Case study research design is an in-depth study of a phenomenon found in real life episodes bounded in time and space (Runfola, Perna, Baraldi, & Gregori, 2016). Using case study design in academic instruction has benefited the academic community due to the reinforcing capabilities of concepts through examples that are characteristic of this research design (McFarlane, 2015).

Applying case study examples to the instruction of students expanded the students' understanding of the phenomena and channels for discovery and application of innovation to the general topic or concern (McFarlane, 2015). In the role of researcher, my intent was to understand the phenomena within the foundation of the study and, in turn, share this understanding with others for increased awareness. Using an exploratory multiple case study accomplished the goal of creating an understanding of the WOSB business planning strategies and may encourage positive social change.

Population and Sampling

The underlining purpose of this study was to investigate and understand businessplanning strategies of three WOSBs in the construction trade geographically located in New Jersey. My intention for this proposed qualitative study was to understand and explore what business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth. As such, the primary participants in this study were women business owners in a predominantly male industry.

Non-probability sampling was the sampling method used to select the population for this study. In qualitative research, there are two methods of sampling: probability and non-probability (Leedy & Ormrod, 2013). Probability sampling assures that each member of the population has a chance of inclusion and is a primarily random selection (Leedy & Ormrod, 2013; Raina, 2014). In contrast, choosing non-probability sampling includes the researcher's understanding of the population and has a specific purpose for the study that cannot include a random population (Leedy & Ormrod, 2013). Purposive sampling enables the researcher to obtain the best fit for the topic of study based on the lived experience of the participant, and the researcher selects the population for the inclusion and exclusion criteria (Emerson, 2016). Previous multiple case small business studies established a precedent in purposeful sampling based on the desire to obtain participants that possess knowledge about the phenomena (Gandy, 2015; Perreault, 2014) to answer the research question (O'Reilly & Parker, 2013). Assessing the number of participants involved in the study is vital to producing a quality research study and reaching data saturation. A study can reach data saturation when the interviews yield no new information, no new themes, no new coding, and a ability to replicate the study (Bowen, 2008; Charlesworth & Foëx, 2015; Fusch & Ness, 2015; O'Reilly & Parker, 2013). The most important element regarding data saturation is the explanation by the researcher of the process of how saturation was reached (O'Reilly & Parker, 2013).

Ethical Research

The foundation of ethical research includes the assertion that the results derived from the research create value to society and do not cause harm to individuals (Doody & Noonan, 2016). Due to the social nature of qualitative research, the qualitative researcher creates knowledge through the research and must follow ethical guidelines for the safety of participants (Damianakis & Woodford, 2012). An analysis of the risks and benefits of the participants in the research is essential in conducting the study.

I adhered to the guidelines set forth by the IRB to assure ethical compliance in research. In covert research, the findings listed within the study may be difficult to validate or repeat due to the guarded anonymity of the participant (Israel, 2015). Ethical behavior and integrity are vital for the reliability of research (Damianakis & Woodford, 2012; Israel, 2015; Opsall et al., 2015). Developments in technology affected the ethical practices of Internet-based research (Teitcher et al., 2015). Teitcher et al. (2015) indicated an increase of the instance of fraudulent and repetitive responses detected in Internet research because of the lack of sound monitoring. This activity can skew the results of the data, and damage the reliability of the results (Teitcher et al., 2015). Internet-based research is more cost effective over face-to-face interviews; however, researchers must be aware of the potential for fraud in Internet research and learn how to prevent instances of fraud (Teitcher et al., 2015). Conducting face-to-face interviews prevents any possibility of repetitive answers associated with Internet research (Teitcher et al., 2015).

Receiving prior approval from the participants for their involvement is outlined in an informed consent form as well as the explanation of their right to withdraw from the study at any time. Names and other identifiable information of the individuals in the study remain confidential. Stored data obtained in the research process remain in a lock box for 5 years. After 5 years, I will destroy the data by shredding. During the interview process, provision of food and beverages was available but not provided due to participant preference. As outlined in the participant consent form, I did not promise monetary incentives as an enticement for participation. The designated Walden University review number for this study is 09-26-16-0034245 assuring ethical and responsible research process.

Data Collection Instruments

The researcher can be the main data collection instrument in a study and can use several methods in which to gather data (Tufford & Newman, 2012). The methods of data collection in a case study design can include interviews, review of past records, collection of organization documentation, and the researcher's interaction with participants (Leedy & Ormrod, 2013). Incorporating open-ended interview questions can stimulate detailed and accurate answers from participants (Yii, Powell, & Guadagno, 2014). Data collection methods should be consistent across the cases evaluated to assure similarity in data sources and streams (Farquhar, 2012). In this study, I conducted semistructured face-toface interviews with the participants at their work location. I attended a networking event hosted by two of the participants, took notes, collected and reviewed organizational documents, and reviewed the organizational website. I incorporated member checking into the data collection process as a means of verification to the participants of the interpretation of the interviews and of the data extracted. The process of member checking included sending a typed document of my interpretations of the interview answers by email and in person for the participant to review. After allowing time for the participant to review the document, I met and called the participants to verify my interpretations. Each participant verified the accuracy of my interpretation.

The data collection methods should align with the research philosophy the researcher has chosen. Research philosophies are positivism, interpretivism, or critical realism (Farquhar, 2012). The choice of interpretivism explains the interpretation of human meaning, associated with the comprehension of the value of phenomena in case study such as idiographic concentration (Farquhar, 2012). Using interpretivism in this study aided my understanding of what business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth.

The first step in the data collection process was conducting the interview with the participants. The format of the study included semistructured interviews with open-ended questions to gain feedback from the participants regarding business-planning strategies. Each interview took a little over 30 minutes to complete. I used the LiveScribe Echo pen for the recording of each participant interview. Using recording devices assists in the capture of data (Sinden et al., 2013). This form of recording was acceptable and approved by each participant. The recording device enabled me to capture and review with accuracy all the data provided by the participant. Upon the completion of the interviews, I reviewed the transcripts, field notes, organizational documents provided (sample of contract and goal projection worksheet) and organizational websites.

The use of software was a secondary process after manual data collection. The use of technology provides a streamlined management system for the data collected (Damianakis & Woodford, 2012; Onwuegbuzie et al., 2012; Yu, Abdullah, & Saat, 2014). Technology included computers, recorders, and software application. The use of technology of computer-assisted qualitative data analysis system (CAQDAS) aided in the management of data following the regiment of manual analysis (Yu et al., 2014). In this study, I imported into the MAXQDA software program the transcriptions from the interviews, website data, and company documents. I developed codes that were detected within the documents and applied the codes to the data. The summation of the codes within the data led to emergent themes about the research question.

Data Collection Technique

Communication between interviewer and participant is a part of the data collection process (Drew, 2014). The researcher uses several methods of data collection that serve as primary and secondary data sources (Hyett, Kenny, & Dickson-Swift, 2014). Semistructured interviews are one primary data source (Oltmann, 2016) with observation and the review of organizational documents as other secondary sources (Xu & Storr, 2012). The secondary data sources I used in this study were the review of company contracts and planning strategy worksheets (uncompleted due to privacy), examination of organizational websites, and personal attendance of a networking event. While waiting to meet the participant for the interview, I viewed in the main lobby of the headquarters the various awards and trade publications displayed on the wall. Using several data collection methods can assist with study accuracy (Houghton, Casey, Shaw, & Murphy, 2013). Open-ended interview questions allow flexibility for the participant to answer and enable the researcher to probe deeper into the topic (Farguhar, 2012). A clear statement of the data collection technique and method is important to assure the ability to reproduce the study and transferability (Charlesworth & Foëx, 2015).

There are two forms of interviews: structured and unstructured (Rowley, 2012). Structured interview questions require simple yes or no answers in contrast to open-ended questions that require in-depth answers and flexibility in the respondent's answers (Ottmann & Crosbie, 2013). Establishing trust and understanding of the roles between the researcher and the participant ensures validity in communication (Call-Cummings, 2016). Face-to-face interviews and observation are intimate data collection processes that require trust (von Unger, 2016). A strong feature of case study research is the ability for methodological triangulation of data from multiple sources through several collection techniques such as interviews, observations, and reviews of documents (Archibald, 2016; Kern, 2016; Teshuva, Borowski, & Wells, 2016; Yin, 2014; Yu et al., 2014). Yu et al. (2014) posited the importance of researchers understanding the complexities of data collection in the area of ethics, security, and time constraints. There are four types of common tools of organization within a qualitative study: (a) field notes, (b) baseline qualitative protocol, (c) follow-up protocol, and (d) focus group protocols (Johnson, Dunlap, & Benoit, 2010). Additional data collection technique can include a review of organizational documents, websites, attendance in networking meeting, and a location site visit. The interview process facilitated the discussion from the participants in explanation of what they do as opposed to observation where the researcher views the actions of what the participant does (Walshe, Ewing, & Griffiths, 2012). Participants of case study research interviews indicated that their participation provided a sense of healing, self-worth, awareness, a sense of purpose, and knowledge of a topic of interest (Wolgemuth et al., 2015).

The qualitative interview process followed a paradigm approach and outlined the interview process, member checking, and final analysis of data. Participants received a specially prepared packet including two copies of the consent form, a list of the research and interview questions, an overview of the interview process, and the projected duration

of the interview. Conducting in-person interviews in a private location and at a time convenient to the participant invited increased participation. Locations of the participants varied statewide, and, therefore, travel was necessary to their location. After data collection, I locked all hard copies, paper notes, and thumb drives with electronic notes and data for 5 years to assure the promise of confidentiality.

Data Organization Technique

The main research question was: What business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth? The primary data collection technique was in-depth interviews. Recording of the interviews utilizing the recording device LiveScribe SmartPen provided clarity. The use of computer-aided recorded interviewing (CARI) enhances the quality of the data collected and assures reliability (Thissen, 2015). All recordings were stored electronically on a peripheral device that is password protected and locked in a secure file. I transcribed the interviews and field notes after completion of the interviews. Kowal and O'Connell (2014) reasoned that there is a greater understanding and benefit of the study content if one individual collects, transcribes (Skukauskaite, 2012), and analyzes all data. Kowal and O'Connell further asserted the need to specify non-verbal indicators involved in the interview process to emphasize behavior.

Dagobert (2015) stressed that knowledge organization facilitates learning and can enhance the understanding of the real world by containing the information in an orderly fashion. Organization of the data assists in the identification of entity relationship and authority relationship of the data (Dagobert, 2015). After reviewing the interviews and transcripts I retrieved from the interviews, field notes, company documents and websites I organized the documents by participant. Field notes contained my general acknowledgement of the awards and industry publications posted on the headquarter walls as well as notations in the EchoPen notebook taken at the time of the interview that was part of the recording process. I did not conduct observations on any company individuals or processes except for my consenting participant. Importation of the written transcripts, field notes, websites, and company documents were imported into MAXQDA for coding and analyzing. Maintenance of a research log includes the documentation of the details of the dates, time, and place of the interviews. Storing all data in a locked cabinet for 5 years and shredding after expiration assures confidentiality. The use of technology such as hardware and software in qualitative research has increased the ability to organize and manage data successfully (Johnson et al., 2010; Moylan, Derr, & Lindhorst, 2015; Paulus, Lester, & Britt, 2013). The researcher must exhibit careful diligence in the use of technology in the research process to assure the privacy of the participants, the best fit of technology for the method chosen, and the dissemination of data collected (Moylan et al., 2015). Moylan et al. (2015) posited that new technologies such as mobile devices enable the researcher to access otherwise inaccessible data.

Data Analysis

Data analysis process varies and aligns to the research method and the classification of data (Moylan et al., 2015). Assuring a more accurate analysis of data, the

use of triangulation is used (Kern, 2016; van Dijk, Vervoort, van Wijck, Kalkman, & Schuurmans, 2016). There are four triangulation methods (a) data triangulation collecting data through different times, different sources, in different places, (b) investigator triangulation using multiple investigators, (c) methodological triangulation with multiple data collection methods, and (d) theory triangulation where different theories are used to understand data (Yu et al., 2014). Using methodological triangulation includes incorporating interview questions and a review of organizational documentation for verification of data (Kern, 2016). To collect data, I conducted semistructured interviews using open-ended questions, review of organizational documents, review of websites, incorporating my research notes, and networking participation to demonstrate methodological triangulation.

Data analysis includes examining, combining, recombining, and testing the evidence to achieve empirical findings (Leedy & Ormrod, 2013; Rowley, 2012; Yin, 2014). Yin (2014) outlined data analysis into five steps (a) arrange the facts in order, (b) categorize the data, (c) interpret single occurrences, (d) identify patterns, and (f) synthesize and conclude. Rowley (2012) indicated a similar method of analysis of (a) organization of the data, (b) gaining familiarity with the data, (c) coding and interpreting the data, (d) writing the results and indicating the positive elements by using software to assist in the coding process. I incorporated the same process for my study in the four steps outlined by Rowley (2012) in addition to using MAXQDA software. The conventional content analysis uses the researcher's in-depth examination of the data,

forming themes and codes to identify trends without preconception of the data (Piazza-Bonin, Neimeyer, Burke, McDevitt-Murphy, & Young, 2015). After becoming familiar with the data through review and transcription, I used the MAXQDA software to code the data collected. The coding process is the application of labels to important information in the dataset to gather patterns of meaning and the development of themes. As the themes are developed, I used an inductive and deductive analysis technique to systematically apply the knowledge retrieved from data to the research question.

Reliability and Validity

Reliability and validity help to identify the trustworthiness of the data, and that the sourced data conveys reality (Reilly, 2013). Trustworthiness includes transferability, credibility, dependability, and confirmability (Houghton et al., 2013; Reilly, 2013; Yin, 2014). Reliability associates with dependability, credibility associates with internal validity, and transferability relates to external validity (Reilly, 2013). To assure the authenticity of the data, researchers use member checking otherwise known as respondent validation to test the data, interpretations, and conclusions of the investigator (Reilly, 2013).

Reliability

Reliability in research defines the consistency in the procedures in the research study (Yin, 2014) by achieving the same answer when using the same instrument (Bernard, 2013). Four aspects to ensure reliability are credibility, dependability, confirmability, and transferability (Houghton et al., 2013). In this proposed study, I achieved credibility through member checking and methodological triangulation. Reflexivity assures dependability and confirmability in data. Reflexivity is the ongoing process of the researcher analyzing their subjective role and being aware of their perceptions and feelings (Darawsheh, 2014). On a participant level, reflexivity in qualitative research involves the participant providing an oral history of their experience that provides context aiding in social transformation (Suárez-Ortega, 2013). The reflexive nature of the voice of the participant promotes the knowledge and awareness by the participant. Member checking is the review of the researcher's interpretation of the interview conducted with the participants. This process ensures the awareness of the content collected in the interview process. Outlining the data collection process and procedures achieves transferability. Data saturation is when (a) no new information comes from ongoing data collection, (b) adequate information is available to replicate the study providing enough information to repeat the study, (c) no new themes are identified, and (d) no new coding is possible (Bowen, 2008; Charlesworth & Foëx, 2015; Fusch & Ness, 2015; O'Reilly & Parker, 2013).

Validity

Validity is the accuracy and trustworthiness of the research study. One can find validity in the data, instruments, and analysis and is the most important aspect of the study (Bernard, 2013; Elo et al., 2014; Leedy & Ormrod, 2013). The quality of the questions asked will frame the data or answers provided by the participants. If the questions do not apply to the level of accuracy expected from the data then the instrument

or questions are not valid (Bernard, 2013). The four principles used to assess validity and quality throughout the study are credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability (Yilmaz, 2013).

In construct validity, researchers use three methods to confirm validity such as using several sources of data, establishing a chain of evidence, and drafting a report for review (Yin, 2014). In qualitative research, it is vital to outline the steps in the concept creation to assure validity (Elo et al., 2014). An example of the use of internal validity is an explanatory case study, where the researcher attempts to define a cause and effect of the phenomena (Yin, 2014). External validity in qualitative research is known as transferability and relates to the ability of future researchers to repeat the study process and achieve similar results (Yin, 2014). This relates to the ability of future researchers to repeat the study process and achieve similar results (Yin, 2014); however, transferability is always left up to the reader to decide. Rodham, Fox, and Doran (2015) proposed researchers should retain curiosity in their research to enhance the comprehension of the data and boost validity in data content. In the preparation phase of the data collection process, the sampling strategy employed can affect the trustworthiness of the research (Elo et al., 2014). In the organization phase, the development of constructs and the checking and rechecking of the interpretation of data could affect validity (Elo et al., 2014).

Transition and Summary

The focus in this study was concentrated on the business planning strategies that successful WOSB owners use for sustainability and growth. CT and ET were the conceptual frameworks used as a lens to explore the business planning strategies. In section 2, I explained the elements of this research project. The elements included the role of the researcher, the selected participants, research method and design and ethical research. Also, written descriptions provided information on (a) data collection, (b) data organization and, (c) data analysis as well as the factors of reliability and validity in research.

Section 3 contained the research question and provided the application to professional practice and (a) implications for social change, (b) recommendations for action, (c) recommendations for further research, (d) reflections, and (e) conclusion. The results in the findings from the participants provided insight to effective business planning strategies that could be beneficial to the success and sustainability of similar enterprises. The correlation of the findings of the importance of continual planning and review of plans are considered pivotal to the successful maintenance and growth of an changing and evolving industry such as construction. Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

In this study, Section 2 provided an explanation of the techniques used in conducting the study, including the population and sampling, the role of researcher, ethical research, data collection, and data organization techniques. My focus in this multiple case study was to explore what business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth. The overarching research question, document analysis, and interview questions inspired interest and insight from the participants in regard to their organization and their business planning strategies for growth. In Section 3, I introduce the study and present the findings of the data collection. Additionally, I discuss the applications to professional practice, including the implications for social change and the recommendations for action and further research. I close by providing my personal reflections and conclusions from the research study. The information in this study provided knowledge shared by successful women entrepreneurs regarding the measures that assist in the growth and sustainability of their organizations.

Introduction

The purpose of conducting this qualitative multiple case research study was to explore what business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth. Small businesses contribute to local employment and economic growth; however, there is an increase in small business failure on a global basis (Hyder & Lussier, 2016). Increasing the knowledge of the business planning strategies used by successful small business owners is paramount in assisting and understanding the skills that promote small business survival.

In this study, I conducted semistructured face-to-face interviews with three successful female owners of small construction businesses in New Jersey to learn their business-planning strategies. I chose businesses who demonstrated their success by sustaining through changing environments and remaining active in business as evidenced in their years of operation and ownership. Each participant has been an active business owner for over 10 years at the same organization.

After conducting the initial interviews, I transcribed the interviews, documented my interpretations, and reviewed my interpretations with the participants for accuracy and for discovery of new information. The process of member checking provided no new information. Methodological triangulation included the use of interviews and interpretations, notes of my observation of company location and networking meeting, information of organizational websites, and a review of company contracts and planning forecast worksheets. I learned through the organizational documentation about the participants' business planning strategies with a concentration on goals, SWOT analysis, and safety initiatives. The planning forecast from P2 had a projected timeframe of 3 years. The format listed financial goals (dollar figures retracted for privacy), action plans that illustrated the process of contract bidding, and workflow listing the actions of associated work team members. The sample contract listed the schedule of work (SOW) separated by headings of articles. Examples of headings included the outline of the duties and requirements of the contractor and subcontractor, articles of safety including required OSHA training for managers and labor, and articles of recourse. The participants' organizational websites hosted between six to 10 linked pages of information including history of the organization, lists of completed projects, specialties, careers, safety, association memberships, contact information, and customer referrals.

In the study process, I assured confidentiality of the participants by assigning a naming convention (P1, P2, etc.) to each of the participants for the presentation of the findings. After personal transcription of all data, I developed groups of codes, developed themes from the codes, and assessed the information obtained. Within the data analysis, five emergent themes became apparent that consisted of (a) constant review of goals and planning, (b) communication and teamwork, (c) reliance on expertise, (d) continuous education and, (e) networking.

Presentation of the Findings

The empirical data collection process included semistructured face-to-face interviews with three WOSB owners, nonparticipant observations, participation in a networking meeting, and review of company documents and websites. I conducted this work to answer the following overarching research question: What business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth? Each participant interviewed was a female business owner in construction and had been in business for over 10 years. I verified the status of women ownership of the business through their WBO certifications from a state-run or association affiliation such as the WBENC. The participants' main headquarters were in different locations in New Jersey: one mid-South New Jersey, one Central New Jersey, and one Northern New Jersey. After reaching out to the participants by email and telephone, I conducted the interviews with the participants at their primary work location. I offered to meet at an offsite location; however, the participants were more comfortable at their headquarters. After reviewing the consent form and obtaining the signed consent, I conducted the interviews using the LiveScribe Echo pen recording device for accuracy and transcription. I transcribed all the interviews personally and emailed in an MSWord document (password protected) my interpretation of the findings to the participants. I then telephoned or met with the participants at which time they affirmed the interpretations and revealed no new information. After review of the interpretations, I entered the data from the interviews, company documents, field notes, and organizational websites into the MAXQDA 12 software program to assess the codes and themes.

In reflection of this study, a major focus of my literature review was the use of business planning strategies and the benefits of a business plan; focusing on the potential of growth for the organization through business planning strategies. After the data collection, I discovered that all the participants had expressed that they did not start their organization with a business plan or a clear business planning strategy. In further review of the data, the critical findings in the study did not apply directly to a business plan, but towards how each participant strongly advocated the need for constant review of the activities and processes toward the outlined goals, the courses of action, and the strategies present in their business planning processes.

In the course of business planning, the entrepreneur endeavors to attain their goal or reach their opportunity through effectuation, which is a strategic direction based on the intrinsic understanding of their own expertise (education), who they know (networking) and their personal values and traits (Watson, McGowan, & Smith, 2015). Each participant in this multiple case study advocated a strong need for continual education, networking, and reliance on expertise. The emergent theme that was most important to the participants was the process of constant planning and the review of goals and plans within their organizations.

Emergent Theme One: Constant Review of Goals and Plans

Planning is a necessity for any size organization and enables a firm to adjust and revise the allocation of resources in a changing environment (Cordeiro, 2013). Organizations that analyze the internal and external contingencies through constant evaluation of their strengths and weakness while adjusting the organizational strategies to *best fit* to the changes will gain a competitive advantage in their industry (Mirzakhani, Parsaamal, & Golzar, 2014). Planning enables the placement of key resources in the proper timeframe to meet the objectives and goals of the organization (Mirzakhani et al., 2014).

Constant review of goals and plans was the first prevalent theme presented within the MAXQDA 12 evaluation process and elaborated on in length with all participants in the interview process. In goal planning, the motivational force involves the fulfillment of expectancy that an individual anticipates in the course of an action and the attainment of value (valance) for the action (Sun et al., 2014). Motivations that entice the cognitive activity in information seeking align with the expectancy theory in assessing work-task relationships (Ankli & Palliam, 2012; Sigaard & Skov, 2015). Work-task relationship is part of the goal planning process when assessing the allocation of resources. Self-efficacy is an aspect that governs the incentive of information seeking in the work-task relationship (Ankli & Palliam, 2012; Sigaard & Skov, 2015). Self-efficacy is the confidence in decisions that individuals hold (Kim et al., 2016). Goal planning and goal-choice processes help an individual establish the objectives the individual (or organization) would like to attain, the intensity of the desire to attain the goals, and the necessary resources to allocate to the process (Sun et al., 2014). Effective business planning can help promote the legitimacy of the organization, provide insight to ventures, and deter misappropriation of assets (Long, Geng, & Shakeel, 2016).

Planning in the construction trades is vital due to the inconsistencies and uniqueness of each project. There are known and unknown risks associated with a construction project, so it is imperative for business leaders to plan for an allocated and unallocated resource fund to control the contingencies (Salah & Moselhi, 2015). Salah and Moselhi (2015) postulated the importance for continual contingency model estimating using fuzzy numbers in planning throughout the duration of construction projects. Fuzzy numbers or fuzzy sets are a tool that construction industry experts use to account for unknown or contingent circumstances encountered in a construction project (Salah & Moselhi, 2015). Similar methods of estimating contingencies in construction projects aside from the fuzzy number are the deterministic and probabilistic methods (Salah & Moselhi, 2015). Salah and Moselhi posited that the deterministic method is composed of two sectors, overall estimated value and itemized estimated value, and geared to reflect the estimator's *gut feeling*. The probabilistic method is an estimation tool based on Monte Carlo simulation and hinged on historical data (Salah & Moselhi, 2015). An alternative to the deterministic and probabilistic method is the fuzzy number method. In the fuzzy number method, the use of expert calculations in information along with linguistic risk judgment assists in forecasting contingencies in project planning to determine resource allocation (Salah & Moselhi, 2015).

The goal in the planning process is to reduce the alternatives in order to maximize the time, cost, and quality expectancies of the project (Monghasemi, Nikoo, Khaksar Fasaee, & Adamowski, 2015). Strategic planning is essential for adaptation to changing markets and for organizational leaders to recognize their competitive advantage to achieve their long-term goals (Švárová & Vrchota, 2014). A crucial factor in the construction trades is the element of change in the external environment. I assert this element in this study through the contingency theory. To illustrate the methods used for updating planning strategies in a changing environment, P2 attested to conducting bimonthly meetings that included her teams from estimating, project management, and finance to update the status of projects and to detect trends. P3 indicated a constant monitoring of projects and resources by collaborating with her operations team on a weekly basis to contemplate and review the immediate project goals, the project duration, the financial investment in the project, and the estimated labor projection. The results derived from the meetings assist in forecasting future resource allocation and estimating accuracies.

Of the three participants interviewed, two had stated they had incorporated into their operations a formalized policy and procedure manual and employee handbook. Only one participant did not have this formal documentation and did not feel the need for it. Two participants also elicited outside advisors (business coaches) for the creation of formal documentation and business development. Organizations use outside advisors to offer technical assistance in the preparation of business plans, assist in obtaining capital, or serve as a mentor (Lahti, 2014). One participant in this study had expressed the use of a business evaluator to address employee morale through crisis and change. Another participant expressed the use of an advisor to facilitate her employee training initiatives. The intent of the participants was to open up channels of communication with the team and to gain a better perspective of the business as a whole.

The key points that I had learned from the participants were the importance of planning and the review and revision of the plan to accommodate for change. Breznik and Lahovnik (2016) indicated that in order for organizations to retain a competitive advantage they must anticipate change and organize the resources to respond to the current market expectations. Breznik and Lahovnik stressed six points related to the dynamic capabilities view (DCV) for competitive advantage for organizations. The six concepts of DCV are: (a) role of management in appropriation of organization resources, (b) marketing aptitude, (c) technology ability, (d) knowledge utilization, (e) acquisition of new knowledge or education, and (f) human resource strength. Although the DCV concept primarily targeted information technology industries, the findings of this study revealed a correlation between the six points of the DCV and the business planning strategies of successful WOSBs.

The process of effective business planning is designing, implementing, and assessing the strategies with the incorporation of constant evaluation (Mirzakhani et al., 2014). It is through the adaptability of the organization in revising the goals to align with the changing environment that will promote business success (Skokan et al., 2013). Successful strategic planning includes the analysis of the internal and external contingencies, the expectations and collective ideals of the shareholders and employees, and the objectives and goals of the organization (Mazzarol et al., 2014).

Wood, Logar, and Riley (2015) conducted a research study on the limited exporting activities of small and medium enterprises (SMEs) in the United States. Less than one percent of SMEs export, and of the companies that do, they only export to one country (Wood et al., 2015). Despite the incentives provided by the government to export, motivation of the managers of the SME had the greatest influence on exporting initiatives (Wood et al., 2015). The variable of motivation instilled by the manager in the planning process bolsters the activities outlined in the goals and objectives.

Emergent Theme Two: Communication and Teamwork

Communication within a team builds trust among the team members and promotes successful execution of a project (Gross, 2016). Trust within a team is crucial when facing elements of change of people or process (Gross, 2016). Teamwork enables an organization to adapt to changes to meet the outlined objectives and goals, lending the firm a competitive advantage (Nadal, Mañas, Bernadó, & Mora, 2015). The symbiotic relationship between the leader and the team promotes organizational success (Matthews & McLees, 2015).

The definition of teamwork is the interdependent actions of individuals performed to achieve an objective (Salas, Shuffler, Thayer, Bedwell, & Lazzara, 2015). The construction environment is composed of many teams from various niches of the industry. When isolated or stand-alone teams (e.g., niches or trades) converge to work on a universal objective, the merging of the teams creates a multiteam system (MTS). Rico, Hinsz, Burke, and Salas (2016) focused on the aspect of poor communication and lack of cohesiveness in teamwork that resulted in a tragic oilrig explosion on a construction project in the Gulf of Mexico. The explosion was the result of last minute plan changes in the concrete pouring to save time and cost, combined with failures in communication amongst the three companies in the MTS (Rico et al., 2016). This working example demonstrates the volatile and dangerous environment of a construction project and the ultimate need for teamwork and communication.

Lanaj, Hollenbeck, Ilgen, Barnes, and Harmon (2013) provided insight into planning processes and communication methods used in an MTS and concluded that a decentralized planning process could ultimately hurt production. A decentralized planning approach shifts the decision making to the team, as opposed to centralized planning that relies on the leadership for the final determination (Lanaj et al., 2013; Moore, 2016). Lanaj et al. (2013) advocated for leaders to assess the situational planning process due to the complexities and differences of planning *within* isolated (stand-alone) teams in comparison to *between* teams. Planning in and for an MTS is critical due to the combined objectives component team.

The participants involved in a MTS have a set of goals and objectives to accomplish, just as isolated teams have individual goals and objectives. A MTS demonstrates functional independence but interdependence on the shared goals toward the project objectives (Rico et al., 2016). Communication between the ladders of the network of teams promotes productivity, cost-effectiveness, safety, and overall success of the project. Leaders need to assess the project and the members operating within the project with the goals and objectives to establish the proper communication channels and planning processes for mission success.

The leader is the individual(s) responsible for orchestrating the actions of the team to attain the organizational goal (Boykins et al., 2015). There must be a group to have a leader, and the leader's responsibility is to motivate, influence, provide direction, and intervene with the processes to reach the determined goals (Boykins et al., 2015; Tabassi,

Ramli, Bakar, & Pakir, 2014). The participants interviewed in this study represented the leadership of their organization. They are responsible for the actions and interactions as well as the decisions made with the assistance of and on behalf of their organization's team. In a reflection of business planning strategies used by the participants, the element of teamwork was a vital tool for planning strategies for each of the participants of the study. P3 asserted;

I like to hear the collaboration and I just feel that I have been so fortunate to attract solid, intelligent, ambitious people and they are all different but they bring so many perspectives and experiences together so it makes us an awesome team. Strategies and goal planning is basically communication.

Teamwork and leadership is part of a system driven by communication and collaboration to accomplish a common goal (Ruben & Gigliotti, 2016). Regarding the organization's strength in teamwork, P1 stated;

Our strength make(s) the organization grow by forming and hiring a good team that will fit into the organization . . . to listen to our employees and take their point of view. (I) do not micro-manage, I coach and delegate. Everyone does not work the same here (implying to give the employees space to make decisions).

Communicating the organizational vision, establishing credibility, and providing feedback are key elements in maintaining stability within the team (Matthews & McLees, 2015). P2 expressed that her team meets annually to establish the goals and objectives for the year. After establishing the yearly goals, each department meets on various schedules; financing and sales bi-monthly for cost reporting, field supervisors meeting quarterly for customer support and field operations, and operations weekly to discuss the progress of each project. Finally, at the end of the year the objectives and goals are reviewed to assess the jobs bid, the estimating accuracy, the project completion timeline compared to the beginning year estimation.

The continual planning process reiterates the participants' need to continue to communicate as a team, to assess and re-assess the objectives and goals that the team as a whole has projected, and collectively agree on the path and direction of the organization. In the review of the data contained in the company documents, the goals and objectives worksheet provided a concise communication tool of the projections and expectations of the organization. The worksheets contained questionnaires on projections for projects, budgets, team flow chart, risk assessment, competition as well as other pertinent topics related to the organization. The worksheets enabled the team to communicate and plan the goals and objectives of the organization.

In the analysis of the expectancy theory and business, the reason to plan is to create value for the organization through opportunity (Holland & Garrett, 2015). Each individual in the planning process possesses his or her values that serve as a motivator in decision-making. In a team-based organization, it is imperative for the leaders to choose members that are multi-functional to create a collection of necessary and diverse talent (Resick, Murse, Randall, & DeChurch, 2014). In a multiteam system, collaboration is a

gathering of various talents organized to achieve a predetermined goal (Lanaj et al., 2013). It is through strategically planning for the use of the creativity and knowledge in a team that innovation and opportunity occurs (Georgiev, Panayotova, & Georgieva, 2016).

Business planning strategy incorporates thought and action in the use of resources to achieve a goal. In a team setting, in order to put thought into action, communication of the strategy is necessary for the participants to understand and execute their perspective roles (Sołoducho-Pelc, 2013). Although technical knowledge is important in the performance of work related tasks, in a team based environment the elements of trust, task coordination, and knowledge sharing is essential for project success (Salas et al., 2015). Terry (2013) indicated the importance in the mastery of the softer communication skills of relationship building within the construction project to ensure quality, safety, and cooperation. Within the team structure, conflict can arise, identified in two categories: task conflict and relationship conflict (Sharma & Bajpai, 2014). Sharma and Bajpai (2014) indicated that relationship conflict creates a negative work environment, as opposed to task conflict that motivates creativity. It is important that organizational leaders align task groups that are compatible and possess similar talent and aptitude to assure synergy and cohesiveness in the work environment. Work project success is contingent on the careful alignment of tasks, task groups and the role of interdependence. Including the implementation of tasks, teams, and communication within is an essential element of business planning process.

Teamwork is a typical element of a manual labor industry (such as construction) and considered by employees less distressing compared to independent (autonomous) work (Crowley, Payne, & Kennedy, 2013). Teams and collaboration through teamwork help support the organization in adapting to change (Crowley et al., 2013). The source of motivation within a team sometimes derives from peer influence and pressure. The panopticon perspective is the interrelationship of the team's influence and normative control over the members of the team in the fulfillment of the team and organization's expectations (Crowley et al., 2013). The fundamentals of environmental contingencies and the motivation of employees to facilitate change through communication and teamwork are vital to the sustainability and growth of an organization.

Emergent Theme Three: Reliance on Expertise

Effective planning includes aligning people with the proper skills to complete the tasks that support the goals and objectives (Cordeiro, 2013). Labor costs account for 40% of the budget in a construction project (Nasirzadeh & Nojedehi, 2013; Yeheyis et al., 2016). Due to the significance of this cost, it is imperative for the organization to employ competent workers with the expertise necessary to complete the task in a timely and cost effective manner.

Expertise is built on *deliberate* practice and training within a particular field coupled with influencing environmental factors (Ullén, Hambrick, & Mosing, 2016). As represented through the expert performance framework, expertise is measured through the achievement of standard goals specified for a particular task (Ullén et al., 2016).

Expertise is the knowledge, intuition, and aptitude of an individual in a specific category or field (Chan, 2016).

Organizational leaders need to align their goals and objectives with the necessary human talent necessary to produce the goals effectively. Workforce planning is a twostep process used by business leaders to project the number of employees needed, with a *particular set of skills*, to produce an expected business result (Mayo, 2015). The first step in the workforce planning process is the assessment of the talent needed: what expertise is necessary, the skills, and the number of individuals needed (Mayo, 2015). Financial planning and capital expenditure is the second step in the workforce planning process. Constant review of workforce planning enables the organization to determine gaps in the plan, reassess employee retraining, hiring, productivity levels, and performance (Mayo, 2015). Understanding the levels of expertise needed for production in addition to the supply and demand of the organization's goods and services is the foundation of workforce planning.

Expertise in the construction field includes professional workers such as engineers and managers who design and supervise the project and skilled labor (Chan, 2016). Chan (2016) attributes success or breakdown of a construction project to the extent of the expertise. The participants involved in the study filled a unique niche or expertise within their field. Construction trades classify under NAICS code 23, then drilled down to a subspecialization of Construction of Buildings (NAICS code 236), Heavy and Civil Engineering Construction (NAICS code 237), and Specialty Trade Contractors (NAICS code 238) as listed in the WBENC (2016) website search. The specification of the distinctive niche that the participants of this study fell under is not of consequence; however, it is important to note that each one had their specialty. As such, each participant extolled their expertise within their niche. P2 expressed the confidence in their expertise by stating that; "(our) management really knows our business. We built the business from the ground up and we know what it takes. We have the processes in place and it is regimented." P1 also aligned their expertise to the quality of services that her organization provides. P1 emphasized:

Our organization gives a phenomenal end result. We get jobs because of the minority, because I am a woman and it gets me in that room. But because of our *expertise* we get to stay there. If we didn't perform we wouldn't stay in that room. My motto is built on integrity and I follow that to a T.

In evaluation of expertise and the identification of expertise, Joshi (2014) elaborated on the significance of expertise recognition and gender in the science and engineering trades. Viewing the aspect of expertise recognition through the lens of social role theory and self-categorization theory, Joshi contended that women in the science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM) fields remain underrepresented, underpaid, and unfavorably viewed by their peers in comparison to their male counterparts. This aspect becomes a challenge for WOSB enterprises within an industry such as construction, predominately represented by the male gender. Mogendorff (2016) posited that women expertise is not acknowledged at the forefront in construction. Women new to a project need to prove their expertise due to the resistance of peers to accept the knowledge and skills a woman may possess (Mogendorff, 2016).

A further defining factor of expertise is the ability of the expert (within the field) to perceive the inherent problem, possible solutions (Addis, Boyd, & Raiden, 2016), and spends a greater time qualitatively assessing the problems encountered (Chan, 2016). Expertise in an organization can be a collective group of knowledge, thinking, action, and training (Addis et al., 2016). In regards to organizational expertise, all three participants of this study emphasized their organizational expertise publicly on their company website. Each participant used words such as *high quality, highly trained staff,* and *emphasis on safety* to demonstrate to their customers their expertise in services they provide. Additionally, each participant's website featured a tab that listed previous projects that each organization successfully completed, further attesting their knowledge in the trade.

Tacit knowledge, which is knowledge gained from working experience, must also be included within the realm of expertise in the construction trades. Construction work is not an individual endeavor; the tacit knowledge attained through the work process is attributed to the working relationships with other similar individuals in the field. The interactions and knowledge sharing of the multidisciplinary team inspires problem solving, creativity, and innovation (Sharma & Bajpai, 2014). Age diversity also significantly affects the work pool and the knowledge base. The labor pool in the United States in 2010 consisted of 5% Veterans, 39% Baby Boomers, 33% Generation X, and 23% Generation Y (Sanaei, Javernick-Will, & Chinowsky, 2013). Capturing the tacit knowledge from retiring employees and transferring that knowledge (knowledge sharing) to incoming employees in addition to the recognition of the differences in learning styles is vital to the growth of expertise within the industry (Sanaei et al., 2013). Knowledge management is the sharing of individual knowledge with others and is detrimental to the success of an organization in the changing environment of the construction trades (Zhang & Ng, 2012). Knowledge integration is imperative in building innovation and creativity to face the uncertainties encountered on a construction project (Oh, Nadepajouh, Hastak, & Gokhale, 2016). Zhang and Ng (2012) posited that knowledge sharing is similar to a social exchange, and therefore knowledge sharing relies on the motivation of the individual possessing the knowledge. To share knowledge, the owner must externalize their knowledge, and the receiver must internalize the knowledge received (Zhang & Ng, 2012).

Knowledge sharing and formal training may induce perceived training intensity (PTI) to some employee who demonstrate lower motivation in participation and decrease expectancy in reward (Buch, Dysvik, Kuvaas, & Nerstad, 2015). Means to overcome PTI includes supervisor support and encouraging job autonomy (Buch et al., 2015). The aspect of employee motivation and expectation within the scope for knowledge sharing and training aligns with Vroom's expectancy theory of motivation and the distinction of valance and value. Individuals are motivated in anticipation of the satisfaction (valance) and the actual satisfaction (value) they receive (Vroom, 1995). In a hedonistic view,

people choose actions based on the degree of pleasure or pain they will encounter; however, the perception of satisfaction varies for everyone (Vroom, 1995). If PTI presents a significant threat to the employee, the managers must alleviate this stress through support of the employee, the training initiatives and knowledge sharing (Buch et al., 2015).

Emergent Theme Four: Continuous Education

Learning and training carries different perspectives on an organizational level in contrast to an employee level. On an organizational level, learning denotes the acceptance of change and the ability to learn from prior inaccuracies, whereas the employee perspective is to attain information to gain and maintain the competencies to perform tasks (Nesheim & Gressgård, 2014). Fiedler (1967) indicated organizational leaders are responsible for the satisfactory completion of the tasks. It is essential for the leader to demonstrate the support necessary to facilitate continuous learning to ensure success of a task or project.

In Section 2 of this study, I had indicated that a crucial element in the construction industry is associated with the individuals employed by the organization, otherwise known as the human resources (HR) perspective. I had indicated three viewpoints relative to HR that included labor turnover, performance management systems, and development training. Each element is crucial to the success of a business. The reflections of the participants within this study only uncovered one aspect of the HR equation: education. Scott (2016) posited that education in construction, as in other industries, has the capability to bring about change, but often offered in a pragmatic, *best-fit* context. Because the industry is constantly evolving and society is becoming more demanding, the engineers, architects, industry professionals, and workers will need to be technically advanced, communicate and collaborate effectively, and engage in continuous learning (Scott, 2016). Education based on the construction industry is complex. There are multiple levels of education or continuous learning that impact the construction industry. Levels of training include administrative education, technical training, and project level training.

For organizational sustainability, training in business planning practice is indispensable for leaders to adapt and adjust to changing internal and external environments. Per Dalton (2015), a pioneer in business planning education, the core of education in planning is enabling the student to address the concerns, adjust the process, and implement execution as part of the planning strategy. Understanding the issues that are critical to the planning progression is vital to the process and execution; indicating that communication is vital in the development of understanding (Dalton, 2015). Teitz (2016) reflected on the growth of planning education from the early 1960s to 2016 and the role of communication and community in the advancement of business planning education. Wachs (2016) advocated the reflective nature in the teaching of planning processes. It is through the analysis of information (data) and the application of the normative principles (morality, equality, justice) that business planning and processes generate (Wachs, 2016). Wachs warned, however, that in the reflective nature of planning the synthesis of the data with normative principles might not occur: that subjectivity in expectations for either element may overshadow competent decisions. To avert from this subjectivity, Wachs advocated that trust and effective communication are qualities that will influence worthy business planning decisions.

Additional training for project level employees is essential for the improvement of productivity, the containment of costs, and ensures safe work environments. The characteristics of a sound academic program for project managers in this industry should include critical thinking, communication skills and leadership, and real life project based scenarios (Ramazani & Jergeas, 2015). Leaders should view training of personnel as an investment for the organization. To face the technological challenges, retain productivity, and remain competitive, training should be a part of the organization's objectives (Turcut, 2016). The WOSB participants indicated that the emergent theme of education is a driving force that had helped their organization grow and is an important function of their business planning strategies, unlike the findings in previous research (Cesaroni et al., 2015). Education is a key component in the participant's planning strategies that enables them to adjust to changing conditions. P1 stated in regards to education and changing business environment; "Education does not have to be formal, but (you) should learn something new every day."

P2 also found the importance of education and training of the staff. As part of their organizational objectives, the firm drafted a measurable target of 40 training hours

97

per employee per year. P3 took an informal approach to learning, stating that reading applicable business literature early on in the start of the organization enabled her to apply the knowledge gained to help grow the company. P3 further commented that she reads for a purpose, commenting that reading should be for learning. In my observations of the participants' corporate headquarters, I noted the emphasis and pride the participants placed on safety initiatives, illustrated by wall plaques of years of participation by the participants in industry sponsored safety training programs.

The categories of training in the industrial sector can reflect the function, task, and responsibilities of the employee. In an industrial environment, collaboration from all departments in the planning of projects is vital for application of necessary resources for the safety and success of the project (Balfe, Leva, Ciarapica-Alumni, & Mahoney, 2016). Inadequate planning in project safety and the analysis of safety risks can have a negative impact on vital organizational resources that include time, talent, finance, and reputation.

Balfe et al. (2016) advocated for an integrated planning process across the organization as a participatory effort to identify risk for the mitigation of safety. For field employees, safety training that includes the overview of the hazards encountered in their area of expertise is essential. Common delivery systems for driving home the dangers of on-site safety presents in many forms that consist of safety posters, reading materials, case study example, teaching in reverse, and through safety inspection reports (Love, 2015). Employees, regulators and customers expect that the firm's leaders will abide by and plan for a safe work environment, or mitigate unsafe working conditions. Although

the entire organization can benefit from safety training, field employees, including laborers, tradespersons, and project managers need to be current on the changes in safety initiatives. Some state and federal projects mandate that all worksite employees receive the necessary OSHA training specific to the trade. OSHA training initiatives were listed on each participant website as an important factor in employee development and the provision of quality of services. Continuous education for employees related to task competencies was also indicated. Additional attention to safety training was illustrated in the articles listed in the company contracts, outlining the mandatory safety training prior to commencement of work on projects. Further training in regards to task specific functions is equally important throughout the hierarchy of the organization. Unfortunately, there are limited resources for small business in regards to training initiatives (Padachi & Lukea Bhiwajee, 2016). Padachi and Lukea Bhiwajee (2016) further emphasized that training is important, if not vital to the survival of the organization.

Training is considered a significant function of human resource management and promotes the competitive nature of an organization (Hartman & Elahee, 2013). Just as important are the real-time assessments of the training. In the research conducted by Shweiki et al. (2015), the authors noted that frequent and timely assessment of the training programs builds independence and competence because it provides feedback of the expectancies from the training program. Viewing training evaluation through the lens of expectancy theory framework provides insight on what motivates the student to learn and what is expected from the training (Shweiki et al., 2015). A key element in successful organizational learning is the development of internal trust; interference to establishing trust is the inability of employees to question and fear of self-abasement (Nesheim & Gressgård, 2014). Evaluation of training initiatives can help determine the effectiveness of the training program (Fiedler, 1967). Equally as important is the incorporation of the changes within the organizational climate because of training (Fiedler, 1967). Between the years 2001 to 2009, employers within the United States decreased organizational training to employees by 28% (Waddoups, 2014). Employer led training facilitates the promotion of employees with potential for increased wages and greater competency in the work force for the employer (Waddoups, 2014). The decline in employer led training impacts the socioeconomic group, organizational production, and competitive advantage (Waddoups, 2014).

Emergent Theme Five: Networking

Business networking is a relationship with two or more individuals or businesses who collaborate actions to benefit a shared importance (Freytag, Munksgaard, Clarke, & Damgaard, 2016). Women entrepreneurs are more restricted to business connections, however networking assists in creating greater access for women (Surangi, 2013). Surangi (2013) posits that an industry that relies on the means of subcontracting, partnership, and collaboration benefits from the networking process. There are three categories of networking; social, commercial, and professional (Surangi, 2013). association meetings that the participants in this study are members of are considered a professional network.

Networking enables the creation of new opportunities through referrals and introductions from others within the network. Similar to marketing, networking is a route for an organization to gain exposure for the goods and services they provide. Effective use of networking helps build relationships, creates value for an organization, and generates opportunities (Oesterreich, & Teuteberg, 2016; Quinton & Wilson, 2016; Schoonjans, Van Cauwenberge, & Vander Bauwhede, 2013).

Business planning strategies on a functional level must include the consideration of the external environment and the impact this environment has on the sustainability and success of the organization (Zhang, Schmidt, Xie, & Li, 2016). Zhang et al postulated that social connections create value co-creation in an organization. Viewed through the theory of sociocultural constructivism, Doviak (2016) advocated the power of community and the influence the community or connections have on planning and actions. Social connections or networking is the collaboration between two or more agents to provide value to each other and form a competitive advantage over others, not in the network (Darbi & Knott, 2016).

There has been a greater drive in the construction trades for the development of relations with project participants to increase performance, quality, and profit margins (Jelodar, Yiu, & Wilkinson, 2016). In the construction industry, most if not all project work hosts a temporary worksite, where various MTS are composed of sub-contractors in

cross-functional industry niche trades. In these temporary scenarios, working relationships form, creating a network of trade alliances and cooperation to face the project challenges (Terry, 2013). The networks or clusters are a conglomeration of organizational representatives and workers in similar or symbiotic industries in close demographics (McIntyre, Mitchell, Boyle, & Ryan, 2013). Networks can include business-to-businesses, trade organizations and associations, and supply chains. A definition of a trade association is a group of individuals in similar lines of work that form an alliance to provide standards and direction to others within the industry (Henczel, 2014). In the formation of networks, trust develops, along with open communication, integrated work practices, task expectations, and similar viewpoints (Pettersen & Rolfsen, 2015). Fulfilled expectations enable the trust within the network that stimulates productivity and a positive working relationship. The element of trust is essential in the relationships built in the supply chain, contractor to sub-contractor, and employees.

Networking and collaboration form a value chain that enhances the probability of project award (Sedita & Apa, 2015). To improve the quality and safety of a project, main contractors readily chose sub-contractors whom they have a positive working relationship with (Manu, Ankrah, Proverbs, & Suresh, 2013). In private projects, partnering formed out of networks can be attained; however, in public projects, price becomes the dominating factor in the selection of a contractor, so the guarantee and use of partnering is limited (Ning, 2014). Ning (2014) posited that in networking, there are two types of relationships: embedded and arms-length. Embedded relationships hinge on social

connections and arms-length relationships rely on calculated, profit-seeking motivators (Ning, 2014). Transactional and relational are concepts related to networking, where relational orientation aligns similar channel organizations in the creation of value for the members (Quinton & Wilson, 2016).

In the process of data collection for this study, I was invited to attend a networking event involving two of the participants. The two participants served on the committee for this association. During the event, I was able to observe the nature of the relationships involving the two participants within the structure of an industry-sponsored seminar and networking event. I witnessed the participants actively involved in embedded relationships with a host of professionals that represented the construction industry and symbiotic industries such as banking, insurance, and legal that specialized in the construction trades. To illustrate the importance of networking, P1 stated, "I never realized the value of networking until I became so involved in so many organizational (association) boards". In our follow-up discussion on the interpretations of the findings, P1 reiterated the importance of networking in her statement; "Becoming part of an organization (association) was *pivotal* in the growth of my organization (firm) because I was learning from peers". Ironically, in the research conducted by Salvador, Villechenon, and Rizzo, (2014) the term *pivotal* was used to express the value of networking in creating value and success for an organization.

Networking appears to have an influence on marketing by increasing opportunities and decreasing costs. Blackburn et al. (2013) affirmed that organizations

that used alliances experience increased opportunity without the increase in the use of assets. P2 recognized the potential of networking early on in the formation of the business. In regards to marketing the firm-P2 stated; "We do not necessarily market, but we network. We use industry outlets". P3 further considered this thought in her statement on networking;

I surround myself with professional organizations. I love to talk with people. My attorneys, my insurance people, my accountant, they all are my team. When my banker comes in I am always asking how other people are doing (in the industry). I love people and that's the way I learn, I am very hands on.

Networking appears to be essential to each participant's operation, not only in project development, but in the administrative activities such as finance, insurance, and legal. Crowe, Foley, and Collier (2016) asserted that this form of collaboration and networking with industry professionals, otherwise known as *trans-disciplinary perspective* enables planning for flexibility and helps build a knowledge base through the sharing of different points of view and expertise.

Talent acquisition through referrals is another aspect generated through the process of networking (Dutta, 2014). Information about an organization passes through the network to a recruit, generally through employee referrals or social media, and if the information creates interest, the organization benefits with new talent (Dutta, 2014). Union affiliated labor is another source in networking for talent acquisition for the construction trades. In construction, project success depends on the use of qualified

talent, most often secured from union affiliation from business agent to the HR recruiter. The participants in this study stated that they do hire union labor, so the networking also extends to the talent acquisition function. Although the aspect of talent acquisition or human resource (HR) function is vital to the operations in the construction industry, the aspect of networking and unions in this study is limited due to the complexity of the subject.

Currently, there is a lack of research on the motivational forces on a psychological and social level as to why individuals form networks (Porter & Woo, 2015). Viewing interpersonal networking through the expectancy theory and relational schema, Porter and Woo (2015) examined the social-cognitive motivators that enable the creation and building of network relationships. Relational schema is the knowledge of one's network partner, oneself, and the motivations which forms foundation of the network (Porter & Woo, 2015). Further explanation of the expectancies that underline networking highlights the *intraindividual psychology* that inspires the creation, building, and maintenance of networks for specific goals with complimentary resources (Porter & Woo, 2015).

Added analysis on business networks indicated the contingent nature of networks in geography, life-cycle stage of the business, and the industrial network in which they belong (Presutti, Boari, & Majocchi, 2013). In relation to business start-ups and networks, a local proximity networking provides greater possibility for knowledge sharing (Presutti, et al., 2013). Presutti et al. (2013) further explained that the assumption of proximity is contingent on the life cycle of the business, i.e., emerging or growing as well as the industries involved within the network. Although knowledge transfer is a strategic resource of networking, the degree this transfer occurs is contingent on the characteristics of the organizations that form the network.

Application to Professional Practice

Application to professional practice is the action of using the acquired knowledge or talent in a practical setting. The findings in this study provided insight on the business planning strategies of WOSBs in the construction trades. The specific business problem was that some WOSBs in the construction trades lack business-planning strategies for sustainability and growth. In a review of the data in the study and the literature review, I determined that the findings of WOSBs are not unique and apply to the construction profession as a whole due to the generality of the problem. Continuous business planning for goals and objectives and review of the business planning strategies serve as a roadmap for the organization and is fundamental to the growth and sustainability of the firm regardless of owner gender. The participants in the study agreed that teamwork and communication are the key components in the success of their organization. Communication is vital within the team that carries out the actions in support of the business strategies (Van Hove, 2016).

In a service-orientated industry such as construction, teamwork is essential for the completion of projects. Team collaboration is essential in expanding the knowledge base that support the problem solving function (Resick et al., 2014). A further consideration expressed from the participants is the planning of continued education for all employees.

Formal and informal training adds to breathe of knowledge the organization possesses and provides a competitive advantage through the quality provided in product and services. Building on knowledge provides an organization with a competitive advantage by remaining flexible to change. The planning strategies outlined in this study provide insight into the dimensions of thought necessary for a small business owner to use for the forecasting of their own firm's growth.

Essentially, most for-profit business owners will agree that one of the primary goals of operation is to gain a net profit from their investment of time and resources. Using net profit as a benchmark is an indicator of a firm's performance (Mohamad, Ibrahim, & Massoud, 2013). The expectation of business owners to turn a profit in their organization aligns with the measurement of a successful business venture and the fruitfulness of the investment of the owner's time and resources. For an organization to grow and thrive, the leaders must engage in continuous business planning that incorporates the elements of communication to facilitate the successful execution of the goals (Van Hove, 2016).

Implications for Social Change

Small business enterprises add to the economic system, positively affect the employment rate and add to the gross domestic product of a nation (Belás, Bilan, Ključnikov, Vincúrová, & Macháček, 2015). In the United States, 99.7% of employing firms are from small businesses (Hyder & Lussier, 2016). Despite the benefits of the small business on the community, small business owners face risk and uncertainty in sustainability (Belás et al., 2015; Miles, 2014). Risks are uncertainties that can be desirable or undesirable (Belás et al., 2015). Ascertaining the risks and developing a plan to address the uncertainties is the objective to business planning.

In this study, I explored the business planning strategies that WOSBs used to promote sustainability and growth. The participants involved in this study represented the successful application of business planning strategies in their organization. Success in small business is measured individually and is dependent on personal satisfaction, economic stability, work-life balance, quality products, creativity, and innovation (Hazudin, Kader, Tarmuji, Ishak, & Ali, 2015). The findings and recommendations in this study could be used by new and existing small business owners to assess their current business environment and help them with their planning initiatives. A core element found in the study is the importance of networking within industries. Networking builds the knowledge base through collaboration with others of various learning stages and expertise (Oesterreich & Teuteberg, 2016; Quinton & Wilson, 2016). Continuous education initiatives enhance organizational success through industry awareness and change. The education initiatives used by professional associations, community organizations, and local government groups help strengthen industry intelligence of the small business owners. The use of business planning strategies by industry professionals can help promote social change by building a stronger base for small business owners to facilitate growth and stability of their business. In turn, the development of small businesses will help society by providing economic stability through employment.

Furthermore, through education, the necessary knowledge and tools become accessible for small businesses to build and maintain the local infrastructure through the labor of skilled and qualified talent. The collaboration of the small business owner with trade associations, qualified professionals, and local government has an impact on the social behavior, growth and stability of the local population by creating wealth in knowledge sharing and social participation (Reynoso, Alarcón Osuna, & Ocampo Figueroa, 2014).

Recommendations for Action

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case research study was to explore the business planning strategies WOSBs in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth. The population interviewed for this study consisted of three successful WOSB owners in the construction trades in New Jersey who have been in business for 5 years or more. The criteria of 5 years helped establish the success of the organization through the longevity of the business. The findings in this study, although resourced on the perspective of a WOSB, can apply universally to any small business in the construction trade. As stressed by the study participants, the elements of continuous planning, networking, communication, teamwork, and education are vital to the development of business in an industry such as construction. The construction environment is ever changing as projects are unique in composition and are unpredictable and risky (Keung & Shen, 2013). Through continuous planning and review, the small business owner can project and adapt to elements of change, limiting risks, and creating opportunity for growth.

To plan effectively, it is important for industry leaders to take an active role in understanding and planning for continuous education initiatives, effectively plan for the resources needed for organizational stability, and form alliances with fellow colleagues for support and networking. A small business in an industrial sector such as construction rarely operates in isolation, but in a network of specialties that collaborate to achieve a project goal (Bankvall, 2014). Through the analysis of the data from the participants, I discovered that business-planning strategies are a combination of several strategies and not one single element. Radomska (2016) posited that strategy is contingent on the priorities for planning held by the organizational leaders. It is through the synergy and adaptation of strategies that a small business can grow and sustain.

Upon publication of this study I intend to share the findings with the local WOSB construction association. In my interview process, 2 of my participants informed me of a local professional women in construction association and of their involvement in this association. This particular association provides mentoring and guidance to new or less successful WOSBs, and provides networking and insight for successful organizations. Soon after learning of this association, I became a member. I believe that the findings and recommendations outlined in the study can serve as a roadmap for future development of local WOSB in construction as well as all small business in general.

Recommendations for Further Research

The topic I presented in this study is just a small element in the complex industry of construction. In contemplating my recommendations for further research, I considered

my own industry experience and reflected on my academic research. The ideas I considered for recommendations were vast because of the multiplicity of application within this field. In consideration of my experience and education, I reflected on two significant research topics that will have a positive impact for knowledge and change.

The first recommendation is also a concern indicated by Abd-Hamid et al. (2015). Abd-Hamid et al suggested that there has been little research on success factors in the construction trades on a *corporate level*. Most research about construction organizational success focused on a *project level*, leaving a gap of understanding on the impact in the decisions corporate leaders have on the success of the business. The parameters of this study centered on the business planning strategies from the business owners' perspective which is a corporate and not a project level exploration. The overarching question that I addressed pertains to business planning strategies, and not the combination of corporate level interactions that are factors for organizational success.

The second recommendation I suggest for further research is the application of digitization for logistics and supply chain management in the construction industry. The advantage in advancing the role of technology in construction increases production, provides uniformity in material acquisition, and increases innovation (Oesterreich & Teuteberg, 2016). Radio Frequency Identification (RFID) is an example of innovation that can be advantageous to the construction industry (Hinkka & Tätilä, 2013). RFID is a supply chain tracking system that assists in connecting the materials shipped, to the destination point, to production (Hinkka & Tätilä, 2013). The benefit of a RFID system

stems from the impact tracking has on production. Realizing the products in inventory enables a productive labor force and avoids work interruptions.

My intent in conducting this study was to explore the planning strategies of successful WOSBs to understand what factors promote business success. Although the findings in my study identify corporate level success strategies, it too is limited to only women-owned construction businesses. A recommendation for further research would be to incorporate a broader scope of the population of small business construction firms to help reach a larger aspect of exploration of the success factors within the entire construction community. In addition, further exploration of technology in construction and success on the corporate level will expand the knowledge base and demonstrate social awareness.

Reflections

My academic journey with Walden University originally started with my desire to complete the Bachelor's degree program. In reflection, I never anticipated going as far as I have academically; however, the staff and faculty at Walden has made it a rewarding and triumphant experience. As I look back I am very proud that I have pursued my graduate education and have accomplished this aspiration; satisfying the requirements for this terminal degree. The definition of terminal is so defining but also liberating in knowing that I have accomplished a tremendous goal; one only a minority of individuals can claim. During the interview and research process, I made a conscious effort to mitigate bias by following interview protocol. Prior to the interviews, I did not know personally or professionally any of the individuals that participated in this study. In my consent form, I disclosed that I am a WOSB in the construction trades, similar to the participants. In hindsight, I believe the participants felt a sense of camaraderie and legitimacy knowing that a fellow professional colleague pursuing a graduate degree found importance to explore their practiced business experiences.

In the process of writing my doctoral study, I had some setbacks and many changes. I believe the setbacks and changes are part of the learning process and if I did not experience these elements, my understanding of the DBA program and research methods would not have been as rich and rewarding. Some of the changes were a result of my change of topic of study and change in committee chair. Duly noted that both changes were necessary and in retrospect enabled me to continue to attain my objective.

The participant interviews that I conducted for this study opened my eyes to the resources available to WOSBs that I was not aware of in the past. As an active member in the construction industry, I became aware, through this study, that planning and projection is vital to an organization's growth and survival. I discovered that it is important to connect and pool resources of knowledge through networking to meet the challenges that all small business owners face.

Conclusion

The construction trade is a volatile, competitive, and changing industry that requires the owners of the businesses that support this market to be flexible, responsive, and diligent in their operations. This project-based environment is continually changing, so the business leader needs to be receptive to change while aligning with the expectations of the customer, the organization's personnel, and industry standards. To facilitate the responsiveness of the organization, business planning to set goals and objectives becomes paramount to support organizational growth.

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the business planning strategies that successful WOSB owners in the construction trades use for sustainability and growth. Three WOSB owners participated in this study where they shared their experiences and knowledge of how their organizations had grown and succeeded in the industry. I used semistructured interviews to explore the business planning strategies WOSB owners use to grow and sustain their organization. Five themes emerged from the findings, (a) constant review of goals and plan, (b) communication and teamwork, (c) reliance on experience, (d) education and (e) networking. The themes discovered within the process of the study represent opportunities that small business can employ to grow, sustain, and gain market and competitive advantage. Organized business planning assists in the application of resources that encourages business success (Oleksiy, Costa, & Madill, 2016). By using the processes outlined in the findings of this study, small businesses can benefit and prosper, adding to the social and economic fabric of the community.

In 2014 in the United States, women only represented 2.5% of the labor force in construction; a significantly lower standard of 6.5% hoped for by the federal government (Arcand, 2016). The stagnation of growth for women in construction can be attributed to the barriers they encounter that includes being paid lower wages than men, possessing less technical skills, termination after gender quota is met, decrease in networks necessary for acquiring work, and sexual harassment (Arcand, 2016). In order for women to increase their representation in the construction industry, greater interest into the factors that inhibit the growth and how to overcome needs to be addressed by researchers, industry organizations, government organizations and the pedagogical community. This interest may have a positive influence on social change by empowering women to contribute their knowledge and talent and aspire to become small business owners in such a diverse industry of the construction trades.

References

- Abd-Hamid, Z., Azizan, N. A., & Sorooshian, S. (2015). Predictors for the success and survival of entrepreneurs in the construction industry. *International Journal of Engineering Business Management*, 7(12). doi:10.5772/60530
- Addams, L., & Allfred, A. T. (2013). The first step in proactively managing students' careers: Teaching self-SWOT analysis. *Academy of Educational Leadership Journal*, 17(4), 43-51. Retrieved from http://www.alliedacademies.org/journals.php?jid=5
- Addis, M., Boyd, D., & Raiden, A. (2016). Special issue: Theorizing expertise in construction. *Construction Management & Economics*, *34*, 433-438. doi:10.1080/01446193.2016.1204801
- Adkins, C. L., & Samaras, S. A. (2013). The challenges of business ownership: A comparison of minority and non-minority women business owners. *Journal of Applied Management & Entrepreneurship*, 18(3), 72-93.
 doi:10.9774/GLEAF.3709.2013.ju.00006
- Adkins, C. L., Samaras, S. A., Gilfillan, S. W., & McWee, W. E. (2013). The relationship between owner characteristics, company size, and the work-family culture and policies of women-owned businesses. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 51(2), 196-214. doi:10.1111/jsbm.12014

- Akehurst, G., Simarro, E., & Mas-Tur, A. (2012). Women entrepreneurship in small service firms: Motivations, barriers and performance. *Service Industries Journal*, 32, 2489-2505. doi:10.1080/02642069.2012.677834
- Al-Araki, M. (2013). SWOT analysis revisited through PEAK-framework. *Journal of Intelligent & Fuzzy Systems*, 25, 615-625. doi:10.3233/IFS-120668
- Allen, M. R., Ericksen, J., & Collins, C. J. (2013). Human resource management, employee exchange relationships, and performance in small businesses. *Human Resource Management*, 52(2), 153-173. doi:10.1002/hrm.21523
- Allen, W., & Curington, W. (2014). The self-employment of men and women: What are their motivations? *Journal of Labor Research*, 35(2), 143-161. doi:10.1007/s12122-014-9176-6
- Alstete, J. W. (2014). Strategy choices of potential entrepreneurs. *Journal of Education* for Business, 89(2), 77-83. doi:10.1080/08832323.2012.759094
- Ankli, R. E., & Palliam, R. (2012). Enabling a motivated workforce: Exploring the sources of motivation. *Development and Learning in Organizations: An International Journal, 26*(2), 7-10. doi:10.1108/14777281211201169
- Arcand, C. (2016). Women in construction and the workforce investment act. *Labor Studies Journal*, *41*, 333-354. doi:10.1177/0160449X16664416
- Archibald, M. M. (2016). Investigator triangulation: A collaborative strategy with potential for mixed methods research. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 10, 228-250. doi:10.1177/1558689815570092

- Arditi, D., Gluch, P., & Holmdahl, M. (2013). Managerial competencies of female and male managers in the Swedish construction industry. *Construction Management & Economics*, *31*, 979-990. doi:10.1080/01446193.2013.828845
- Ayub, A., Razzaq, A., Aslam, M. S., & Iftekhar, H. (2013). A conceptual framework on evaluating SWOT analysis as the mediator in strategic marketing planning through marketing intelligence. *European Journal of Business and Social Services*, 2(1), 91-98. Retrieved from http://www.ejbss.com
- Balfe, N., Leva, M. C., Ciarapica-Alumni, S., & Mahoney, S. O. (2016). Total project planning: Integration of task analysis, safety analysis, and optimisation techniques. *Safety Science*. 1-9. doi:10.1016/j.ssci.2016.10.014
- Balestrery, J. E. (2016). Social work education without walls: Ethnography as a lens for transformative learning. *Social Work Education*, *35*, 615-631. doi:10.1080/02615479.2016.1151490
- Bankvall, L. (2014). Activity interdependence in industrial networks Exploring the structural interconnectedness of activities and resources. *IMP Journal*, 8(3), 22-30. Retrieved from http://www.impjournal.org/
- Bates, T., & Robb, A. (2014). Small business viability in America's urban minority communities. *Urban Studies*, *51*, 2844-2862. doi:10.1177/0042098013514462
- Bauer, D. (2015). Successful leadership behaviours in Slovak organizations' environment: An introduction to Slovak implicit leadership theories based on

GLOBE study findings. *Journal for East European Management Studies*, 20, 9-35. doi:10.1688/JEEMS-2015-01-Bauer

- Bear, J. B., Weingart, L. R., & Todorova, G. (2014). Gender and the emotional experience of relationship conflict: The differential effectiveness of avoidant conflict management. *Negotiation and Conflict Management Research*, *7*, 213-231. doi:10.1111/ncmr.12039/abstract
- Belás, J., Bilan, Y., Ključnikov, A., Vincúrová, Z., & Macháček, J. (2015). Actual problems of business risk in SME segment: Case study from Slovakia. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Knowledge*, 3(1), 46-56.
 doi:10.1515/ijek-2015-0010
- Bell, K. (2013). Participants' motivations and co-construction of the qualitative research process. *Qualitative Social Work*, 12, 523-539. doi:10.1177/1473325011429020
- Belmont Report, The. (1979). *The Belmont report: Ethical principles and guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research*. Retrieved from http://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/humansubjects/guidance/belmont.html#
- Belwal, S., Belwal, R., & Al Saidi, F. (2014). Characteristics, motivations, and challenges of women entrepreneurs in Oman's Al-Dhahira region. *Journal of Middle East Women's Studies*, 10(2), 135-151.
 doi:10.2979/jmiddeastwomstud.10.2.135
- Bernard, H. R. (2013). *Social research methods: Qualitative and quantitative approaches*, (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.

- Bezanson, K., Doucet, A., & Albanese, P. (2015). Introduction: Critical feminist sociologies of families, work, and care. *Canadian Review of Sociology*, 52(2), 201-203. doi:10.1111/cars.12071
- bin Atan, J., Raghavan, S., & Nik Mahmood, N. H. (2015). Impact of training on employees' job performance: A case study of Malaysian small medium enterprise. *Review of Management*, 5(1/2), 40-50. Retrieved from http://mdrfindia.org
- Bitektine, A., & Haack, P. (2015). The "macro" and the "micro" of legitimacy: Toward a multilevel theory of the legitimacy process. *Academy of Management Review*, 40, 49-75. doi:10.5465/amr.2013.0318
- Bitektine, A., & Miller, D. (2015) Methods, theories, data, and the social dynamics of organizational research. *Journal of Management Inquiry*, 24(2), 115-130. doi:10.1177/1056492614546897
- Blackburn, R. A., Hart, M., & Wainwright, T. (2013). Small business performance:
 Business, strategy and owner-manager characteristics. *Journal of Small Business* and Enterprise Development, 20, 8-27. doi:10.1108/14626001311298394
- Boca Gratiela, D. (2012). SWOT analysis to improve quality management production.
 Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences, 62, 319-324.
 doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2012.09.052.
- Botha, M., & Robertson, C. L. (2014). Potential entrepreneurs' assessment of opportunities through the rendering of a business plan. *South African Journal of*

Economic and Management Sciences, 17, 249-265. Retrieved from

http://www.sajems.org

Bowen, G. A. (2008). Naturalistic inquiry and the saturation concept. A research note. *Qualitative Research*, *8*, 137-152. doi:10.1177/1468794107085301

Boykins, C., Campbell, S., Corey, R., Harp, M., Mason, T., & Stanton, D. (2015).
Business as usual LLC: Leadership fundamentals for the small business community. *Journal of Information Technology and Economic Development*, 6(1), 58-86. Retrieved from http://www.gsmi-ijgb.com/Pages/Journals.aspx

- Breznik, L., & Lahovnik, M. (2016). Dynamic capabilities and competitive advantage:
 Findings from case studies. *Management: Journal of Contemporary Management Issues*, 21, 167-185. Retrieved from http://hrcak.srce.hr/management?lang=en
- Bruton, G. D., Ahlstrom, D., & Han-Lin, L. (2010). Institutional theory and entrepreneurship: Where are we now and where do we need to move in the future? *Entrepreneurship: Theory & Practice*, 34, 421-440. doi:10.1111/j.1540-6520.2010.00390.x
- Buch, R., Dysvik, A., Kuvaas, B., & Nerstad, C. L. (2015). It takes three to tango:
 Exploring the interplay among training intensity, job autonomy, and supervisor
 support in predicting knowledge sharing. *Human Resource Management*, 54, 623635. doi:10.1002/hrm.21635

- Bullough, A., & de Luque, M. S. (2015). Women's participation in entrepreneurial and political leadership: The importance of culturally endorsed implicit leadership theories. *Leadership*, 11, 36-56. doi:10.1177/1742715013504427
- Bullough, A., Renko, M., & Abdelzaher, D. (2014). Women's business ownership:
 Operating within the context of institutional and in-group collectivism. *Journal of Management*, 1-28. doi:10.1177/0149206314561302
- Burnette, J. L., Pollack, J. M., & Hoyt, C. L. (2010). Individual differences in implicit theories of leadership ability and self-efficacy: Predicting responses to stereotype threat. *Journal of Leadership Studies*, 3(4), 46-56. doi:10.1002/jls.20138
- Call-Cummings, M. (2016). Establishing communicative validity: Discovering theory through practice. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 1-9. doi:10.1177/1077800416657101
- Cannon, J., Cannon, H., & Low, J. (2013). Modeling tactical product-mix decisions: A theory of constraints approach. *Simulation & Gaming*, 44(5). doi:10.1177/1046878113503525
- Carter, S., Mwaura, S., Ram, M., Trean, K., & Jones, T. (2015). Barriers to ethnic minority and women's enterprise: Existing evidence, policy tensions and unsettled questions. *International Small Business Journal*, 33, 49-69. doi:10.1177/0266242614556823
- Cavico, F. J., Orta, M., Muffler, S. C., & Mujtaba, B. G. (2014). Business plans as legally protected trade secrets under the uniform trade secrets act. *Journal of Business Studies Quarterly*, 6(2), 43-66. Retrieved from http://jbsq.org/

- Cesaroni, F. M., Sentuti, A., & Buratti, A. (2015). Same crisis, different strategies?
 Italian men and women entrepreneurs in front of the economic recession. *Journal* of Research in Gender Studies, 5(2), 205-231. Retrieved from http://www.addletonacademicpublishers.com/journal-of-research-in-gender-studies/journals/jrgs/about-the-journal.html
- Chan, P. W. (2016). Expert knowledge in the making: using a processual lens to examine expertise in construction. *Construction Management & Economics*, *34*, 471-483. doi:10.1080/01446193.2016.1190851
- Chang, W., & Lee, C. (2013). Virtual team e-leadership: The effects of leadership style and conflict management mode on the online learning performance of students in a business-planning course. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 44, 986-999. doi:10.1111/bjet.12037
- Charlesworth, M., & Foëx, B. (2015). Qualitative research in critical care: Has its time finally come? *Journal of the Intensive Care Society*, 1-8. doi:10.1177/1751143715609955
- Chen, G. Y. H., Wee, H. M., & Lee, C. Y. (2014). Supplier selection and competitiveness—A case study on the surface mount industry. *Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Systems*, *13*(03), 155-179. doi:10.1142/S0219686714500103
- Chinomona, R. (2013). Business owner's expertise, employee skills training and business performance: A small business perspective. *The Journal of Applied Business*

Research, 29, 1883-1896. Retrieved from

http://www.cluteinstitute.com/journals/journal-of-applied-business-research-jabr/

- Cohen, J. F., & Olsen, K. (2015). Knowledge management capabilities and firm performance: A test of universalistic, contingency and complementarity perspectives. *Expert Systems with Applications*, *42*, 1178-1188. doi:10.1016/j.eswa.2014.09.002
- Colin, J., & Penaluna, A. (2013). Moving beyond the business plan in enterprise education. *Education* + *Training*, *55*, 804-814. doi:10.1108/ET-06-2013-0077
- Condit, C. M., Korngiebel, D. M., & Pfeifer, L. (2015). What should the character of the researcher-participant relationship? Views of participants in a long-standing cancer genetic registry. *IRB: Ethics & Human Research*, *37*(4), 1-10. Retrieved from http://www.thehastingscenter.org/Publications/IRB/Default.aspx
- Cordeiro, W. P. (2013). Small businesses ignore strategic planning at their peril. *Academy of Business Research Journal*, 322-330. Retrieved from http://www.aobronline.com/#!journals/c5ro
- Cox, K. (2015). Feminist theory in sociology. *Research Starters: Sociology* (Online Edition). Retrieved from https://www.ebscohost.com/academic/research-starterssociology
- Cronin, C. (2014). Using case study research as a rigorous form of inquiry. *Nurse Researcher*, *21*(5), 19-27. doi:10.7748/nr.21.5.19.e1240

Crowe, P. R., Foley, K., & Collier, M. J. (2016). Operationalizing urban resilience through a framework for adaptive co-management and design: Five experiments in urban planning practice and policy. *Environmental Science and Policy*, 62, 112-119. doi:10.1016/j.envsci.2016.04.007

Crowley, M., Payne, J. C., & Kennedy, E. (2013). Working better together?
Empowerment, panopticon, and conflict approaches. *Economic and Industrial Democracy*, 35, 483-506. doi:10.1177/0143831X13488003

- Dalton, L. C. (2015). Theory and practice, practice and theory: Reflections on a planner's career. *Journal of the American Planning Association*, *81*, 303-309. doi:10.1080/01944363.2015.1095648
- Damianakis, T., & Woodford, M. (2012). Qualitative research with small connected communities: Generating new knowledge while upholding research ethics.
 Qualitative Health Research, 22, 708-718. doi:10.1177/1049732311431444
- Darawsheh, W. (2014). Reflexivity in research: Promoting rigour, reliability and validity in qualitative research. *International Journal of Therapy & Rehabilitation*, 21, 560-568. doi:10.12968/ijtr.2014.21.12.560

- Darbi, W. K., & Knott, P. (2016). Strategising practices in an informal economy setting:
 A case of strategic networking. *European Management Journal*, *34*, 400-413.
 doi:10.1016/j.emj.2015.12.009
- Dasgupta, M. (2015). Exploring the relevance of case study research. *Vision: The Journal* of Business Perspective, 19, 147-160. doi:10.1177/0972262915575661
- Díaz García, M., & Welter, F. (2013). Gender identities and practices: Interpreting women entrepreneurs' narratives. *International Small Business Journal*, 31, 384-404. doi:10.1177/0266242611422829
- Donici, A. N., Maha, A., Ignat, I., & Maha, L. (2012). E-Commerce across United States of America: Amazon.com. *Economy Transdisciplinarity Cognition*, 15, 252-258.
 Retrieved from http://www.worldscinet.com/jams
- Doody, O., & Noonan, M. (2016). Nursing research ethics, guidance, and application in practice. *British Journal of Nursing*, 25, 803-807.
 doi:10.12968/bjon.2016.25.14.803
- Doviak, P. (2016). The power of community. *Journal of Financial Planning*, 29(11), 4243. Retrieved from http://www.onefpa.org/journal/Pages/default.aspx
- Drew, H. (2014). Overcoming barriers: Qualitative interviews with German elites. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, 12(2), 77-86. Retrieved from http://www.ejbrm.com
- Duke, M. R., Bergmann, L., Cunradi, C. B., & Ames, G. M. (2013). Like swallowing a butcher knife: Layoffs, masculinity, and couple conflict in the United States

construction industry. *Human Organization*, 72, 293-297, 300-301. Retrieved from http://www.sfaa.net/publications/human-organization/

- Dutta, D. (2014). Tweet your tune social media, the new pied piper in talent acquisition. *Vikalpa: The Journal for Decision Makers*, *39*(3), 93-104. Retrieved from http://vik.sagepub.com
- Dworkin, S. L. (2012). Sample size policy for qualitative studies using in-depth interviews. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, *41*, 1319-1320. doi:10.1007/s105080120016-6
- El Hussein, M., Hirst, S., Salyers, V., & Osuji, J. (2014). Using grounded theory as a method of inquiry: Advantages and disadvantages. *Qualitative Report*, 19(27), 1-14. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/index.html
- Eling, K., Griffin, A., & Langerak, F. (2014). Using intuition in fuzzy front-end decisionmaking: A conceptual framework. *Journal of Product Innovation Management*, 31, 956-972. doi:10.1111/jpim.12136
- Elo, S., Kääriäinen, M., Kanste, O., Pölkki, T., Utriainen, K., & Kyngäs, H. (2014). Qualitative content analysis. *SAGE Open*, *4*(1), doi:10.1177/2158244014522633.
- Emerson, R. W. (2016). Convenience sampling, random sampling, and snowball sampling: How does sampling affect the validity of research? *Journal of Visual Impairment & Blindness*. Retrieved from

http://www.afb.org/info/publications/jvib/12

- Erlingsson, C., & Brysiewicz, P. (2013). Orientation among multiple truths: An introduction to qualitative research. *African Journal of Emergency Medicine*, *3*, 92-99. doi:10.1016/j.afjem.2012.04.005
- Ernest, D. (2014). Expectancy theory outcomes and student evaluations of teaching. *Educational Research and Evaluation*, 20, 536-556.
 doi:10.1080/13803611.2014.997138
- Everett, R. F. (2014). A crack in the foundation: Why SWOT might be less than effective in market sensing analysis. *Journal of Marketing & Management*, (Special 1), 58-78. Retrieved from http://www.tandfonline.com
- Farquhar, J. (2012). *Case study research for business*. London, United Kingdom: Sage Publications.
- Fernández-Guerrero, R., Revuelto-Taboada, L., & Simón-Moya, V. (2012). The business plan as a project: An evaluation of its predictive capability for business success. *Service Industries Journal*, 32, 2399-2420. doi:10.1080/02642069.2012.677830
- Fiedler, F. (1967). A theory of leadership effectiveness, New York, NY: McGraw-Hill.
- Fiedler, F. (2006). In M. Witzel (Ed.), Encyclopedia of the history of American management. London, United Kingdom: Continuum. Retrieved from http://search.credoreference.com/content/entry/contham/fiedler_fred_edward/0

Finlay, L. (2013). Unfolding the phenomenological research process: Iterative stages of "seeing afresh". *Journal of Humanistic Psychology*, 53(2), 172-201. doi:10.1177/0022167812453877

- Foley, D., & O'Connor, A. J. (2013). Social capital and networking practices of indigenous entrepreneurs. *Journal of Small Business Management*, *51*, 276-296. doi:10.1111/jsbm.12017
- Fox, H. L. (2013). Strategic human resource development in small businesses in the United States. Academy of Entrepreneurship Journal, 19, 77-118. Retrieved from http://www.alliedacademies.org/public/journals/JournalDetails.aspx?jid=6
- Frigotto, M., Coller, G., & Collini, P. (2013). The strategy and management control systems relationship as emerging dynamic process. *Journal of Management & Governance*, 17, 631-656. doi:10.1007/s10997-011-9198-x
- Freytag, P. V., Munksgaard, K. B., Clarke, A. H., & Damgaard, T. M. (2016). Organizing and strategizing in changing networks: Contributions to theory, methodology, and management. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 58, 4-10. doi:10.1016/j.indmarman.2016.05.011
- Fusch, P. I., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *Qualitative Report*, 20, 1408-1416. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/index.html
- Galletta, A. (2013). *Mastering the semistructured interview and beyond: From research design to analysis and publication*. New York, NY: University Press.

Gandy, D. L. (2015). Small business strategies for company profitability and sustainability (Doctoral dissertation). Available from Proquest Dissertations and Theses database. (UMI No. 3700959)

- Ganescu, M. C. (2012). Assessing corporate social performance from a contingency theory perspective. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, *3*, 999-1004.
 doi:10.1016/S2212-5671(12)00264-X
- Gao, S., & Low Sui, P. (2014). The last planner system in China's construction industry: A SWOT analysis on implementation. *International Journal of Project Management*, 32, 1260-1272. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2014.01.002
- Georgiev, K., Panayotova, T., & Georgieva, P. (2016). Cross-model for creativity strategic management. *DAAAM International Scientific Book*, 225-238. doi:10.2507/daaam.scibook.2016.21
- Gialuisi, O., & Coetzer, A. (2013). An exploratory investigation into voluntary employee turnover and retention in small businesses. *Small Enterprise Research*, 20, 55-68. doi:10.5172/ser.2013.20.1.55
- Gobble, M. M., Petrick, I., & Wright, H. (2012). Innovation and Strategy. *Research Technology Management*, 55(3), 63-67. doi:10.5437/08956308X5503005
- Goldratt, E. M., & Cox, J. (2004). *The goal: A process of ongoing improvement*. Great Barrington, MA: North River Press.
- Grigore, A. (2014). Book publishing business in Romania: An analysis from the perspective of Porter's five force model. *Review of International Comparative Management / Revista De Management Comparat International*, 15, 31-47.
 Retrieved from http://www.rmci.ase.ro

- Gross, A. H. (2016). Teamwork and electronic health record implementation: A case study of preserving effective communication and mutual trust in a changing environment. *Journal of Oncology Practice*, *12*, 1075-1083. doi:10.1200/JOP.2016.013649
- Grotsch, V. M., Blome, C., & Schleper, M. C. (2013). Antecedents of proactive supply chain risk management: A contingency theory perspective. *International Journal* of Production Research, 51, 2842-2867. doi:10.1080/00207543.2012.746796.
- Guillemin, M., Gillam, L., Barnard, E., Stewart, P., Walker, H., & Rosenthal, D. (2016).
 "Doing trust": How researchers conceptualize and enact trust in their research practice. *Journal of Empirical Research on Human Research Ethics*, 1-2. doi:10.1177/1556264616668975
- Ha, K. S., & Kim, S. B. (2013). Are women's attitudes toward business and desire to start a business different from men's? *Academy of Entrepreneurship Journal*, 19(3), 43-62. Retrieved from

http://www.alliedacademies.org/public/journals/JournalDetails.aspx?jid=6

- Haag, A. (2013). Writing a successful business plan: An overview. *Workplace Health & Safety*, *61*, 19-29. doi:10.3928/21650799-20121221-53
- Hallett, R. E., & Barber, K. (2014). Ethnographic research in a cyber era. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, *43*, 306-330. doi:10.1177/0891241613497749

- Hartman, D. O., & Elahee, M. N. (2013). A strategic approach to international training: A contingency based global training model. *Journal of Comparative International Management*, 16, 53-72. Retrieved from http://www.erudit.org/revue/jcim
- Hayes, J. P., Chawla, S. K., & Kathawala, Y. (2015). A comparative study of problems encountered in the development of small businesses in the United States and Mexico. *Journal of Developing Areas*, 49, 395-406. doi:10.1353/jda.2015.0175
- Hazudin, S. F., Kader, M. A., Tarmuji, N. H., Ishak, M., & Ali, R. (2015). Discovering small business start up motives, success factors and barriers: A gender analysis. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, *31*(International Accounting and Business Conference 2015, IABC 2015), 436-443. doi:10.1016/S2212-5671(15)01218-6
- Henczel, S. (2014). The impact of library associations: Preliminary findings of a qualitative study. *Performance Measurement and Metrics*, *15*(3), 122-144.
 doi:10.1108/PMM-07-2014-0025
- Hersh, D. (2014). Participants, researchers and participatory research. Journal of Clinical Practice in Speech-Language Pathology, 16(3), 123-126. Retrieved from http://www.speechpathologyaustralia.org.au/publications/jcpslp
- Hibbler-Britt, L. M., & Sussan, F. (2015). Small business success and social capital: A multi-cultural approach. *Global Conference on Business & Finance Proceedings*, 10, 156-163. Retrieved from http://www.theibfr.com/proceedings.htm

- Hinkka, V., & Tätilä, J. (2013). RFID tracking implementation model for the technical trade and construction supply chains. *Automation in Construction*, 35, 405-414. doi:10.1016/j.autcon.2013.05.024
- Holland, D. V., & Garrett, R. P. (2015). Entrepreneur start-up versus persistence decisions: A critical evaluation of expectancy and value. *International Small Business Journal*, 33(2), 194-215. doi:10.1177/0266242613480375
- Honig, B., & Samuelsson, M. (2012). Planning and the entrepreneur: A longitudinal examination of nascent entrepreneurs in Sweden. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 50, 365-388. doi:10.1111/j.1540-627X.2012.00357.x
- Houghton, C., Casey, D., Shaw, D., & Murphy, K. (2013). Rigour in qualitative casestudy research. *Nurse Researcher*, 20(4), 12-17.
 doi:10.7748/nr2013.03.20.4.12.e326
- Hoyt, C. L., & Murphy, S. E. (2015). Managing to clear the air: Stereotype threat, women, and leadership. *The Leadership Quarterly*.
 doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2015.11.002.
- Hunter, M. (2013). A typology of entrepreneurial opportunity. *Economics, Management & Financial Markets*, 8(2), 128-166. Retrieved from http://www.orrectedaddletonacademicpublishers.com/economics-management-and-financial-markets

- Hyder, S., & Lussier, R. (2016). Why businesses succeed or fail: A study on small businesses in Pakistan. *Journal of Entrepreneurship in Emerging Economies*, 8(1), 82-100. doi:10.1108/JEEE-03-2015-0020
- Hyett, N., Kenny, A., & Dickson-Swift, V. (2014). Methodology or method? A critical review of qualitative case study reports. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-being*, 9, 1-13. doi:1010.3402/qhw.v9.23606
- Israel, M. (2015). Research ethics and integrity for social scientists: Beyond compliance. (2nd ed.). [DX Reader version]. doi:10.4135/9781473910096.n1
- Jackson, T. (2015). Entrepreneurship training in tertiary education: Its development and transfer. *Local Economy*, *30*, 484-502. doi:10.1177/0269094215589143.
- Jacob, S. A., & Furgerson, S. P. (2012). Writing interview protocols and conducting interviews: Tips for students new to the field of qualitative research. *Qualitative Report*, 17(42), 1-10. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol17/iss42/3
- Jelodar, M. B., Yiu, T. W., & Wilkinson, S. (2016). A conceptualisation of relationship quality in construction procurement. *International Journal of Project Management*, 34, 997-1011. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2016.03.005
- Johnson, B. D., Dunlap, E., & Benoit, E. (2010). Organizing "mountains of words" for data analysis, both qualitative and quantitative. *Substance Use & Misuse*, 45, 648-670. doi:10.3109/10826081003594757

- Joshi, A. (2014). By whom and when is women's expertise recognized? The interactive effects of gender and education in science and engineering teams. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, *59*, 202-239. doi:10.1177/0001839214528331
- Junker, N. M., & Van Dick, R. (2014). Implicit theories in organizational settings: A systematic review and research agenda of implicit leadership and followership theories. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 1154-1173. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2014.09.002
- Kalnins, A., & Williams, M. (2014). When do female-owned businesses out-survive male-owned businesses? A disaggregated approach by industry and geography. *Journal of Business Venturing*, *29*, 822-835. doi:10.1016/j.jbusvent.2013.12.001
- Kern, F. G. (2016). The trials and tribulations of applied triangulation: Weighing different data sources. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 1-16. doi:10.1077/1558689816651032
- Keung, C. W., & Shen, L. (2013). Measuring the networking performance for contractors in practicing construction management. *Journal of Management in Engineering*, 29, 400-406. doi:10.1061/(ASCE)ME.1943-5479.0000156
- Kim, T. H., Lee, J. N., Chun, J. U., & Benbasat, I. (2014). Understanding the effect of knowledge management strategies on knowledge management performance: A contingency perspective. *Information & Management*, *51*, 398-416. doi:10.1016/j.im.2014.03.001
- Kirkwood, A., & Price, L. (2013). Examining some assumptions and limitations of research on the effects of emerging technologies for teaching and learning in

higher education. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, *44*, 536-543. doi:10.1111/bjet.12049

- Koch, L., Niesz, T., & McCarthy, H. (2014). Understanding and reporting qualitative research: An analytical review and recommendations for submitting authors. *Rehabilitation Counseling Bulletin*, 5(3), 131-143. doi:10.1177/0034355213502549
- Kotey, B., Sharma, B., & Gao, K. (2013). The configuration of entrepreneurial strategy in chinese small textile manufacturing firms. *Journal of New Business Ideas & Trends*, 11, 1-19. Retrieved from http://www.jnbit.org/
- Kowal, S., & O'Connell, D. (2014). Transcription as a crucial step of data analysis. In U.
 Flick (Ed.), *The Sage handbook of qualitative data analysis* (pp. 64-79). London, United Kingdom: Sage Publications. doi:10.4135/9781446282243.n5
- Kowalczyk, N., & Truluck, C. (2013). Literature reviews and systematic reviews: What is the difference? *Radiologic Technology*, 85, 219-222. Retrieved from http://www.radiologictechnology.org
- Kromidha, J., & Kristo, I. (2014). Implementation of relationship marketing in Albanian banking sector and corporate customers' perceptions. *Journal of Economic Development, Management, IT, Finance & Marketing*, 6(2), 1-13. Retrieved from http://web.lib.aalto.fi/en/journals/?cmd=show&o=journal&journalid=8141

- Lahti, T. (2014). The value added contribution of advisors in the process of acquiring venture capital. *International Small Business Journal*, *32*, 307-326. doi:10.1177/0266242612453932
- Lanaj, K., & Hollenbeck, J. R. (2015). Leadership over-emergence in self-managing teams: The role of gender and countervailing biases. *Academy of Management Journal*, 58, 1476-1494. doi:10.5465/amj.2013.0303
- Lanaj, K., Hollenbeck, J. R., Ilgen, D. R., Barnes, C. M., & Harmon, S. J. (2013). The double-edged sword of decentralized planning in multiteam systems. *Academy of Management Journal*, 56, 735-757. doi:10.5465/amj.2011.0350
- Landrum, B., & Garza, G. (2015). Mending fences: Defining the domains and approaches of quantitative and qualitative research. *Qualitative Psychology*, 2(2), 199-209. doi:10.1037/qup0000030
- Le, Q. V., & Raven, P. V. (2015). Woman entrepreneurship in rural Vietnam: Success and motivational factors. *Journal of Developing Areas*, 49(2), 57-76. doi:10.1353/jda.2015.0024
- Lee, Y. (2014). Insight for writing a qualitative research paper. *Family & Consumer Sciences Research Journal*, *43*, 94-97. doi:10.1111/fcsr.12084
- Leedy, P., & Ormrod, J. E. (2013). *Practical research planning and design* (10th ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson Education.
- Leontaridi, M. (1998). Segmented labour markets: Theory and evidence. *Journal of Economic Surveys*, *12*, 103-109. doi:10.1111/1467-6419.00048

- Lili, Y., Zi, Y., Youchun, Z., & Chao, L. (2013). Using evidence-based paradigm to iteratively acquire the overall picture of primary research question. *Journal of Software*, 8, 1634-1641. doi:10.4304/jsw.8.7.1634-1641
- Liu, S., Forrest, J., & Yang, Y. (2012). A brief introduction to grey systems theory. *Grey Systems: Theory and Application*, 2(2), 89-104. doi:10.1108/20439371211260081
- Lohuis, A. M., Sools, A., van Vuuren, M., & Bohlmeijer, E. T. (2016). Narrative reflection as a means to explore team effectiveness. *Small Group Research*, 47, 406-437. doi:10.1177/1046496416656464
- Long, C. S., Ajagbe, M. A., & Kowang, T. O. (2014). Addressing the issues on employees' turnover intention in the perspective of HRM practices in SME. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *129*, 99-104. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.03.653
- Long, D., Geng, L., & Shakeel, M. (2016). Antecedent factors of business planning in the new venture emergence in china. *Chinese Management Studies*, 10, 510-526. doi:10.1108/CMS-03-2016-0048
- Love, T. S. (2015). Innovative strategies for more engaging safety instruction. *Technology & Engineering Teacher*, 75(3), 26-32. Retrieved from http://www.iteea.org/10/37761/39191.aspx
- Lu, W., Ye, K., Flanagan, R., & Jewell, C. (2013). Developing construction professional services in the international market: SWOT analysis of China. *Journal of*

Management in Engineering, *29*, 302-313. doi:10.1061/(ASCE)ME.1943-5479.0000144

- Manu, P., Ankrah, N., Proverbs, D., & Suresh, S. (2013). Mitigating the health and safety influence of subcontracting in construction: The approach of main contractors. *International Journal of Project Management*, *31*, 1017-1026. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2012.11.011
- Marín-Idárraga, D., & Cuartas-Marín, J. (2013). Structural co-alignment influence on SMEs performance. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 8(22), 76-91. Retrieved from http://www.iises.net/international-journal-of-businessmanagement.html
- Marshall, B., Cardon, P., Poddar, A., & Fontenot, R. (2013). Does sample size matter in qualitative research? A review of qualitative interviews in IS research. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, 54, 11-22. doi:10.1080/08874417.2013.11645667
- Masood, T., Weston, R., & Rahimifard, A. (2013). A model-driven approach to enabling change capability in SMEs. *International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology*, 69, 805-821. doi:10.1007/s00170-013-4853-9
- Massey, K., & Campbell, N. (2013). Human resources management: Big problem for small business? *Entrepreneurial Executive*, 13, 1877-1888. Retrieved from http://www.alliedacademies.org/public/journals/JournalDetails.aspx?jid=9

- Matsa, D., & Miller, A. (2014) Workforce reductions at women-owned businesses in the United States. *Industrial & Labor Relations Review*, 67, 422-452.
 doi:10.1177/001979391406700206
- Matthews, R., & McLees, J. (2015). Building effective projects teams and teamwork.
 Journal of Information Technology & Economic Development, 6(2), 20-30.
 Retrieved from http://www.gsmi-ijgb.com/Pages/Journals.aspx
- Mayo, A. (2015). Strategic workforce planning A vital business activity. *Strategic HR Review*, *14*(5), 174-181. doi:10.1108/SHR-08-2015-0063
- Mazzarol, T., Clark, D. N., & Reboud, S. (2014). Strategy in action: Case studies of strategy, planning and innovation in Australian SMEs. *Small Enterprise Research*, 21, 54-71. doi:10.5172/ser.2014.21.1.54
- McCusker, K., & Gunaydin, S. (2015). Research using qualitative, quantitative or mixed methods and choice based on the research. *Perfusion*, *30*, 537-542.
 doi:10.1177/0267659114559116
- McFarlane, D. A. (2015). Guidelines for using case studies in the teaching-learning process. *College Quarterly*, 18(1), 4. Retrieved from http://www.senecac.on.ca/quarterly/index.html

McGowan, P., Redeker, C. L., Cooper, S. Y., & Greenan, K. (2012). Female entrepreneurship and the management of business and domestic roles: Motivations, expectations and realities. *Entrepreneurship & Regional Development*, 24(1/2), 53-72. doi:10.1080/08985626.2012.637351.

- McIntyre, J., Mitchell, R., Boyle, B., & Ryan, S. (2013). We used to get and give a lot of help: Networking, cooperation and knowledge flow in the Hunter Valley wine cluster. *Australian Economic History Review*, *53*, 247-267. doi:10.1111/aehr.12022
- McMahon, J., & McGannon, K. R. (2016). Whose stories matter? Re-vising, reflecting and re-discovering a researcher's embodied experience as a narrative inquirer.
 Sport, Education & Society, 21(1), 96-113. doi:10.1080/13573322.2015.1076779
- Miles, D. A. (2014). Examining forces that impact firms: A factor analysis of endogenous and exogenous risk factors and their effect on small business enterprises. *Academy of Business Research Journal*, 220-235. Retrieved from http://www.aobronline.com/
- Miles, R. E., & Snow, C. C. (1978). Organizational strategy, structure, and process. New York, NY: McGraw Hill.
- Millar, J. A. (1978). Contingency theory, values, and change. *Human Relations*, *1*, 885-904. doi:10.1177/001872677803101004
- Mirzakhani, M., Parsaamal, E., & Golzar, A. (2014). Strategy formulation with SWOT matrix: A case study of an Iranian company. *Global Business & Management Research*, 6(2), 150-168. Retrieved from http://www.gbmr.ioksp.com
- Mitchelmore, S., & Rowley, J. (2013a). Entrepreneurial competencies of women entrepreneurs pursuing business growth. *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development*, 20, 125-142. doi:10.1108/14626001311298448

- Mitchelmore, S., & Rowley, J. (2013b). Growth and planning strategies within womenled SMEs. *Management Decision*, *51*, 83-96. doi:10.1108/00251741311291328
- Mitchelmore, S., Rowley, J., & Shiu, E. (2014). Competencies associated with growth of women-led SMEs. *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development*, 21, 588-601. doi:10.1108/JSBED-01-2012-0001
- Mogendorff, K. (2016). The building or enactment of expertise in context: What the performative turn in the social sciences may add to expertise research in construction management. *Construction Management and Economics*, *34*, 484-491. doi:10.1080/01446193.2016.1164329
- Mohamad, H., Ibrahim, A., & Massoud, H. (2013). Civil engineering: Assessment of the expected construction company's net profit using neural network and multiple regression models. *Ain Shams Engineering Journal*, *4*, 375-385.
 doi:10.1016/j.asej.2012.11.008
- Mojtahed, R., Nunes, M. B., Martins, J. T., & Peng, A. (2014). Equipping the constructivist researcher: The combined use of semistructured interviews and decision-making maps. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, *12*(2), 87-95. Retrieved from http://www.ejbrm.com
- Monghasemi, S., Nikoo, M. R., Khaksar Fasaee, M. A., & Adamowski, J. (2015). A novel multi criteria decision making model for optimizing time–cost–quality trade-off problems in construction projects. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 42, 3089-3104. doi:10.1016/j.eswa.2014.11.032

- Montgomery, E. G., & Oladapo, V. (2014). Talent management vulnerability in global healthcare value chains: A general systems theory perspective. *Journal of Business Studies Quarterly*, 5(4), 173-189. Retrieved from http://jbsq.org/
- Moon, C. (2015). The (un)changing role of the researcher. *International Journal of Market Research*, *57*, 15-16. doi:10.2501/IJMR-2015-002
- Moore, A. A. (2016). Decentralized decision-making and urban planning: a case study of density for benefit agreements in Toronto and Vancouver. *Canadian Public Administration*, 425-447. doi:10.1111/capa.12179
- Moylan, C., Derr, A., & Lindhorst, T. (2015). Increasingly mobile: How new technologies can enhance qualitative research. *Qualitative Social Work*, 14, 36-47. doi:10.1177/1473325013516988
- Nadal, C. T., Mañas, G. P., Bernadó, B. S., & Mora, C. A. (2015). Assessing teamwork competence. *Psicothema*, 27, 354-361. doi:10.7334/psicothema2014.284
- Nesheim, T., & Gressgård, L. J. (2014). Knowledge sharing in a complex organization:
 Antecedents and safety effects. *Safety Science*, *62*, 28-36.
 doi:10.1016/j.ssci.2013.07.018
- Ness, K. (2012). Constructing masculinity in the building trades: Most jobs in the construction industry can be done by women. *Gender, Work & Organization*, 19, 654-676. doi:10.1111/j.1468-0432.2010.00551.x

- Ning, Y. (2014). Quantitative effects of drivers and barriers on networking strategies in public construction projects. *International Journal of Project Management*, *3*, 286-297. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2013.04.003
- Oesterreich, T. D., & Teuteberg, F. (2016). Understanding the implications of digitisation and automation in the context of Industry 4.0: A triangulation approach and elements of a research agenda for the construction industry. *Computers in Industry*, 83, 121-139. doi:10.1016/j.compind.2016.09.006
- Oh, E. H., Nadepajouh, N., Hastak, M., & Gokhale, S. (2016). Integration of the construction knowledge and expertise in front-end planning. *Journal of Construction Engineering and Mangement*, *142*(2), 04015067-1-12. doi:10.1061/(ASCE)CO.1943-7862.0001050
- Okimoto, T. (2014). Toward more interesting research questions: Problematizing theory in social justice. *Social Justice Research*, *27*, 395-411. doi:10.1007/s11211-014-0215-5
- Oleksiy, O., Fernandes Costa, S., & Maranville Madill, C. (2016). Business sense or subjective satisfaction: Exploring the outcomes of business planning comprehensiveness in the SME context. *Entrepreneurship and Innovation*, 17, 15-30. doi:10.5367/ijei.2016.0207
- Oltmann, S. M. (2016). Qualitative interviews: A methodological discussion of the interviewer and respondent contexts. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research Sozialforschung*, 17(2), 15. Retrieved from http://www.qualitative-research.net/

- Omidvari, M., & Lashgary, Z. (2014). Presenting a model for safety program performance assessment using grey system theory. *Grey Systems: Theory and Application*, *4*, 287-298. doi:10.1108/GS-01-2014-0001
- Omri, A., Ayadi Frikha, M., & Amine Bouraoui, M. (2015). An empirical investigation of factors affecting small business success. *Journal of Management Development*, 34, 1073-1093. doi:10.1108/JMD-07-2013-0088
- Onwuegbuzie, A., Leech, N., Slate, J., Stark, M., Sharma, B., Frels, R, ... Harris, K., & Combs, J. (2012). An exemplar for teaching and learning qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 17(1). Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/index.html
- Opsal, T., Wolgemuth, J., Cross, J., Kaanta, T., Dickmann, E., Colomer, S., & Erdil-Moody, Z. (2015). There are no known benefits: Considering the risk/benefit ratio of qualitative research. *Qualitative Health Research*, 1-14. doi:10.1177/1049732315580109
- O'Reilly, M., & Parker, N. (2013). Unsatisfactory saturation: A critical exploration of the notion of saturated sample sizes in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, 13(2) 190-197. doi:10.1177/1468794112446106

Ostapenko, D. (2014). Does farming pay in Victoria? Profit potential of the farming industry in mid-nineteenth-century Victoria. *Australian Economic History Review*, *54*, 37-61. doi:10.1111/aehr.12034

Ottmann, G., & Crosbie, J. (2013). Mixed method approaches in open-ended, qualitative, exploratory research involving people with intellectual disabilities: A comparative methods study. *Journal of Intellectual Disabilities*, *17*(3), 182-197. doi:10.1177/1744629513494927

Oxley, L. (2016). An examination of interpretative phenomenological analysis (IPA). *Educational & Child Psychology, 33*(3), 55-62. Retrieved from http://decp.bps.org.uk/decp/educational-and-childpsychology/educandchildpsych.cfm

- Ozmutaf, N. M., Aktekin, E., Ergani, B., & Cita, K. (2015). The effects of innovation features of women managers in their business performance: The food exporters companies in Aegean region sample. *Procedia—Social and Behavioral Sciences,* 195, 220-229. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.06.353
- Padachi, K., & Lukea Bhiwajee, S. (2016). Barriers to employee training in small and medium sized enterprises. *European Journal of Training & Development*, 40, 232-247. doi:10.1108/EJTD-02-2014-0018
- Patton, M. Q. (2014). *Qualitative research and evaluation methods: Integrating theory and practice* (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.

 Paulus, T., Lester, J., & Britt, V. (2013). Constructing hopes and fears around technology: A discourse analysis of introductory qualitative research texts.
 Qualitative Inquiry, 19, 639-651. doi:10.1177/1077800413500929

- Perreault, S. H. (2014). *Relationships between leadership styles and organizational* success in woman-owned and -led small businesses (Doctoral dissertation).
 Available from Proquest Dissertations and Theses database. (UMI No. 3691417).
- Perry, S. C. (2002). A comparison of failed and non-failed small business in the United States: Do men and women use different planning and decision making strategies? *Journal of Developmental Entrepreneurship*, 7, 415-428. Retrieved from http://www.worldscinet.com/jde
- Pettersen, B. M., & Rolfsen, M. (2015). Prior ties and trust development in project teams
 A case study from the construction industry. *International Journal of Project Management*, 33, 1484-1494. doi:10.1016.j.ijproman.2015.06.002
- Piazza-Bonin, E., Neimeyer, R. A., Burke, L. A., McDevitt-Murphy, M. E., & Young, A. (2015). Disenfranchised grief following African American homicide loss: An inductive case study. *OMEGA Journal of Death and Dying*, 70, 404-427. doi:10.1177/0030222815573727
- Porter, C. M., & Woo, S. E. (2015). Untangling the networking phenomenon: A dynamic psychological perspective on how and why people network. *Journal of Management*, 41, 1477-1500. doi:10.1177/0149206315582247
- Porter, M. (1980). *Competitive strategy: Techniques for analyzing industries and competitors*. New York, NY: The Free Press.

Powell, A., & Sang, K. C. (2013). Equality, diversity and inclusion in the construction industry. *Construction Management & Economics*, 31, 795-801. doi:10.1080/01446193.2013.837263

Presutti, M., Boari, C., & Majocchi, A. (2013). Inter-organizational geographical proximity and local start-ups' knowledge acquisition: a contingency approach. *Entrepreneurship & Regional Development*, 25, 446-467. doi:10.1080/08985626.2012.760003

- Prezelj, I. (2015). Improving inter-organizational cooperation in counterterrorism: Based on a quantitative SWOT assessment. *Public Management Review*, 17, 209-235. doi:10.1080/14719037.2013.792384
- Purvis, R. L., Zagenczyk, T. J., & McCray, G. E. (2015). What's in it for me? Using expectancy theory and climate to explain stakeholder participation, its direction and intensity. *International Journal of Project Management*, 33(1), 3-14. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2014.03.003
- Quinton, S., & Wilson, D. (2016). Tensions and ties in social media networks: Towards a model of understanding business relationship development and business performance enhancement through the use of LinkedIn. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 54, 15-24. doi:10.1016/j.indmarman.2015.12.001

Radomska, J. (2016). Approach to strategy and enterprise size. *Management (1429-9321)*, *20*(2), 118-128. doi:10.1515/manment-2015-0054

- Raina, S. (2014). Self weighing & non-probability samples. *Indian Journal of Medical Research*, 140, 149-150. Retrieved from http://www.ijmr.org.in
- Ramazani, J., & Jergeas, G. (2015). Project managers and the journey from good to great: The benefits of investment in project management training and education. *International Journal of Project Management*, 33(1), 41-52. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2014.03.012
- Reilly, R. C. (2013). Found poems, member checking, and crises of representation. *Qualitative Report*, 18. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/index.html
- Resick, C. J., Murse, T., Randall, K. R., & DeChurch, L. A. (2014). Information elaboration and team performance: Examining the psychological origins and environmental contingencies. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 124*, 165-176. doi:10.1016/j.obhdp.2014.03.005
- Reynoso, C. F., Alarcón Osuna, M. A., & Ocampo Figueroa, L. E. (2014). Micro, small and medium-sized businesses in Jalisco their evolution, and strategic challenges. *Review of Business & Finance Studies*, 5(2), 27-43. Retrieved from http://www.theibfr.com/rbfcs.htm
- Rico, R., Hinsz, V. B., Burke, S., & Salas, E. (2016). A multilevel model of multiteam motivation and performance. *Organizational Psychology Review*, 1-30, doi:10.1177/2041386616665456

- Roberson-Saunders, P., Smith, R. D., & Goel, R. (2014). Do women fare better in female-owned businesses? *Journal of Developmental Entrepreneurship*, 19(3), 1-20. doi:10.1142/S1084946714500174
- Roberts, T. (2013). Understanding the research methodology of interpretative phenomenological analysis. *British Journal of Midwifery*, *21*, 215-218. doi:10.12968/bjom.2013.21.3.215
- Rodham, K., Fox, F., & Doran, N. (2015). Exploring analytical trustworthiness and the process of reaching consensus in interpretative phenomenological analysis: Lost in transcription. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 18, 59-71. doi:10.1080/13645579.2013.852368
- Rodríguez Gutiérrez, P., Fuentes Fuentes, M. M., & Rodríguez Ariza, L. (2014). Strategic capabilities and performance in women-owned businesses in Mexico. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 52, 541-554. doi:10.1111/jsbm.12048
- Rowley, J. (2012). Conducting research interviews. *Management Research Review*, 35, 260-271. doi:10.1108/MR-02-2013-0027
- Rowley, J. (2014). Designing and using research questionnaires. *Management Research Review*, 37, 308-330. doi:10.1108/MRR-02-2013-0027
- Ruben, B. D., & Gigliotti, R. A. (2016). Leadership as social influence: An expanded view of leadership communication theory and practice. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 23, 467-479. doi:10.1177/1548051816641876

- Ruiz-Arroyo, M., Fuentes-Fuentes, M. M., Bojica, A. M., & Rodriguez-Ariza, L. (2012).
 Innovativeness and performance in women-owned small firms: The role of
 knowledge acquisition. *Journal of Small Business and Entrepreneurship*, 25, 307-401. doi:10.1080/08276331.2012.10593575
- Runfola, A., Perna, A., Baraldi, E., & Gregori, G. L. (2016). The use of qualitative case studies in top business and management journals: A quantitative analysis of recent patterns. *European Management Journal*. doi:10.1016/j.emj.2016.04.001
- Saha, S. (1979). Contingency theories of leadership: A study. *Human Relations*, 32, 313-322. doi:10.1177/001872677903200404
- Salah, A., & Moselhi, O. (2015). Contingency modelling for construction projects using fuzzy-set theory. *Engineering, Construction and Architectural Management, 22*, 214-241. doi:10.1108/ECAM-03-2014-0039
- Salas, E., Shuffler, M. L., Thayer, A. L., Bedwell, W. L., & Lazzara, E. H. (2015).
 Understanding and Improving Teamwork in Organizations: A Scientifically
 Based Practical Guide. *Human Resource Management*, *54*, 599-622.
 doi:10.1002/hrm.21628
- Salvador, E., Villechenon, F. d., & Rizzo, H. L. (2014). European SMEs and the
 Brazilian market: The key role of social networks. *European Business Review*, 26, 368-388. doi:10.1108/EBR-10-2013-0129
- Sanaei, M., Javernick-Will, A. N., & Chinowsky, P. (2013). The influence of generation on knowledge sharing connections and methods in construction and engineering

organizations headquartered in the US. *Construction Management & Economics*, 991-1004. doi:10.1080/01446193.2013.835490

- Schoonjans, B., Van Cauwenberge, P., & Vander Bauwhede, H. (2013). Formal business networking and SME growth. *Small Business Economics*, 41, 169-181. doi:10.1007/s11187-011-9408-6
- Scott, L. M. (2016). Theory and research in construction education: the case for pragmatism. *Construction Management & Economics*, *34*, 552-560.
 doi:10.1080/01446193.2016.1151539
- Sedita, S. R., & Apa, R. (2015). The impact of inter-organizational relationships on contractors' success in winning public procurement projects: The case of the construction industry in the Veneto region. *International Journal of Project Management*, 33, 1548-1562. doi:10.1016/j.ijproman.2015.05.001
- Sharma, J. P., & Bajpai, N. (2014). Teamwork a key driver in organizations and its impact on job satisfaction of employees in Indian public and private sector organizations. *Global Business Review*, 15, 815-831. doi:10.1177/0972150914543417
- Shivakumar, R. (2014). How to tell which decisions are strategic. *California Management Review*, *56*(3), 78-97. doi:10.1525/cmr.2014.56.3.78
- Shortcomings: Study finds some advisers lack business plans. (2015). *Journal of Financial Planning*, 28(1), 10. Retrieved from

https://www.onefpa.org/search/Pages/results.aspx?k=2015%20business%20plan %20shortcomings

Shweiki, E., Martin, N., Beekley, A., Jenoff, J., Koenig, G., Kaulback, K., & ... Cohen,
M. (2015). Applying expectancy theory to residency training: Proposing
opportunities to understand resident motivation and enhance residency training.
Advances in Medical Education and Practice, 339-346.

doi:10.2147/AMEP.S76587

- Sigaard, K. T., & Skov, M. (2015). Applying an expectancy-value model to study motivators for work-task based information seeking. *Journal of Documentation*, 71, 709-732. doi:10.1108/JD-03-2014-0047
- Simonson, K. (2016). The economic impact of construction in the United States and New Jersey [fact sheet]. Associated General Contractors of America. Retrieved from http://files.agc.org/files/economic_state_facts/NJstim.pdf
- Sinden, K., Macdermid, J., Buckman, S., Davis, B., Matthews, T., & Viola, C. (2013). A qualitative study on the experiences of female firefighters. *Work*, 45(1), 97-105. doi:10.3233/WOR-121549

Singh, S. (2015). Hello, limitations! The paradoxical power of limits in scientific writing. *Indian Journal of Dermatology, Venereology, & Leprology*, 81, 4-6. doi:10.4103/0378-6323.148555.

- Skokan, K., Pawliczek, A., & Piszczur, R. (2013). Strategic planning and business performance of micro, small and medium-sized enterprises. *Journal of Competitiveness*, 5(4), 57-72. doi:10.7441/joc.2013.04.04
- Skukauskaite, A. (2012). Transparancy in transcribing: Making visible theoretical bases impacting knowledge construction from open-ended interview records. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research Sozialforschung, 13*(1). Retrieved from http://www.qualitative-research.net/
- Smith, J., & Noble, H. (2016). Reviewing the literature. *Evidence Based Nursing*, 19(1), 1-3. doi:10.1136/eb.bmj.com/content/19/1/2
- Smith, L. (2013). Trading in gender for women in trades: embodying hegemonic masculinity, femininity and being a gender hotrod. *Construction Management & Economics*, 31, 861-873. doi:10.1080/01446193.2013.833339
- Sołoducho-Pelc, L. (2013). Methods for communicating the strategy in companies.
 Contemporary Management Quarterly / Wspólczesne Zarzadzanie, 12(4), 45-60.
 Retrieved from

http://8723.indexcopernicus.com/abstracted.php?level=4&id_issue=872720

- Soriano, D., & Castrogiovanni, G. (2012). The impact of education, experience and inner circle advisors on SME performance: Insights from a study of public development centers. *Small Business Economics*, *38*, 333-349. doi:10.1007/s11187-010-9278-3
- Steensen, E. F. (2014). Five types of organizational strategy. Scandinavian Journal of Management, 30, 266-281. doi:10.1016/j.scaman.2013.10.003

- Sturmberg, J. P., Martin, C. M., & Katerndahl, D. A. (2014). Systems and complexity thinking in the general practice literature: An integrative, historical narrative review. *The Annals of Family Medicine*, *12*, 66-74. doi:10.1370/afm.1593
- Suárez-Ortega, M. (2013). Performance, reflexivity, and learning through biographicalnarrative research. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *19*(3), 189-200. doi:10.1177/1077800412466223
- Sumpio, B. (2013). Application of Porter's five forces model and generic strategies for vascular surgery: Should be stuck in the middle? *Vascular*, 21(3), 149-156. doi:10.1177/1708538112473707.
- Sun, S., Vancouver, J. B., & Weinhardt, J. M. (2014). Goal choices and planning: Distinct expectancy and value effects in two goal processes. *Organizational Behavior & Human Decision Processes*, 125, 220-233. doi:10.1016/j.obhdp.2014.09.002
- Surdez Pérez, E. G., Aguilar-Morales, N., Sandoval-Caraveo, M., López-Parra, M. E., & Corral-Coronado, Z. I. (2014). The relationship between company performance and owner characteristics: Evidence from Mexico (2014). *Global Journal of Business Research*, 8(2), 13-22. Retrieved from http://ssrn.com/abstract=2391428

Surangi, H. (2013). Women entrepreneurial networks and small business development: A study based on tourism industry in Sri Lanka: ongoing research project. *Challenges of the Modern World – Contemporary Economy and Globalization*, 260-269. doi:10.1080./1arch

- Švárová, M., & Vrchota, J. (2014). Influence of competitive advantage on formulation business strategy. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, *12*(17th International Conference Enterprise and Competitive Environment 2014), 687-694. doi:10.1016/S2212-5671(14)00394-3
- Svensson, L., & Doumas, K. (2013). Contextual and analytic qualities of research methods exemplified in research on teaching. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 441-450. doi:10.1177/1077800413482097
- Swarnalatha, A., & Vasantha, K. (2013). Impact of skill training programmes on women entrepreneurship. *Indian Journal of Health and Wellbeing*, *5*, 9-13. Retrieved from http://www.iahrw.com/index.php/home/journal_detail/19#list.
- Tabassi, A. A., Ramli, M., Bakar, A. H., & Pakir, A. H. (2014). Transformational leadership and teamwork improvement: The case of construction firms. *Journal of Management Development*, 33, 1019-1034. doi:10.1108/JMD-01-2012.0003
- Talonen, T., & Hakkarainen, K. (2014). Elements of sustainable business models.
 International Journal of Innovation Science, 6, 43-54. doi:10.1260/1757-2223.6.1.43
- Taylor, A., & Taylor, M. (2014). Factors influencing effective implementation of performance measurement systems in small and medium-sized enterprises and large firms: A perspective from contingency theory. *International Journal of Production Research*, 52, 847-866. doi:10.1080/00207543.2013.842023

- Teitcher, J. F., Bockting, W. O., Bauermeister, J. A., Hoefer, C. J., Miner, M. H., & Klitzman, R. L. (2015). Detecting, preventing, and responding to 'fraudsters' in internet research: Ethics and tradeoffs. *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics*, 43, 116-133. doi:10.1111/jlme.12200
- Teitz, M. B. (2016). The way it was. *Journal of the American Planning Association*, 82(1), 50-55. doi:10.1080/01944363.2015.1108217
- Terry, A. (2013). The role of effective communication in the construction industry: A guide for education and health clients. *Construction Economics and Building*, 13(4), 92-101. doi:10.5130/AJCEB.v13i4.3740
- Teshuva, K., Borowski, A., & Wells, Y. (2016). The lived experience of providing care and support services for holocaust survivors in Australia. *Qualitative Health Research*, 1-11. doi:10.1177/1049732316667702
- Thissen, M. R. (2015). Computer audio-recorded interviewing as a tool for survey research. *Social Science Computer Review*, 32, 90-104. doi:10.1177/0894439313500128
- Tufford, L., & Newman, P. (2012). Bracketing in qualitative research. Qualitative Social Work, 11, 80-96. doi:10.1177/1473325100368316

Tukundane, C., Minnaert, A., Zeelen, J., & Kanyandago, P. (2015). Building vocational skills for marginalised youth in Uganda: A SWOT analysis of four training programmes. *International Journal of Educational Development*, 40, 134-144. doi:10.1016/j.ijedudev.2014.10.00

- Turcan, R. V. (2013). International new venture legitimation: An exploratory study. *Administrative Sciences*, *3*, 237-265. doi:10.3390/admsci3040237
- Turcan, R. V., & Norman, F. (2016). An ethnographic study of new venture and new sector legitimation: Evidence from Moldova. *International Journal of Emerging Markets*, 11, 72-88. doi:10.1108/IJoEM-10-2012-0142.
- Turcuţ, M. L. (2016). Investing in job training in Romania. Annals of the University of Oradea, Economic Science Series, 25, 435-443. Retrieved from http://anale.steconomiceuoradea.ro/en/
- Ullén, F., Hambrick, D. Z., & Mosing, M. A. (2016). Rethinking expertise: A multifactorial gene-environment interaction model of expert performance. *Psychological Bulletin*, 142, 427-446. doi:10.1037/bul0000033
- Ulriksen, M. S., & Dadalauri, N. (2016) Single case studies and theory-testing: the knots and dots of the process-tracing method, *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 19, 223-239. doi:10.1080/13645579.2014.979718
- Urquidi, A., & Ripoll, V. (2013). The choice of management accounting techniques in the hotel sector: The role of contextual factors. *Journal of Management Research*, 5(2). Retrieved from http://fms.edu/?q=node/172
- U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2016). Employment projections: Employment by major occupational group. Retrieved from http://www.bls.gov/emp/ep_table_101.htm

U.S. Department of Labor, Occupational Safety Health Administration (OSHA). (2016). *Women in construction*. Retrieved from

https://www.osha.gov/doc/topics/women/index.html

- U.S. Small Business Administration. (2014). Frequently asked questions. Retrieved from https://www.sba.gov/sites/default/files/FAQ_March_2014_0.pdf
- U.S. Small Business Administration. (2015a). *Small business profiles for the states and territories*. Retrieved from https://www.sba.gov/advocacy/small-business-profiles-states-and-territories-2014
- U.S. Small Business Administration. (2015b). *Am I a small business*? Retrieved from https://www.sba.gov/tools/search-result-page?search=am%20i%20a%20small%20business
- U.S. Small Business Administration. (2015c). *Contracting support for small business; Women owned small business*. Retrieved from http://www.sba.gov/content/women-owned-small-business-program
- U.S. Small Business Administration. (2015d). *NAICS codes. What is NAICS?* Retrieved from https://www.sba.gov/content/north-american-industry-classification-system-codes-and-small-business-size-standards
- U.S. Small Business Administration. (2016). *Create your business plan*. Retrieved from https://www.sba.gov/starting-business/write-your-business-plan

van de Ven, A., Ganco, M., & Hinings, C. R. (2013). Returning to the frontier of contingency theory of organizational and institutional designs. *The Academy of Management Annals*, 7, 393-440. doi:10.1080/19416520.2013.774981

van Dijk, J., Vervoort, S., van Wijck, A., Kalkman, C., & Schuurmans, M. (2016).
Postoperative patients' perspectives on rating pain: A qualitative study. *International Journal of Nursing Studies, 53*, 260-269.
doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2015.08.007

- Van Hove, N. (2016). An S&OP communication plan: The final step in support of company strategy. *Foresight: The International Journal of Applied Forecasting*, (42), 5-10. Retrieved from http://forecasters.org/foresight/
- Volery, T., & Mazzarol, T. (2015). The evolution of the small business and entrepreneurship field: A bibliometric investigation of articles published in the International Small Business Journal. *International Small Business Journal*, 33, 374-396. doi:10.1177/0266242613516139

von Bertalanffy, L. (1968). General systems theory. New York, NY: Braziller.

von Unger, H. (2016). Reflexivity beyond regulations: Teaching research ethics and qualitative methods in Germany. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *22*(2), 87-98.

doi:10.1177/1077800415620220

Vroom, V. (1995). Work and motivation. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.

Wachs, M. (2016). Becoming a reflective planning educator. *Journal of the American Planning Association, 82*, 363-370. doi:10.1080/01944363.2016.1184584 Wadongo, B., & Abdel-Kader, M. (2014) Contingency theory, performance management and organisational effectiveness in the third sector A theoretical framework. *International Journal of Productivity and Performance Management*, 63, 680-703. doi:10.1108/IJPPM-09-2013-0161

Waddoups, C. J. (2014). Union coverage and work-related training in the construction industry. *Industrial & Labor Relations Review*, 67, 532-555.
doi:10.1177/001979391406700210

- Wagner, H. (2014). Building construction tradeswomen advocacy organizations and the number of women working in the building trades. *Housing & Society*, *41*, 89-104. doi:10.1080/08882746.2014.11430623
- Walshe, C., Ewing, G., & Griffiths, J. (2012). Using observation as a data collection method to help understand patient and professional roles and actions in palliative care settings. *Palliative Medicine*, *26*, 1048-1054. doi:10.1177/0269216311432897
- Wang, H., Tseng, J., & Yen, Y. (2014). How do institutional norms and trust influence knowledge sharing? An institutional theory. *Innovation: Management, Policy & Practice*, 16, 374-391. doi:10.5172/impp.2014.16.3.374

Wang, Q. (2013). Industrial concentration of ethnic minority- and women-owned businesses: Evidence from the survey of business owners in the United States. *Journal of Small Business and Entrepreneurship*, *26*, 299-321. doi:10.1080/08276331.2013.803675

- Watson, K., McGowan, P., & Smith, P. (2015). Leveraging effectual means through business plan competition participation. *Industry and Higher Education*, 29, 481-492. doi:10.5367/ihe.2015.0285
- Weidenfeller, N. K. (2012). Breaking through the glass wall: The experience of being a woman enterprise leader. *Human Resource Development International*, 15, 365-374. doi:10.1080/13678868.2012.688361
- Williams, H. E. (2014). Men and women in leadership positions in the public sector: Who are the best-qualified candidates? *Journal of Leadership, Accountability & Ethics*, *11*(3), 36-48. Retrieved from http://www.na-businesspress.com/jlaeopen.html
- Wolgemuth, J., Erdil-Moody, Z., Opsal, T., Cross, J., Kaanta, T., Dickmann, E., & Colomer, S. (2015). Participants' experiences of the qualitative interview:
 Considering the importance of research paradigms. *Qualitative Research*, *15*, 351-372. doi:10.1177/1468794114524222
- Women Business Enterprise National Council. (2015). *Introduction to certification*. Retrieved from http://www.wbenc.org/
- Wood, A., Logar, C. M., & Riley, W. B. (2015). Initiating exporting: The role of managerial motivation in small to medium enterprises. *Journal of Business Research*, 68, 2358-2365. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2015.03.043
- Wu, C. V., & Beaunae, C. (2014). Personal reflections on cautions and considerations for navigating the path of grounded theory doctoral theses and dissertations: A long walk through a dark forest. *International Journal of Social Research*

Methodology: Theory & Practice, 17, 249-265.

doi:10.1080/13645579.2012.729392

- Xu, A. M., & Storr, G. B. (2012). Learning the concept of researcher as instrument in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 17(21), 1-18. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/sss/QR/index.html
- Yazdanfar, D., & Abbasian, S. (2015). Gender and the use of external business advice: A Swedish study. *International Journal of Gender and Entrepreneurship*, 7, 105-124. doi:10.1108/IJGE-05-2014-0016
- Yetkin, U. (2013). Revealing the change in the maritime security environment through Porter's five forces analysis. *Defence Studies*, *13*, 458-484. doi:10.1080/14702436.2013.864504
- Yeheyis, M., Reza, B., Hewage, K., Ruwanpura, J. Y., & Sadiq, R. (2016). Evaluating motivation of construction workers: A comparison of fuzzy rule-based model with the traditional expectancy theory. *Journal of Civil Engineering & Management*, 22, 862-873. doi:10.3846/13923730.2014.914103
- Yii, S. B., Powell, M. B., & Guadagno, B. (2014). The association between investigative interviewers' knowledge of question type and adherence to best-practice interviewing. *Legal & Criminological Psychology*, *19*, 270-281. doi:10.1111/lcrp.12000

- Yilmaz, K. (2013). Comparison of quantitative and qualitative research traditions: epistemological, theoretical, and methodological differences. *European Journal of Education*, 48, 311-325. doi:10.1111/ejed.12014
- Yin, R. K. (2014). *Case study research: Design and methods* (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks,CA: Sage Publications.
- Yu, H., Abdullah, A., & Saat, R. M. (2014). Overcoming time and ethical constraints in the qualitative collection process: A case of information literacy research. *Journal* of Librarianship and Information Science, 46, 243-257. doi:10.1177/096100061456610
- Yu-Hsin, C., Hui-Ming, W., & Chun Yao, L. (2014). Supplier selection and competitiveness: A case study on the surface mount industry. *Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Systems*, *13*(3), 155-179. doi:10.1142/S0219686714500103
- Zhang, P., & Ng, F. F. (2012). Analysis of knowledge sharing behaviour in construction teams in Hong Kong. *Construction Management & Economics*, 30, 557-574. doi:10.1080/01446193.2012.669838
- Zhang, J., Schmidt, K., Xie, H., & Li, H. (2016). A new mixed approach for modelling and assessing environmental influences to value co-creation in the construction industry. *International Journal of Production Research*, 54, 6548-6562. doi:10.1080/00207543.2016.1145818

Appendix A: Interview Protocol

Outlined in this interview protocol is a script of procedures that the researcher uses in the collection of the data in the interview process (Jacob & Furgerson, 2012). The main research question for this study is: What business planning strategies do womenowned construction trade small businesses use to achieve sustainability and growth? In this qualitative multiple case exploratory study, 11 open-ended interview questions will be asked. The participants of the study are WOSB owners whose primary industry is the construction trades operating in New Jersey.

Contact to Participants

Contact to the participants in the study is via telephone or email by the researcher, and the interview process is face-to-face.

Interview Location

The location for interviews is determined by the researcher and participant, taking into consideration privacy and confidentiality concerns. Public libraries are a recommendation for location.

Purpose and Explanation of Study

The researcher will provide in detail the purpose and intent of the study. The expectations of the participants will be explained by the researcher. A consent form is utilized for the study, and is signed by the participant with a copy returned to the participant.

Interview Process

The researcher will take notes and record all interviews. Following the interview process, the researcher will send a note of appreciation to the participant for their participation.

Transcription and Member Checking

The researcher will transcribe and summarize all recorded interviews, providing a copy to each participant. The researcher will contact the participant by telephone or email to check the summary for accuracy or understanding, otherwise known as member checking.

Interview Questions

The following 11 questions are the interview questions for the study:

- 1. What planning strategies do you use to sustain and grow your business?
- 2. What obstacles did you face in developing and implementing planning strategies?
- 3. What factors motivate your strategies in goal planning?
- 4. How do you update planning strategies based on changing conditions?
- 5. What are your business strengths, weakness, opportunities, and threats (SWOT)?
- 6. What differentiates your organization from others in the same industry that avails the organization a competitive advantage?
- 7. What business strategies did you use to startup your business?

- 8. What goals and strategic elements did your business plan contain when you initially established your business?
- 9. How have the goals and business plan changed since business start-up?
- 10. How have you increased your knowledge in business planning strategies over the years of operation?
- 11. What additional information would you like to communicate in regards to your business planning strategies?